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BEFORE THE
OIL CONSEERVATION COMMISSION
Santa Fe, New Mexico
16, 1956

 1! THE MATTER OF:

Application of San Juan Gas Corporation for
an.order temporarily establishing 320 ucre

dr

illing units for the proposed Gavilan

Unit Ares in the Pictured Cliffs formation

o

for certain lands in Townships 24+ and 25
rth, Range 2West, Rio Arriba County, New

Kexico, and for wel

Applicant

1 spacirg thereon.
in the adbove~-styled cause, seeks
order lenporarily establishing 220 acre

drilling units in the Pictured Cliffs forma=-
tion im their proposed Gavilan Unit Area
containing 30,244.18 acres; said unit area
totconsist of the foiiowing deseribed prop-
erties:

B/2, B/2 W/2 8ec
RB/2 Section 10

All Bections 11 through 1%, incl.
£/2 Section 15

B/2 Bection 22

All Sections 23 through 27, inel.
8/2 Section 33 :

All Sections 34 through 36, incl.

A

] < ) E
211 Sections 33 through

U - : .
3¢, inel.

Applicant further seeks de.  gration of each
drilling unit to consist of either the R/2
or W/2 of a standard section according to
the U. 8. Land Surveys and that no well be
drilled closer than 990 feet to any outer
boundary of the M/% or SE/% of the section
apoa which it is located. -

Honorable John F. Simms, Jr.
Mr. E. 8. (Johnny) Walker

Mr. A. L. Porter, Jr.

Came 1066

vavVVVVVVVVUV\JVVVVVVVVVV'JVVVVVVVVV\JVVVVVV
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ABAKGCRIPT OF HEARLNG
MR. PORTER: The next case is Case 1066.
MR. GURLEY: Case 1066 is the application of San Juan Gas
Corpcoation for an order temporarily establishing 320 acre drill. ’
units for thg proposed Gaviian Unit prea in the Picgureqd Ciiftrs
foraatiou for certain lands in Townships 24 ang 25 North, Range
2 West, Rio Arriba County, New Mexico, and for weill spacing thereo
Applicent, in the above=styled cause, seeks an order temporarily
establishing 320 acre drilling units in the Pictured Cliffs forma-
tion in their proposed Gavilan Unii Area containing 30,244,.18 asre
said unit area to consist of the followiag described propertiess
Towmghip 24 North, Range 2 West, MMPM, All Sections 1 apd 2;
/2, /2 W/2 Section 3; B/w Section 10; A1l Sections 11 through

1%, inelasive; E/2 Section 15; B/2 gection 225 A11 Sections 23
thlm <.y Inclusive; g/2 Section 33; All Sections 3% through
36, inclusive. Township 25 North, BRange 2 West, WMPM: A1l Section

1 through 30, inclusive; A11 Sections 33 through 36, inclasive.
Arplicant further secks designation of each drilling anit to con-

| 8ist of either the B/2 or W/2 of a standard section according to

990 feet to any outer boundary of the Wi/4 or SE/% of the section
upon which it is located. |

ME. BRATTON: Howard Bratton, representing san Juan Gas
corpotation. We have three vifnesses to present. .

MB. PORTER: Are there other uitnésses to testify in thig
case? _

MR. KELLAHIN: Do you want me to enter a- <ppearance to

tnesses are for

we

. o,

DEARNLEY-MﬂER AND ASSOCIATES
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO
. TELEPHONE 3-6691
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MR. WALKER: The reason Mr. Porter asked is that I would
1ike to swear them all ia at once.

mo EELLAHIN: I have Mr. Barnes and Mr. Russell.

which wo would like to have marked for identificatica. Then we
will identify them as we go along.
(Marked for idenmtification San Juan
Gas Corporstion Exhibits Nes. 1, 2,
3, ¥, 5, 6, and 7).
FOSIEER MKOREBRELL
called as a witmess, having been first duly sworn, testified as
| followss

,ﬁl-mt

Would you state your name, please?

Ny name is FPogter Morrell.

Your occupation?

Petroleua consmltant, Roswell, New Mexico.

Obhﬁbﬁ

Bave you been employed by the San Juan Gas cgrporation in
mt ien with the -atter under eonsideration?

L I have.

Q Bave you previously testified before this Commission as
an expert witness?

A 1 have. ‘

MR. BRATTON: Are the qna.litications of Mr. Morrell satis-

factory to the Commission?

. MB. PORTER: They are. .

Q Mr. Morrell, are you familiar with the app.ication which
was filed in this case -- did you prepare 1it?

MR. BRATTON: Before we begin, we have & numdber o2 ::hihit?

- DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
ALBUQUERQUE. NEW MEXICO
TOEPHONE 3-3691




A I did.
Q Will you state tls nature and the purposes of the applica-
tion?
A The svwplication of S8an Jusn Gas Corporation dated April
9th, 1956, is for an order temporaiily establishing 320 acre
drilling wnits for the Pictured Cliffs formation for certain lands
| 1n Rio Arride County embraced in Township 24 North, Range 2 West,
and 25 North, Renge 2 West. The purpose, in addition to establish-
 {img the spacing during the pendency of the unit agreement, is to
afford the opportunity for drilling test wells under a uniform
spacing, to determime actual reservoir conditions and final well
- |
& Mr. Norrell, I call your sttention to the map on the board
vhich hss been marked San Juan Exhibit o. 1. That is the uncolordd
=2ap here, I'll ask you if you ‘prepared that map?
A I éid.

g

1 Q ¥mat does it purport to be, Mr. Morrell?
| & It shows the area of the proposed Gaviian unit, the status
| of lands amd wells drilled thereon =
o Q. (Isterrupting) Bxcuse me =— go ahead.
A — within the Gavilin unit as proposed, there are 20,023.9%
.| aeres of Pederal lands, representing 66.21 of the unit area,
! ] 320 aeres of State iand or 1.06%, and 9,900.2% acres of patented
land, or 32.73%; a total of 30,24%.18 acres.

q: I zall yoif attention now to the‘ map next to that, vhich

A A e A A WIS XY e S T AR o L Xh T A B e e e ) Ty T4 [TV T Sepe TN

has be-. marked San Juan Exhibit No. 2. That is the map which is,

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATFS
STENOTYPE AEPON.ERS
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO
TELErHONE *-889f1




A 1 did.
~ Q What does that purport to represent?

A The yellow colored areas are those in which the San Juan
Gca Corporation holds opera: . ‘g rights uhblly or in part to the
Mesa Verde formation im all lands within the area unless the owner
ship is shoun othervise. The black is the sres that San Juan
g does not have operating rights at the present time.

L4

Q What percentage of the total area does the yellow cover,
that is, the San Juan operating rights?

A The San Juan operating rights ehb_sace a total of 24%,119.67
ssres, or 79.79% of the unit area.

Q@ I call your atteantion to ths map next to it which hss been
| marked San Juan Exhibit Mo. 3; that is colored partially in green
NM. I will ask you if you prepared that map?

‘ A Idid.

.

e s 7t

T WA D0, PR TR -

b SR I

Q@ What does it purport to represent?
A The green areas are patented lands, the red are State landT,
| and those mot colored are Pederal lands.

e

Q I call your atteantion now to the map next to it which
has been marked San Juan Exhibit No. 4, in which various areas havd
been colored im yellow and outlined in red and blme. I will ask

yoa if you prepared that map?

A Iaid.

Q What does it represent? ‘

A It skows the area of the southern portior of the San Juan
Basim within Rio Arriba as now developed, the oatline of the
Gevilas unit in red, and the other anit sgreements that have been
N approved by this Commission. A4lso shown on the map is the area

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
STENOTYPE REPORTERS
ALBUQUERQUE. NEW. MEXICO
T EPHONK 3-6691




- Gavilan area, has that bdeen considered for s unitization under

10, the east half; Sections 11 through 14, inclusive, all; Sectiom

pnvarad W = 2ot Gider 0f vhe Commission, R-794, for the

- Wi =Y
whiLAAD FUUL.

Q That was in a spacing order, Mr. Morrell?
A Yes, 1t was.

Q Mr. Morrell, has the area undar consideration, the proposed

the Fedsral mnit statutes?

A It has. »

Q I band you what has been marked San Juan Exhibit No. 5
and ask you if you can identify it?

A This i3 a umit agreement for the development and operation
of the Gsvilan unit area, Rio Arriba County, New Nexico.

Q That is a proposed unit agreement?

A This is the form of unit agreement that has been filed uit%_
the United States Geological S8urvey for approval as to form.

Q You are familiar with the contents thereof?

» Yes, I sa.

Q Is the area in Ssn Juan Exhibit Fo. 1, is that the area
m«a is covered by the proposed Gavilan unii agreement?

A That 1s correct. I will enier for the record the description
| of the wmit area. 1In Township 2% North, Ramge 2 West, Scctions 1

and 2, all; Section 3, the east half, ecast half, west half; Section

15, east half; Section 22, east half; Sections 23 throngh 27,

inelusive, all; Seetion 33, south half; Sections 34 through 36,
inclusive, all. 1In Township 25 North, Range 2 West, Sections 1
through 30, inclusive, all, Sections 33 through 36, inclusive, all.
A total of 30,244.18 acres. ) '

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
| STRNOTYPE REPORTERS
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO
TEREPHONK 3-6691

«m



T

R P L T 08
LR R S
5 % -

% g
AN

AR
. et

Q You have ®ogn Codiiected with the preparation of this pro-
posed unit, have you, Mr. Morreil®

A I have. '

Q Would you explain the higlory and the development and t'.;
status of that proposed unit agreement at this time? |

A This anit moaent was proposed by San Juan Gas Corpora-
tion. Preliminary discussions were held with the Regioral 0il and
Gas Supervisor of the United States Geological Survey in Roswell.
ghortly. thereafter a conference was held in Washington, D. C., on

Nr. E. Alex Phillips, president of the ‘Jan Juan Gas Corporation,

and myself. At the conference in Washington, the conelusions

resched My the parties ati nding that conference are as follows:
The unit area to embrace all of 24 North, Range 2 West,

and 25 North, Range 2 West, outside of the Lindrith Grit Area.
The uait agreement shall provide for 320-acre drilling blocks

and west half of each Section, the exesptions thereto to be cited
in ‘the Umit Agreement. |

' The atandard form of Unit Agreement shall apply for all forma-
tions below the Mesaverde.

wells to test the Pictured Cliffs formation to be commenced during
first year from the effective date of the Unit Agrecment, such
‘wells to be so located as to determine the reserves of the Unit
Area, with provision that, (a) not less than three wells are to
be drilled within Yownship 2+ Rorth, Range 2 West, and (b) mot lesq
than five wells are to be drilled within Township 25 North, Range

March 8, 1956, atteaded by representatives of the Geological Survey,

to the base of the Mesaverde formation, to comsist of the east m

The Bxit Agreement shall include a drilling requii'elent of tet,i

the

- DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
STENOTYPE REPORTENS
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_confomensc in Pashington that I had previously conferred in Roswel]

2 West. With regard to the first ten obligation wells, the loca-
tion of five of such wells chall be deseribsd 0y bection numbers.

Provision is to be included in the Unit Agreement that the
second well shall be drilled on a drilling block to make the
spacing of wells within the Unit Area equal to the density or
wells offsetting the Unit Area, or at ths election of the majority
of working interest auners a second well may dbe completed onm a
Prilling Block if and when economic justification 1s determined
for the drilling of wells to a deasity of one well per 160 acres.

A dry hole subsequently d#illed on an intervening Drilling
Block shall camse 160 acres on which the well is drilled to be
vithdwawn from the participating area.

It is intended toc follow the spacing plan of one well located
ia the morthwest quarter and one well in the southeast quarter
of each Section, except for variations necessitated by topogi'aphic
‘contitions or irregular Drilling Blocks.

San Juan Gas Corporation, an Oklahoma Corporation, will be
the Bmit Gperator. |

The form of Unit Agreement may follow the form used for the
San Juan 27-5 Unit, amended as indicated above.,

San Jﬁan 27-5-1 unit is ind;cated on map Exhibit 4. These
items were agreed to orally by tk~ parties attemﬁng the coni’erenc#
in Weshington. They are recognized as informal understandings
sabject to a filing of a .:fokmal.- application for preliminary
approval for Unit Area and.ﬂhit Agreeuent by the Director of the
Baited States Geological Survey. ”
The memorandum continues that it was explained during the

DEARNL.EY-LAEIER AND ASSOCIATES
STENOTYPE. REPORTERS
ALBUQUERQUE. NEW MEXICO
TErLErHONE 3-6699
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with Mr. Jdim A. Anderson, Regional 01l and Gas Supervisor, United
i~ 8tates Geological Survey, on the subject unit during which Mr.
Anderson expressed his preference to the use of the standard fomm

g : of unit agreemeamt for all formations. The proponents of the uai’
expressed their preference for the 320-acre Drilling Block type
anit to the base of the Mesaverde and the represemtaiives of the
e United States Geological Survey at the conference in Washiagton
each expressed themselves as being in favor of such Drilling moenﬁ.
, - ‘Under date of March 31st, 1956, a copy of this memorandum
: | dated March 19th was forwarded to Xr. E. M. Pilkinton with a
statoment that®the memoranda were prevared from notes I made daring
couferences in Washington and are being forwarded to yoa so that
we would all have the same basic understanding of the subjects
disesssed.” e have had mo reply in writing to indicate any

e AL (SN LTt R T 1

ace in opinion &z to the comtemts of this memorandum. s
: q That memorandum from uhich you have jnst read in its
f | entirety is marked San Jusz Gas Corporation Exhibit Fo. 6. That
was prepared by you?

A That is eorrect.

Q What have been the developments from the date of your
| conference in vamngton to date, insofar as the progress towards
the ,foz_lation of a anit? |
| A The form of HBnit Agreement has been completed, as well as
Bxhidit "A®, the map a- shown on Exhibit 1; and the Exhibit “B®
vhich shows the status of lands and ownership and is submitted to
the eollission as a part of and atfached to Exhibit 5, the Unit
| Agreement. |
sy qQ Has the proposed Bnit Ag.'eelent been forwarded to the

DEARNLEY-MEIE': AND ASSOCIATES
STEROT PE REPONTERS
ALBUQUEF QUE. NEW MEXICO
TRLS ‘HONE 3-6691
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Goological survey?
—~ A By letter of May 9, 1956, San Juan Gas Corporation address¢d
the Director of the United States Geological Survey transmitting
the Unit Agreement; together with Exhibits A and B.

Q That letter of transmittal to which you refer has been
marked San Juan E«hibit No. 7%
| A That is right.
1 Q Amd you prepared that letter?
A T dld.

i Ay 13 O

an etrar o g o e o SN A o

g Q9 And forwarded it. Therefore, the ﬁroposcd form of the

‘ ﬁit Agreement has beea forwarded within the past tem days?

| - A That is correct. ,

- ' Q Woumld you care to comment as to the features of the Unit
W witich make it pertinent to the subject under discussion
T m, ‘Mr. Worrell?

§ | A I thimk that the features that are pertineat to the Unit

‘ Lty

w are best expressed ir the letter of transmittal. The
i 1 gm of the Gavilan Unit adjoins to the north and east the approv
% DR | g-a-ua Unit Area in which discoveries of gas im paying qmtiti:I
1 | e been made in the Pictured Cliffs formation and oil in quanti-|
_ ties not sltﬁ.eim to justify the estahlishlent of a participating
n | area was found in the Dekota formation.

"!leijoct lands are located on and are a part of a mono-
elml &ip slope to the west and northuwest in the extreme south-
‘eastern porion of the geologic structural feature comprising the
‘San Juen Basin.® |

| MR. KELLANIN: Iz this memorandum being offered as an
. | exhibit? ‘

3 » . . DEARNLEY-NEIER AND ASSOCIATES

. - STENOTYPE REFORTERS
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MR, BRATTON: Yes.
. | MR. KELLAHIN: What is the conteats of it?
A 7. |
i MR. BRATTON: The memorandum is 6 and the letter is 7,
| m. Kellahia.
; MR. KELLAHIN: !hank' you.
A "There are no local geologic or geophysical anomalies
apparent onr vhich to delineate an area for unitization. The unit

area bas been selected on a townshir basis similar to other units

::-‘ 5 iﬂ B.O ‘l‘l‘ih co’mt’oooooo..l
a o *Barimg the period from 1948 through 1952, a total of eleven
‘{ ' g , ' wells vdn_ drilled within the unit area. 8ix wells, presently

E S shut~in, were completed for gas production from the Pictured
B ‘ C’1ifs formation in reported volumes ranging from 277,000 to

P
P <4

1,050,000 cubdic feet of gas per day, generally after shooting.
1"0 wells tested the Mesaverde formation and one well, the Dakota,
| 'and ere temporarily abandomsed. There is mo market outlet for the
m and ao further drillin( was conducted in the area until March
| 195 after comcerted offort by San Juan Gas Corporation to obtain
EM rights tc varrant sufficlent drilling to assure pipeline
comnections snd to justify operations under a unit agreement. It
is the opimion of San Juan Gas Corporation that with preseat day
| knowledge of completion practices, including sand-oil and sand-
water fracing, production in paying quantities can be developed |
frea» the Pictured Cliffs formation, and if successful as anticipated,

A A AR R SR e gy

the Mesaverde will also be tested and developed.......™

"0f the total of seventeen drilling-block units in Rio Arriba
_ | County, the Pictured Cliffs formation is now beigﬁ developed on

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
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peziod of one ysar 320-acre drilling units within said pool.®

thg\cevilan unit area.®

‘drilled, tested and completed within the unit area, no initial

such basis" «- that is, on a 320-acre well spacing anit -- "in
the S8an Juan 28-7% -~ I will point those out on the regional map
as I read this -- "in the 3an Juan 28-7, 8an Juan 29-%, San Juan
30-4 Units and thc Canyon Largo Unit and should shortly be develc
within the San Juan 27-% and 27-5 Units," the northwestern exteas
of the ‘®apicito Pool. San Juan Gas Corporatipn "is requesting
only that it be afforded the opportunity to develop the Gavilan
Ualt on an equal basis. MFurthermore, the 0il Conservaiion Com-
mission of New Mexico by Order No. R-794% in Case lé. 977, under
date of April 19, 1956, approved the creation of the Tapicito-
Plctured Cliffs gas pool in Township 25 North, Range 3 West,
Township 26 Korth and 3 and 4 West, and established for a temporar)

Ths spacing of 320 acres was in the Tapicito Pool. Order. also

provided that the same spacing shall extend over an area two miles
from the boundary of the defined pool. Thus =- %the area affected
by the order extends to within one iile of the western bdundary of

“In consideration of all the factors involved including those
mentioned abcve, your spplicant® -- the San Juan Gas cOrporation-<}
has prepa:ed aﬁd has filed the unit agreemest, on the basis of
320-acre drilling blocks to the base of the Mesaverde formation..,]®

®pAs wells capable of producing nnitized substances in paying
qaantities from the Pictured Cliffs fornaticg have already. been

test well for discovery is provided for in the anit agreement,"but
it is provided that the initial plan of development and operation

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
. STENOTYPE REPORTERS
ALBUQUERQUE. NEW MEXICO
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‘ the one-~year from the ef”ective date cf the unit agreement,%in-
S cluding wells commenced after March 1, 1956, (whether commenced
before or after the effective date of the agreement).".ccccce..
It is anticipated that production from Pictured Cliffs formation
=yill be found at depths ranging from 3,400 to 3,800 feet." |

R L
i SS

SNy It

o

E‘& Under the unit agreement, "the operator shall not be required to
“ drill in excess of 4,000 feet in testing the Pictured Cliffs

?% , ; formetion.” .... Tests of existing wells show a stabilized shut-in
§>‘ ? pressure awefaging 961 pounds per square inch to surface on the

%i g tubing. "It is the opinion of your applicént based on such well
% ‘ : pressures and the study of electric logs and other well data now

available to it that one wal will draing 320 acres. However, it
i3 recognized that a final decision as to effective well spacing
san be lad; only after sufficient information is available from:
farther drilling, testing and productiion. Accordingly, it is L
farther provided in S8ection 11 of the unit agreement that a second T
well shall be drilled on a 320-acre drilling block if aad when

economic and reservoir conditions warrant. A second well shall .

s T R

also be driilcd where necessary to protect unitized land from
drainage by wells on land not committed to the agreement.™
Those are in essential the essential points of the unit agreeq
ment, other than the exemptions that are stated in the agreement
as to the exemption for drilling blocks and well locations.

Q@ Mr. Morrell, what is the history and the current status
of development in the area under comsideration; that 1s, when you
have wells marked on Exhibit No. 1, when were those wells drilled?

- A Eleven wells were drilled within the unit area from '
October, 1943 through June, 1952, located in Sections 9, 11, 1%, |

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
STENOTYPE REFPORTERD
ALBUQUERQUE. NEW MEXICO
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.1 320-aere spacing order in this proposed unit area?
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‘'wells by others that would require immediate offsets on 160-acre

19, and 36 in Township 25 Forth, Range 2 West; and Sections 1
and 24 irn 24 North, Range 2 West. Since March, 1956, nine wells
have been drilled, six by San Juan Gas Corporation and three by

R and G Drilliing Company. These wells, together with two locationk

are shown on the map, on Bxhibit 1, in red and include wells in
gSection 16, 26, 28, 33, 34, in Township 25 North, Range 2 West
and in Sections 2, 3, 1%, and 23 in Township 2% North, Range 2
West.

MR. PORTER: Pardon me just a minute. Mr. Morrzll, since
what date did you say those nine wells have been drilled?

A siace March, i956. ’

Q@ TYhen the entire proposed unit area has been reiatively
untested up until the current exploration has started and is still
relatively untested, is that correct?

A That is correct,

Q In your opinion, is this an appropriate time for a tempora]

A It is an absolute necessity in order to prepare an appropr;
exploratory development. As stated in the unit agreement, the
exploration wells under the agreement have to be located more than
one mile from each other and you will note that these loeations
in San Juan are in that order. In order to develop the eantire
area to ascertain the reserves, a well spacing program and temporaj

order is necessary so that,to avoid the drilling of unnecessary

basis. >In that coanection we want to avoid the situation that
occurred in connection with the Gallegos Canyon Unit in which
the Commission by Order Fo. 172 in Case No. 377, dated July 2W,

T

jate

t4
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| Gallegos Canyon case, :lf»yoa are on a prodaetive trend and are

| on 160 amd part on 320. The similar situation oceurred in conmec-

1952, after due notice and hearing, approved a spacing of 320
acres for Pictured C..cf development. Subsequently, by Order Fo.
R=172 (A) dated June 23, 1953, called on the operators to show
cause why the spacing should be coatinued. Hy Order E=172 (B)
‘also in Case No. 377, dated December 17, 1953, the Commission term
inated Order R-172 and required that wells be developed thereafter
on 160-gere sracing. The findings stated in Order R-172 (B)
inciude the provision that one-half of the pool involving the
Gallegos Canyon Unit had been developed on 160 acres, while the
remnainder was on the basis of 320 acres. It was in the best
interest aot to have different well spacing patterms in the same

dat vhat is a pool today may be 2 part of some other pool tomorrow.
and ths Commission has under consideration right now such a propo-

Cliffs Pool. So with a maximum set uo by the Commission in the

smessful in establishing snrrici:ent)asis for temporary order of
333ams, any operator can come in on 160 acres elsewvhere and

if that turns out to be the same trend, the original order of

320 would be thrown out the window, becaunse patt of it would be

tion witl! the Amerada application involving land in Township 2k
North, Range 5 West, vharé operators had already drilled wells on
160-asre basis, and the Commission denied the applicstion of
Amerada. | |

Q Has there been a similar situation to this in a relatively
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{ Commission that a definition of a pool 1s a temporary situation,

sition in the combining of the Puleher-Kutz and the Ballard-Pictardd
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untested area, Mr. Morrell?

ot WSRO A i T

S A In the Tapicito area, the order was issued, R-7%%, and it
is interesting to note from the testimony in that case that the
m capacities of the well -- this is a quote from that

f testimony by Southern Union Gas Company, that the capacity of
S the well cited indicates that the well would Grain 320 acres; it 1b
a fact that if it wem’€,de can always go back in and re-driil
additional wells. A year's time will give us a time to produce

A

the wells and to get an idea of what the capacities are and what
area they might drain. We can't undo drilling, we can'i go back
| awmm say "We wart our money back, I drilled the
| well in the wrong place, I didn't need it." VWe can always go in

: amd drill sdditional wells. It appears we would be spending a lot
P 1 of additioms]l money to drill om 160 until we know defimitely Shat |
| m acres is necessary. We may find down the years it would be - "“
'secessary to do that. Right now it doesn't appear that is the |
case. Thet is im a pool adjoining the @aviian Unit, and the opiniﬁn
of San Juan Gas Corporation is exactly that as expressed by Southefn
Q Looking at the economics of this situatidn, Mr. Morrell,

| how deep are we talking about here? What are the depths of these
o wells? '

et 9 e PR R PR TRV T g 2 B
S

A The depth range in the Gavilan area wili be in the neighbog-
heed of thirty-four to thirty-eight hundred feet; the cost of
the wells in the neizhborhood of 35,000 per well. '

| Q Is th;t similar to similar depths and similar costs to
other areas where 160-acre \spacing bas been in effect on Pictured
€liffs production?

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
ALBUQUERQUE. NEW MEXICO
TELEPHONE 3-6891




SRR AR e ke

A Mo, it is considerably deeper than the mpjority of the
Pictured Cliff formation within the 8an Juan Basin. In that con=-
nection, I would like to review for the benefit of the Commissicn
Wriefly the first order setting up 160-acre well spacing in the
San Juan Basin. That order is numbered 748 in Case 126 dated
Pebruary 17, 1948, more than eight years ago. It involved the
Pulchur Basin, Kutz Canyom, in which the initial reservoir pressures
were 585 pounds. The first well was drilled about 1927. In April
1947, the pressures aweraged 385 pounds; that was the condition
existiag at the time of the order. The average porosity was

testified to be approximately 20%, pay thicikmess of about 40 feet.

Estimated reecoveratle reserves, 1,000,000.878 cubic feet per 160

atres, or net recovery declining from the initisl pressure of 585

| to a pressare of 150 pounds per square inch, cstimated as ome

*ilien thiiwe handred sixty-one million cadic feet per 160 acres.
The well costs La that ares at that time were in the neighborhood
of fourteen to fifteen thousand dollars with total depths ranging
from 1700 to 2300 feet. It is iateresting to note that the Summit

1 M. 1 at the time of the hearing had produced 1,500,600 cubic

feet of gas,as of March, 1956 was still producing at the rate of
a million and a half cubic feet per moath. It has certainly
exceeded amy estimate of recovcrable reserves from 160 acres, and
thorefore designeil to show that ome well will drain more than 160
seres. Similarly, the Summit ¥o. 2, this is from the testimony
in case 126, had produced to 19%8 a billidnx one hundred million.
The Angel's Peak Well No. 9B and 10<B had together produced
2,600,000,000, and the Cornell WellsNo. 3 and %, 1,000,000,000 ==

together, 1,500,000,000 cubic feet through 19:8. I might also add
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? that auring that case I find that I had entersd a statemeat which
' I still agree with, tc the effect that the drilling of unmecessary
wells does mot proportionately increase the ultimate volume of

recoverable gas.

Q Mr. Morrell, vithin the proposed unitv area here, how many
well loeations would thiore be if they were drilled om 32C-acre
drilling units? .

A On the basis of 320-acre drilling units, there would be ;
‘appreximately 95 wells drilled. ' '

Q Assuming 160-acre drilling units and assuming total devclo&-
meat, you'd be talking in terms of approximately 190 wells, then?

A That 1s correct. ‘

@ Aversging those out on the average cost, estimated, in wha{
:, terms sre we talking about as far as expenditares?

' | | MR, KELLAHIN: I object to this line of quesiioning on the
| erounds that unless it is going to be supported by reserve. esti‘a‘#s
; | and some pertinent testimony relating to the Gavilan Area as to
| pay-out on these wells, otherwise it is just items which Lhey are
| grasping from the air and absoiutely meaningless, and immaterial td
4 Ghiks hauiaz. |
| MR. BRATTON: We propose to put in testimony as to estinat?d
: reserves, Nr. Kellahin,
MR, KELLAHIN: I will stand on my objection. .
i BRI MR. BUATTON: I think the economics of the situation cerééj{fxly
| | are an item to be considered by the Comeission, as to the cost of

MR g e Al € ks

Uy
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proposed wells imn the area, 1n the Gavilan Unit Area.
MR. PORTER: We will withhold our ruling on your ohjection,r
Mr. Xellakin, until he has concinded his testimony.

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
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Q Mr. Morrell, can you state as to the present exploratioa
program of San Juan Drilling Corporation within the proposed
Gavilan Unit Aree?

A San Jusn Gas Corporation proposes to drill between 30 and
35 wells within the next twelve months on the Gavilan Unit Area.

¢ Talking now about the market, is there a pipeline iato
this area, Mr. Morrelli? _

A No, there is no pipeline market,

Q Are you in a position to staie as to any prospects for a
sarket in this area? _ |

A San Juan Gas Corporation has been approached by two pur-
chasers. We propose to develop and test the area to a point to'
find cmt what the reserves sctually are, before making final

eciini thents.
|  q w®nder the proposed exploration progras of San Juan Drilling
Corporation withiz the unit ares, would it include a iimited port
of tie area, or does it include most of the area, Mr. Horrell?

A The drilling program? '

Q Yes, } |
| A It would be extended throughout the ares. We have already
testified over an area of seven miles nox;th and south, |

Q .That is with the purpose of #ttracfing a market into the
proposed Gavilan Gnit Area?

A That is eorrect. »
Q@ I band you what hes been marked San Juan Exhibit No. 8
and ask you if you can identify that decument. "'
” A This is a tadbulation of unit agreements that have beea
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‘are shown on Exhibit 4; the tadulation shows a total of 20 umits,

the spaeing ¥as provided in the unit agreement wvhich they approved,

{ vide for the drilling of wells on the basls of 320-aere drilling

{ within Rio Arriba County. You will note also from the tabulation

Rosa, Lindrith, and Rincon, were approved during the period ™8

of kev Mexico and the United States Geological Survey.

Q Are these the unit agreements which you have shown on
Exhibit No. 4?

A They are all the units that are shown on Exhibit & plus
the additional wnits that extend to the Colorado line. Only slewe

Q 1Is there any indication on there whether those units are
drilled on 320-secre drilling units? |
A Of the 20 units shown on the tabulation, Exhibit 8, 17 --
ME. KELILAHIN: (Interrupting) I will object to that
question unless it is confined to drilling on 320-acre units under
an order issusd by the Commission. The unit operaling agreement
has no beariang on that.
A Csa I ansver that? |
MR, BRATYON: Mr. Morrell asked if he can answer that.
A I would answer that by saying that the Coanrission approved
an order for that when they approved the unit agreement, because

Contimming, 17 of these 20 unit agreements specifically pro=
blocks to the base of the Mesaverde, which includes the Plctured
Cliffs. So the operstors of those units are afforded the opport
of developing the Plctured Cliffs on 320-acre drilling blocks.

These units total or cover an area totaling more than 450,000 acred

that of the three that are mot drilling block units, nawely,

to Pebruary *52, All the urit agreements approved in Bio Arriba
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County subseguent to Pebruary of f52 ar: on a drilling block desisd
P Also it should be steted that in the Lindrith unit it is, I am
; informed that the unit operator intends to devslop that unit on
the basis of 320 acres.

Q Mr. Worrell, vhat period of time would you recommend to
_ the Commission that the proposed temporary order cover?
: A I wuld suggest that the temporary order cover a period
| of one yeear.
Q What factors lead yba to recommend that period of time?
E A That will allow us to drill enough additional wells to
determine the recoverable reserves in the area and to assure ¢
3 ’ | m: outlet.
: Q@ Ian the interia, you seek the order requested here so
: ‘Qlilt the conelusion of that year's time the situation would
; D 3 m e confused by seme developmeat on 160-acre spacing and some
; Jon 320-asre spacing, is that correct?
A That is correct.
Q Do you have aay other information pertineat to this matter
whieh you desire to give the Commission? |
| 4 1 weuld like to suggest that on the basis of the statates
where the Commission is upowe&ed to preven* economic ioss by
~ prevention of drilliag umnecessary wells, that ewvery well spacing
‘ unit is a potemtial profation anit. | This area is mot now under
proration and we are not accordingly seeking proration because

there 1s mnarket, bat I think meonsidam any spacing unit
we shoilld consider the present conditions amd those expected in
the immediate future. Today we have a limited market outlet withig

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
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| one of the present market.

D GO R

‘slttiéiently large to take care of any future increased delivera-

of Rio Arriba County.

By early 1957 the market outlet is proposed to be increased with

el e e T A man aA | . IR Y S a iy Yoy - 138 e ~
PipeILLNSE 2TV iag Bullt and proposed 30 aboutl & billiom to a

billion two cubic feet per day, or a ratio of two and a half to

One of the things that we want to do on our exploratory pro-
gram in the Gavilan Area is to develop reserves and proof of
reserves and deliverability so that we can have a size of pipeline
into the area that will be sufficieant to take care of any iuereaseé
demand in the future. If we have a pipeline coming in with a
limited commection, we will have a limited size line. If we know
what the reserves are when the line comes in, it will be made

bility or market, with the expanded market outlet available and
the exteasion of proration throughout Rio Arriba County because
it is certainly reasonable to assume that the area is now being
developed snd subjeet to proration will be oxtended. It is
ny opimnion that the operator should be afforded the right to
receive twice the 160-acre allowable for wells drilled on 320 acreg
where deliverabllitlies and pressures are sufficient ,not uniike
the prineiple mov used in southeast New Mexico. | |

With the method of proration on the basis of 320 acres, the
setting : of spacing units :Ln excess of 160 acres would no longer
be mecessary. It would be my recommendation that the Commission
glve comsideration to an order for 320-acre drilling units for all

You will notice from the map the vestern boundary of Rio
Arriba County is the western limits of the units that do have 320
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eastern extension of the South Blanco~- Pictured Cliffs 15 being
developed on 320 acres,within the 28~7 is being develcoped and
Tapicito, now a portion of which may extend into the Gavilan Area.
If the productivity of the Pictured Ciiffs pools is also a
pertinent part of this picture with respect to the Gavilan, the
production average production per day as of March, 1956 in the
Fulcher-Kutz field was 2,522,000 cubic fest per day. In the
West Kutz-pictured Cliffs pool it is 3,824,000 m.c.f. per day.
Iz the South Blanco-Pictured Cliff pool it was 3,180,000 m.c.fe3
in the Blanco-Pictared €Cliff pool Bast, located in 30 North, Range
% West, the production during March, 1956 was 6,022,000 per day.

¥he Gtero-Pictured Cliff Pool in 2% - 5 was 9,636,00C per day.

Tapicito had an average we)l production of 14,406,000 m.c.f. per
day. The Ballard-Pictured Cliff wac 10,259,000 m.c.f. per day.
These prodactions indicate not only that the produetivity of the

| wells to the eastern portion of the Basia toward the Gavilan Unat

‘together with the increased pressures will make a well of higher
deliverabllity and justify an allowable based on 320 aeres; or
drilling units on 320 acres prior to establishing proration.

for exemptions to drill 160-acre unlts, but if and when the area
becomes subject to proration they will then follow a 160-acre
allowable or one-half Ehe 320-acre allowable. Order 520-R-50

of the 0il Conservation Commission for the southeast Kew Mexico
sets the well spacing at 640 aéres. Any area d#tributed to a well

of less than 640 is piven a proration based on a proportion of
that acreage over 640. It was the thought that that same prinéipl#

That order will also provide on the basis of my recommendatios
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could _be adopted for Rio Arriba County where the majority of the
acreage 1s subject to being developed on 320 to the Pictured Cliff|

§ HFe. Mo2rell, in your opinion would an order such as pro-

T
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AR

EER
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: posed here tcnd ¢o prevent waste snd protect correlative rights?

A 1Ia my opinion it would, sir. _
MR. ERATTOF: I would like to move the admission of San
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S Juan Exhibits ) through 8, inclusive.

”: o MB. KELUWAHIN: I would llke to ask the Commission to defer
a ruling antil after cross examination.

MR. PORTER: ©Sustain the motion. Any questions of Mr,

Morrell?
MR. KELLAHIN: Jason Kellahin, representing R and G Drillifg
| Company, EBlliott Hall, both companies have acreage within the
mpasod anit area or immediately adjaceni: thereto. Also repre-
- senting the following fee owners who own acreage either within

the proposed unit area or immediately adjacent thereto: Joseph

_ J; Daniell, R. J. Falmer, W. O..Hughes, G. W. Leeson, Ben Leeson,
P L. J. Ingram, Jr., Lee D. Dallas, E. J. Hootecn, Fred Davis, B. Bardy,
- - |'B. L. Browning, G. B. Boring.

By ME. EELLAHIN:
Q@ As I understand your testimony, Mr. Morrell, you have the

operating rights on some 30,000 aqres?
‘ . Y Mo, that is not correct. On 24%,119.67 acres out of the
R total of 30,24%4.18 within the unit area.

Q What is the nature of the operating rights? Do you have
a farmout on them?

A Parmout agreements.

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
STENOTYPE REPORTERS
2 -BUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO
Trxrnong 3-6691




Sy

Ny N B

L
."A :

8ir?

Parm-out agreements.
On all that acreage?
That is right,

Are those farm-ocut agreements dependent on the approval &
this application?
A ¥o.

Q Did I understand you correctly that some 66% of the acreage¢
within the proposed unit 1is Federal acreage?
A Tthat 1is correet,
Q@ Now under the terms of the unit agreement, the development

o O P O

»

program calls for ten wells?
A A mininmm of ten wells within the first year.
Q@ Ia addition to that, you propose to drill some 20 onr 25
more wells?
We may 4c so.
You may 4o so?
That is right.
There is no commitment to do so?
¥o. | '
Now, Mr, Morrell, you testified in reference to a nenorandt*n
which I believe has been marked as Exhibit No. 6. Who drew that

up?

O B o O m

A ZThat is my memorandum,

Q Is that your comclusions reached during the conference?

A The conclusions reached was taken from notes that I made
during the conference during which Mr, Piliinton was present, the
eopy of which was sent to Washington, and no response has been made¢.

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
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Q Mr. who?

A Mr. E. N. Pilkinton.

Q Who is he?

A He is administrative assistant to the chief of the Conser-
vation Division and the party who conducted the hearing or the
meeting, conferences.

Q@ Did he send you any memorandum on the hearing?

A PFo, he did not,

Q Was he under any duty to refute any statements that you
aay have made s a result of the conference?

A BHe was under no duty; 1f there was to be an understanding
different to this, it would seem obvious he would so advise me,

Q Is it your position, then, because he has not denied the
contents of your mémorandum, that they are his opiniom, too?

A I vould say that they are his opianions as expressed at

that time, This is a report of a meeting of =2 particular éonferenqe.

Q@ Mr, Morrell, you testified that there have been nine wells
drilled since March, '56, six by San Juan and three by R and G
Drilling Company. Are you familiar with those wells? ,

A I am familiar with those wells. Three have been drilled
and there is one additional location, I will point ouf those to
you on the map if you would like,for the benefit of the Commission,

Q If you uaht to, for the benefit of the Commission.

A Por the benerit of the Commission, three wells have been
drilled by R and G, 303 ip soutqgest-soathwest of Section 2;

102 in the northeast~southwest of Section 28, I du not have the
record of the number or the exact 40-acre tract, but there 1is
another well drilled in the southeast quarter, séétion of 3,

DEARFMLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
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A location has already been made, possibly surface pipe set, I
don’% know. specifically, in the southwest-northeast quarter of
8ection 2.

R and G drilling Company?

A I bave seen them ~- no, I have seen a log on one well.

Q Have yon examined tha three logs on the

Q You are aware of the fact that they were furnished to San
Jaan?

- A Yes, we have a geologist here to testify as to the logs.

Q@ Do you know the result of the completion of the wells?

A My information is only hearsay. I would leave that to the
geologist to testify to.

Q Do you know yourself?

A I know of no record of any production from them.

Q 1In fact, you know there wasn't any. don‘t you?

A I do not know it, I am so informed. I have been told so.
I only kaow what I experience.

Q@ I don't think that hearsay should interfere with your
testimony at this stage, Mr. Morrell. As to the six wvells drilled
by B8an Juan, are you familiar with them?

A 1 emy, in a limited extent,

Q Are we to understand that those wells have been conpleted?

A They have been drilled to total depth.
Q I understood at one point in your testimony you said they

had beon completed.

A I said drilled.
Q In the memorandum or the letter of transmittal which you

-sent to the Commission, marked as Bxhibit 8, do you mot say that

. DEARMLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
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4here have been sor.c eleven wells drilied. Are those drilied on

the east half and west half of 14, andithe east balf and west hal’l

they have been completed?
A 8, did yoa say?
Q 7. Mr. Morrell,
A 7.

Q Yes. In the last paragraph, Mr. Morrell, I believe you

stated that as completed to date, four wells.

None of which have been tecsted.

Yes, sir. Have they been completed?

Drilling conpieted.

L -

Q Drilling completed. There has been no fracing or any othel
operations performed on them?

A They heventt been completed for production, no.

Q@ Then you don't mean to infer they have been completed for
prodaction?

A That is a matter of terminology. We use drilling started
and drilling ceased.

Q In addition tc these nine wells, I believe you testifled

160~gecre units?

| A They are not necessarily located on 160=acre units, except'
for the two vells drilled in 1, 160 in Section 1, The other wells
are in the east half and west half of 9, aad the east half of 11,

of 1%, and the west half of 24 -~ 2,
Q They could not conform?

£

- A They could conform with noted exceptions to the 320-acre
spaeing units. : . )
Q Have youi =made aiay calculations of the number of offset

DEARNLEY-MEJIER AND ASSOCIATES
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obligations rou would have in the event this application was
denied, insofar as the spacing is concerned?

A I have noted on the basis of the R and G holdings which
total approximately 2484.84 acres that R and G has 11 160-acre

locations that could be drilled on 160-acre spacing; 10 wells woul
have to be communitized to drill even 160-acres to complete drill
on R and G's property. The offset requirement then would be in
the neighborhood of two to one compared to the wells drilled by

R and G.

Q That 1is, of course, assuming that all of them are prcducti#e?

A That is right. )

Q@ And in the absence of prorationing, your drilling obliga-
tions would be merely the offset, would it not?

A That is correct. I might also add to that that the R and
G property is so located that it mot only causes offset by San
Juan Gas Corporation within the Gavilan Unit Area, but also causes
offset»ohligations to the operator of the Lindrith Unit Area.

Q That would be true in any pocl where it is offset by
another unit, is that not correct?

A That is right.

Q@ You gave some extensive testimony as to Fulcher-Kutz Pool,
Mr. Morrell. Do you have any interterence tests on that pool?

A There were no interference tests that-I know of, if you
will recall the history of that order, it was based and required
because operators at that time were endeavoring to drill on fogty
and eilghty acre tracts. We are talking‘in entirely different .

characteristics of wells so far as the economies are concerned.

Q The quedion of drainage, you don®t have sny information on
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Stevenson Well No. 1 in Section 9, 25, 2; and the Gardner-Hill

that?

A TWot specifically here, but it was definitely stated in
the hearing that one well would drain more than 160 acres.

Q Do you know upon what that statement was based?

A On such statements that I have made here as to the produc-
tivity of the Summit Wells 1 and 2, Angel's Peak 9-B and 10-B, and
Cornell 4,

Q@ But that drainage would be in the external rather than
radinl drainage, would it not?

A When vwe speak of dralnage we speak of drainage of an area,
engineeringly, it might go out in the form of a star,

Q Have you anything to indicate that the reservoir conditions
in the Pulcher-Kutz and the Gavilan Area are the same?

A I find this, that the porosity and permeability as indicated

from electric logs would be somewhat comparable.

Q@ Do you have core informatica in the Gavilan Area to sub-
stantiate that the San Juan Drilling Corporation cored any wells?

A I don*t know what the geoiogist is going to testify to.

Q You have no iaformation that was made avallable to you?

A1 have none, no personal knowledge.

Q Have you tested any wells on the Gavilan Ar»ea?

A 1 was present and tested several wells, one with almost
unfortunate results.

Q What wells were those?

A Ve tested the Palmer Well, 1n Section 1; the Green Briar
Stevenson Well Nc. 1, Section 1, 2% North, 2 West; the Green Briar

Well in the northeast quarter of Section 15, 25, 2.
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Q What kind of test did you conduct on those wells?

A Ve made no lengthy tests; ve observed shut-in pressures
after opening the valves and found the pressures ranged in the
neighborhood of 960 pounds on the tubing and 1100 to 1140 on the
casing, except for the Palmer well. The Palmer well apparently
has considerable water in the hole, I think the pressure on the
casing on the Palmer was u'ound 750.

Q Did your get any information on the gas volume Ly peto
tube or otharwise?

4 We did not.

Q BHow long did you have the wells open?

A Merely long enough tc show what the bulld-up pres‘sure was
and by hlowing an a matter of five minutes and shutting it, they
wvoild eome right back up to the pressure as originelly obseried
on the spring gauges attached to the wells.

Q You blew them no longer than five miriutes?

A -Os , |

Q What results did you find on the Green Briar and the
Sardner wells?

A They responded immediately to the pressures' as we found
them after being shut in for an indefinite period of time. Those

.| tests vwere not made for the purnose of testing, that was merely to

be presemnt so that if you asked me a question had I been on the
ground, I could say yes.
Q@ I appreclate that, Mr, Morrell, I want a 1littls more
information than that, however.
‘ You will have to get that from the geologist.
- Q@ Have you any estimate on the volumes?

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
STENOTYPE REPORTERS
ALBUQUERQUE. NEW MEXICO
TELRPHONE 3-6691

e




TR e e

TTAATER E

32

“n # "% R T T T T
BERE 3 R T :

A I have only estimated volumes as reported by the records

of the United States Geological Survey.

Q@ Do you know on what those estimates are basod?

A I would assume they werc based on the reports as submitted
to the Survey by the operstors.

Q Now you testified that you had tested an area of some
seven miles, as I understand you, Mr. Morrell.

We had dril]l test wells in that area.

§1r?
Let®s make it we had drill test wells in that area.

You had drill test wells?

Yes.
That ineludes these wells about which you have been testi-

O O O e

Lying?

pressures were wells drilled prior to 1952. The wells drilled
subsegnently by San Juan Gas Corporation have had no tests.
g And is that the testing which you refarred to in regard

to this seven-mile test area?

of test wells within an area of seven miles.
Q Well, perhaps I don*t gquite understand you, Mr. Morrell.

PThe test wells you are referring to,are those the 11 wells which
were drilled prior to March, 19562 ‘

of the well oy drilling of a test well? _
Q I am trying to find out what you mean by testing in this

seven-mlle area?

A I said that the testing within seven miies would be drilli.Ag

A Are you talking in terms of testing for the productivity

A The cues that had the productive tests or about the necessqry

. 2
~mT
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which have been broved within this area and in response to an
cbjection made by me, you stated that the Commission hag approved
the spacing when they approved the unit agreement?

A

‘Who drilled those wells?

‘Because we don*t have a unit agreement at the present time,

We have drillea Séven Vesi wells,
Seven test wells?
Wells to test the formation,

San Juan Gas Corporation.

Who wepre they tested by?

By the driller.

What type of test did you make?

SMbergéb,,log. '

You merely got an electric log?

That is al3,

That is al1?

That is sli.

Whea were those wells drilled?

Since March, '56, through May 12th, according to the tabua-
I have. fThey will be filed later.

M. Morrell, you testified as to a number of other units

That is correct,

That is correct.
Why are you seelking cae?

You are submitting one?
We are submitting one, but that is the very crux of this
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application. We were aware that there was potential additional
deilline ¢2 he done on 160=acies on fee land over winich the United
States Geological Survey has no control. The application for the
unit agreement must be cleared by the United States Geological
survey as to form before wve coﬁld proceed, That will take a
matter of three to six months. During that time wells could be

drilled on 160 acres to a density “hat would entirely eliminate

any opportunity for San Juan Gas Corporation to establish 320 acreg.

Q WVell, now, in connection with these other units, do you
know if there was any objection to the spacing program called for
in the unit agreement at the time, before this Commission?

A I vonder if you would repeat ths guestion.

Q Mr. Morrell, do you know if there was any cbjection to
the spacing provisions in the unit agreements to which you referred

A What do you mean “objections to spacing¥?

Q I mean did anyone appear before the Commission at the time
the unit agreement was under consideration and object to the
spacing program set up in the unit agreements?

& Mo, not before this Commission. |

Q Or anywhere else that you know of?

A They didn't appear.

Q There was no objection, then, as far as you know?

A I knew other, had other factual information, and that was
by virtue of contractual obligations then being prepared, particu-
larly the farm-out for Guirf 0il COrporation which would require
one well 45 b6 drilied on 160 acres. 1 discussed the matter with

the officials of Gulf o0il cdrporation and the District 0ffice in

Durango through Denver, and they admitted that they ggg made 3

|2

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
STENOTYPE REPORTERS
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO
TeELxrrHONE 3-6691

gy
~—_e




DA MO RE A ol i SR

A That is correct.
Q And they have no order on 320 acre spacing within that unit
A Within the 320 unit spacing as tc all ilands committed ther%—
to.
__Q That is by terms of the unit agreement?

mistake --

Q {Interrupting) Wweil, now, Mr. Morreil, you are not answer-
ing my question. I am not referring to the Gavilan Unit. I am
referring to the cther units about which you testified.

| A You asked me as to why --

Q Mo, sir,

A ~- n0o one had appeared before the Commission objecting to
our proposed 320.

Q I am not referring to the Gavilan Unit, you misunderstood
me. I am referring to the spacing set up by the other unit agree-
ments. Do you inov if there was any objection made to that spacing?

A AT tThe respective hearings?

Q Yes, sir.

A 7They were each separate hearings. I will .have to puil
back on my memory a little, I can?t testify.

Q You don*t kaow?

A I don't recall.

Q 1Is it your nonteation that all of the area located, for
example, in that Canyon Largo Unit is under the unit agreement?

A No, it is mot. ‘

Q They hcve a situation similar to the Gavilan Unit, do they
not?

A By terms of the unit agreement for all formations.
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Q Then they have been able to operate that without any
special order from this Commission on 320 acres, have they not?

A Because all the operators so far have followed the spacing
as set forth in the unit, there are no exceptions to my knowledge.

Q You gave some testimony as to the average production from
various pools in the San Juan Basin. That production is dependent
upon the pipeline capacity, is it mot?

A I iould,say it would depend more on the nominations of
the purchasers.

Q In other words, the market demand, then?

A The market demand.
Q It has nothing to do with respect to the wells produced?
A TInewitably it is also a measure of the capacity of the

wells to produce, because six of these are prorated pools.

Q They are comieeted to different pipelines, however, the
individual vells, are they not?

A There are two pipelines.

- Q It is your position that they are taken ratably with El

Paso and Southern Union Gas?

A It is my épinion they are so doing at the present time.

Q Have you any deliverability tests made in the Gavilan Areai

A We have no deliverability from the wells of San Juan Gas
pecause they have:i't been completed for prddu.ction.

Q Do you have any deliverability tests on any of the other
wells?

A I am not prepared to testify as to that.

Q@ Mr. Morrell, referring to Exhibit No. 7, on the second pagd,
the beginning of the second complete paragraph, you have a ggml
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here that '51x'§ells, presently shut-in, were completed for gas
production from the Pictured1011tfs formation in reported volumes
rangirg from 277,000 to 1,050,000 cubic feet...." On what do you
base that information?

A That is from the records of the United States Geological
sarvey.

Q You have no records of your own available on that?

A Ko.

¢ In the third complete paragraph you siate in effect that
representatives of the Washington office at a neéting expressed
themselves as preferring the township or so=-called drilling block
type of unit agreement. Did that include the spacing, too?

A That is definitely spacing when you are talking about 320=-
acre drilling blocks.

Q ¥Who éxpressed themselves as being in favor of that?

A The three parties, representatives who were present. Mr.
B. M. Pilkinton, Mr. R. ﬁ. Spratt, and Mr. B. A. Finley. One of
the reasons for that preference, I might add, is the difficulty
of establishing a participating area, particularly for Pictured
Cliff production, which up to date has been located on trends
some of which are developed later to be wider than originally
thought, and would avold the situatioa that has had to come before
this 01l Conservation Commission on several occasions in the
Gallegos Canyon #nd also for the establisiment of a participating
area in the Huerfanito Unit which has been recently held and
the present difficuity now beiné incurred under a standard form
of unit in the Huerfano zs establishing the participating area.

A participating area under a standard form of agreement is based
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' could it not?

on geologic inference;if you have a few wells down here and some
here and some here and some there, you have got a difficuliy of
outiining what is that participating area. If you have a 320-acre
drilling block,'you agree in advance that when a well is completed
capable of producing invpaying quantities on the 320, that 320
becomes participating, each block on which there is a well capable
of producing in paying quantities, then becomes a part of the
partieipating agreement.

Q The seme type of agreement made on the 160 as a basis,

A Theoretically it could, yes.

Q Im the fourth paragraph ycu state that®*your applicant is
requesting only that it be afforded the opportunity to develop
the Gavilan Unit on an equal basis.® Do you find that in the
statemeni? Equal to what?

A On an equal basis to the rights of the operators of these
other units. All operators in these approved units have the right
to drill on 320 acres to the Pictured Cliffs without requirement
for the drilling of a second well or offset, other thau to offset
lands not committed to the unit agreement of adjoining..

You have the same rights under your unit agieenent?

. Under a standard form of unit agreement.

Unde: the form of unit agreement involved in this case?
The 320-acre drilling bloek as applied for, yes.

PO B o

Q Mr. Morrell, you have no figures or estimates on reserves
in the Gavilan Area?
A I have none, I am not prepared to testify on reserves,

that is to be testified to later by the geologist.
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time to do so. We are generally in favor of 320-acre spacing

Q You did testify on the reserves, Mr. Morrell?

A I testified on the reserves as shown ==

Q (Interrupting) Your testimony, as I recall, to refresh
your recollection, that the reason you want this order is in order
to determine what the reserves are.

A That is right.

Q Then you don®t know what they are now, do you?

A That is correct. So far as I am concerned, except for
estimates.

MR. KELLAHIN: That 1s all the questions that we have.

MB, PORTER: I don't believe that we will be able to com-
plete the eross examination of this witaess this evening., I think
we had betfer recess until in the morning at 9:00 ofclock.

| MR, WOODWARD: If the Commission plegse, befcre it adjourni
we are mot sure of our time schedile for tomorrow and would like
to enter a brief statement in the record. I wonder if ve caﬁ make
that statement now.

MR. WALKER: We are not sure of our schedule either, but
you can make the statement. ‘

ME. WOOIMARD: El Paso is the operator and principa.l owmar
in the Lindyith Unit and at the present iime 1s privileged to
develop that unit on 320-acre basis and proposes at the present

at the stage of development in which the Gavilan Field has now
been developed, particularly in situations vwhere there is a
question as to the economics of 160-acre development,and there is
a possibility that the field will get frozen into position where

320-acre ggacin;i is much more difficult administratively to manage '.
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Our thinking has been that if the wells are actually draining the
320 acres and it is so discovered after a reasonable amount of
lopmeni, then of course there is no justification for drilling
the second well on the half-section. If it is not actually
draining that much acreage, the gas is still there and can be
recovered by infield drilling if it appears economically feasible
to do so. PFor that reascn we don't see that anybody is injured
in a reasonable delay during which the field is tested, the spacing
is set at a maximum until such information can be developed.

MR. PORTER: We will recess uatil 9:00 A.M. in the morning

—y

MR. KELLAHIN: I would like to make a very brief statement
if it please the Commission. I do want to state R and G Drilling
Company®s position. We are in need of an immediate order for the
reason we have leases in escrow in the bank in Albuguerque which
must be picked up tomorrow which are valueless to us if the order
is approved. We hope that the Commission can reach a speedy
declsion, otherwise, we will lose the leases.

MR. PORTEP: The hearing will adjourn.

(Recess).

* % & ¥k X & ¥

The hearing was resumed at 9:00 A.M. on Thursday, May 17,
1956. | |
~ MB. PORTER: The meeting will come to order, please. We
will proceed with Case 1066. |
MR, KELLAHIN: I did have one further question I wouud
like to ask the witness. |
MR. PORTER: Mr. Kellahin.
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CROSS EXAMINATION (Continued)
By MB. KELLAHIN:

Q Mr. Morrell, the units which you have testified to in San
Juan Basin, I believe you have listed all of them on Exhibit 8,
have you not?

A That is correct. _

Q Are those units all Mesaverde units, Pictured Cliffs units*
or in vhat proportion are they? | '

Those units cover all formations to the base of the rocks.

Q All formations.

MR, KELLAHIN: That is‘all.
MR, PORTER: Mr. Mankin,
B M. M1

Q Mr. Morrell, referring again to this, I believe it is your
Exhibit 8 whiech lists all the unit agreements in Rio Arriba County,
you indicated tbat those unit agreements specified or allowed
320-acre drilling and spacing units, is that correct?

A That is right. They are called ®"drilling blocks® in the
unit agreempnt:

Q@ You are not inferring thai any of these are prorated or
are being sﬁaced according to any particular specific pool rules

that would allow 320-acre proration units within the Pictured Clifﬂs,

are youa?
A T don't know that that question can be specifically answerdd
until the problem arises. However, take the fundamental prineciple
of the drilling agreement; the drilling block is established of
320, compring the east half or tLc west half or in some placés‘the
north half and south hzlf, for all formations down to the base of
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the Mesaverde;in that agreement the parties committed thereto agreq
that any well completed in any fornatlion above the base of the Mes
verde, that the entire 320 acres will be participating. 8o they
in effect agree so far as drainage 1s concerned that it would be
effective drainage for that 320, by sgreeing that it will be a
participating area. The participating sreas are estaulished in
that manner as each well, productive well is completed, productive
well in paying quantities is completed on a drilling block, that
drilling block then becomes a part of the participating area. Thal
is approved by the Commission and by that approval I would assume
that they held that that method of well spacing is ihat the well
speeing, the well spacing subsequently becok.s i proration unit.

Q it is true that none of the 20 units are under proratiocn,
is that correct, as far as Pictured Cliffs production is concerned?

A I caﬁ't sai specifically. Your records would show better
tﬁan minae. If ®lvis Utz were here he couid tell me if the 27-8-7
area 1s under proéation. I think it is in the South Blanco.

Q@ A portion of it is in the South Blanco?

A TYes.

Q It is likewise 160 spacing proration, even though it is
320~-drilling unit?

A I would not agree with the spacing. The spacing has séen
set by the unit approved by the Commission. If and when allowsbleg
should be granted to 320-acre spacing un;ts or proration units

I think that they would be entitled to the 320-acre allowable vith%n

that anit area.
Q Isnft it also a fact that the South Blanco is prorated

on 160 acres?
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1imited market that is now available. ¢

' correct?

.well.

It is being prorated so at the present time.
Bven though there are 320 acres --
(Interrupting) That is right.
(Continuing) -- drilling units previously approved?
That is correct. There is no basis for maltiple allovahlei
in the fan Juan Basin at the present time.

Q But you did indicate, I believe, by your testimony yesterd

> L& P O

that if this vas granﬁed, 320 acres that they would be, they shoulq

have double allowable, did you not?

A If 320-acre allowables are allowed anywhere in the Basin
they should be. : |

Q Althongh in South Blanco where you had a similar sitaation
it was not allowved?

A There is no 320-acre allowable in the San Juan. There is.
a very definite reason it hasn't been up toc date and that is the

Q Referring to Exhibit No. 1 on the wells that have beeu
drilled since March, 1956, has San Juan Gas Corporation drilled
those wells, th'ose new wells, on the pattern,that 1s, a well in
the nofthwest and a well in the southeast, as was recommended by
you? , |

1 That is correct.

Q There have been some other weils which have been attempted
recompletions that have not worked to that pattern, is that not

__ A I don't know what you are speaking of, you say “attempted
recompletions®; San Juan has not atteupted to recomplete any old

?

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
STENOTYPE REPORTERS
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO
ToarHOuE 3-6691

T




s oy o AR VA

W R LA ML

320,

i the northwest quartef cf Section 2 is not completed to total
- depth.

' to those wells?

Q They have all been new wells?

A That is correct.

Q They have complied with the pattern that you indicated?

A That 1s correct. We propose under our suggestion for the
temporary spacing order that any well that does not fit the patters
as suggested would be granted an exception. There are no wells

drilled tn date that do mot caunse two wells to be on the same

Q You are dot stating that these wells drilled by R and G
£it the pattern? | |

A No, but they can be granted as exceptions.

Q 1In some cases there is three wells tc a Section already?

A Ko, ‘there is three locations, one is a location. The well

Q@ It is your recommendation that those wells be exceptions
to the order?

A That is right. That is the same procedure as used in
Tapicito. - |

Q@ Also there has been a number of wells drilled in the old
original Gavilan Area. What would be your recommendation in regarg

A Where they do not fit, they should be granted exceptiocns,
Q Where they do not fit the pattern?
- A That is right. |
Q What about dry holes that were recompleted or abandoned?
A ’They should be granted an exception, and it would not be
economical to drill a second well if .tbe present well could not be
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recompleted.

%; - Q How would the Commission know that?

A Under the temporary order, after one year we would come in
with all the facts, drilling and testing and actual production,
into the pipeline, because we can talk about deliverability and
porosity and permeability and so forth, but we do not know what
the capabilities of the wells are until they actually produce into
the pipeline. We propose to drill a sufficient number of wells to
get the line in sufficiently in advance of the one-year term to
assure a time of production that will give the Commission some
conerete information.

Q 8an Juan Gas Corporation be agreeable to some type of
interference test to prove that this would drain 320 acres?

A There would be no objection whatscever. '

Q You feel that other operators would be also, or could you o
speak for them?

A I don*t believe I could speak, but_for our own company.
What we want to do 1s develop the area and find out the reserves agd

put them on production and come in with facts. It may be at the
end of the year we will come back and ask for 160. We want to

develop the entire area tc see where the trends are as soon as

B e T s e et e e

possible to evaluate, and we may find that the trends are sufficie?tly»
‘narrow that 160 is the most economical and most practical. We
can't get on one trend and stay on it with 160‘and therebj develop
the entire area. We merely want the opportun%ty to explore on a
320-acre basis, come back to the Commission at the end of the year
and then present facts. \
MR. PORTER: Does anyone else have a question of the witnegs?
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MR. KENDRICK: A. R. Xendrick, 01l Conservation Commission,
By MR. EENDRICK:

Q  You say you want to explore this acreage and prove reserves

metic figures as to the reserves?

A T wonld Sudge th th

he number of wolls 8 be drillied in thﬂ

area that some should be cored. The eore analysis from previous

T
dd

drilling in the San Juan Basin has not proved entirely satisfactor)
but it is a good indicative point.

Q Well, by “prove the reserves", you mean if you encountered
sand you prove gas present?

A We prove gas present and also prove and establish, if you
prefer that word, reserves. 1In other werds, in addition to the
completion, the electric logs and four-point back pressure tests
and so forth, you get the deliverability, but even a calculated
deliwverabllity is not always correct and a well has to be on pro-
daction-generally for a length of time in order to ciean itself
and establish that it will actually do what it is calculated to
do. |
EB.;KEIDBICK: That is all.

MR. PORTER: Would you identify yourself?

MR. KUSSELL: W. C. Russell, R and G Drilling.

By MR. RUSOELL:

Q Ydh say you want a temporary order for one year?

A That is correct.

Q Go back at the end of one year and decide then whether to
drill on 160. Are you aware that the R and G Drilling Company has,
out of some 22 locations, would have only three locations if we

by the word “prove® do you mean core and have core analyses and arﬂth-

[y
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drilled on 320-acre spacing, and further that we have a 50%
l'd.l':!..].lzl.ng obligation the first year? I don't see how we could meet
our drilling obligations.

A Any drilling obligations ~- you have three locations on
320°%s?

Q@ That is right. A Which are full 320's?

Q That's right. '

half well, you would pay half the cost and get half the benefits?

Q@ We are not asking half wélls.

A Half wells add up to whole wells, you communitize that and
it satisfles all obligations from the legal standpoint. Even the
State of New Mexico under State leases communitizes its leases
and validates the leases accordingly. '

MR, PORTER: Anyone else have a question?
MR. BARNES: Frank Barnes, R and G.
By MB. BARNES:

Q Mr. Morrell, supposing that you drilled on 320-acre spacin*,
let's assume that Mr. Russell went along with that and communitizeq
bis locations instead of drilling 160, and drilled 320. What
would happen if it became obvious at a later date that better
production could be obtained by dropping back to 150‘-- how would
that affeet his holdings? o

A .The leases are validated, at the end of the one-year we
would then come in and have that brought out and agree to 160.

Q@ Who would then own the 16072

A The 160 remains the property of R and G Drilling.

A But if a 320-acre spacing order is put out, any 160 that y¢u

have that 1s within a drilling block on which a well is drilled is]a

~ol
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Q He would still own half of the other well that he communi-
tiged?

A The communitized well is a matter of finsnciasl adjustment

. then. It could be worked either way. If San Juan had the half

ff of the first well, they could pay the half of the second or reimbufse

half the cost of the first well. |

# : Q Wouldn't it depend to some extent on the type of lease that

: he had?

A Mo, I see no reason that the type of lease would have any

« bearing. I would suggest that any lease that R and G way have

. taken 1s certainly subject to the rules and regulations of the 01l .
. Coaservation Commission. |
Q@ Bat it could get pretty complicated?

; , A B, I see o reason.,

3 - By ME. EEBGNLL: " s
, ‘ | Q Would you people be interested in coming in and communitizing
2 | the three wells we have already drilled down here on the 160 acre

L | location? |

- | A For the 3207

f | I @ Paying half the cost and dedicating another 160?

| A I would say communitization should be made before the well :

is commenced.
MR. RUSBSELL: Yes. ,
MR. PORTER: Anyone else have any questions?
A I would like to correct an error I made in my testimony
yesterday if 1 may, Mr. Chairman.
'~ MR. PORTER: Surely. -
A 1 referred to production from some 1C or 11 wells in the
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San Juan Basin and it was called to my attention that I gave the
figures as average daily production per well. It is average dally
production per well per month. For instance, in the South Blanco
Pool, the average daily production per Qell per month was 3,180,000.
MR. PORYER: Does that 3,000,000 represent a month's pro-
duction?

A A month's production from one well. That means the pro-

TN S g

duction of 100,000 cubic feet per day average. It is the opinion
of the na;lpr pipeline purchasers in the San Juan Basin --

i MR. KRLIAHIN: (Interrupting) I object to the witness

L 9 - vtestiryi.ng as to his opinion from somebody else =-

Yo

' A If the Commission please, the party asking that guestion
" asked me to testify on hearsay information yesterday.

ety L3 T

MR, MALXER: If there is objection we don't want the hear-

)

say, 30 the =53icn is susiained.

' MR. BRATTION: I have some questions if the cross examinatiga
ﬁ is completed.

3 : MR, PORTER: Mr. Bratton.

' EEDINECT EXAMONATION

" | 2 MB. EBATYON:

Q Mr. Morrell, Mr. Russell was asking you if San Juan ﬁould
care to go in and pay half the cost of wells that have already bee# g
drilled. I believe you already testified that San Juan's suggestigdn ©

is for an exemption as to those wells?
A That is correct. - »
Q That they be granted 160-acre exception’?
A My statement was excegtion as to the location. |
Q I believe Mr., Russell was further questioming you as to th¢
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possibilities of communitization and who would own the well if
in a yearts time or reasonable time it was determined that 160

acres was a more appropriate spacing unit. That is purely a mattes

of contractual agreement in the communitization ag‘eement?

A That is correct. |

Q It can either provide that in that eventuality each party
owns one~half interest or it can provide that the party on whose
ecreage the well is located becomes the owner of that well upon
pajnent of the reimbursement to the other party of the half of the
cost? |

A That is correct.

MR, BRATTON: I have no further questions. I would like
at thls time to move the admission of San Juan Exhibits 1 through
8, imclusive. _

MR. PORYER: Any objection to the introduction of these
exhibits?

MR. KELLAHIN: If the Commission pleasé, we have objection

- to the introduction of three of the exhibits. We object to the

admission of Exhibit No. 6 on the grounds it is nothing but a -
self-gerving declaration based on hearsay. The Exhibit 6 is a

‘memorandum of a conference which Mr. Morrell has testified was

held in Washington and ststes merely his conclusions or results
of that conference and purports to show conclusions reached by
persons not present( at the Commission or subject to cross examina-

tion. It purports to showv that some agreement was reached with

.officlals of the United States Geological Survey in regard to the

size of these drilling blocks. There are representatives of the

United States Geological Survey present in the hearing room avail-
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abel for testimony. If any such agreement has been reached the
testimony should properly come from an official who knows what
the policy of the United States Geological Survey is and the
exhibit 1is hearsay and it 1s also immaterial to the proceedings
in this case, in that the policy of the United States Geological
Survey can certainly not govern this Commission in setting a
spacing order. It would go only to the effect of the unit agree-
ment in the event it is approved. All we have in force at the
present tiﬁe is a present unit agreement and action by the United
States Geological Survey undoubtedly will be tvaken and has not
yet been taken, is the testimony.

We object to Exhibit 7, being the letter of transmittal, in
that it again is hearsay and immaterial and self-serving declaratid
stating conclusions that are not supported by the testimony of
the witness who wrote the letter. Neither exhibit should be
admitted or allowved as competent evidence.

We object to Wo. 8 on the grounds it is likewlse immaterial.

Exhibit No. 8 is a list of units which have heretofore been approvdd

by this Commission and is offered, I assume, to show past action
of the Commission which in no wise ties in with the size of the
drilling bloeks involved in this case. FEach case and each unit
agreement lgst stand on its own feet. We object to the introductid
of that exhibit. .

MR. BRATTON: If the Commission please, going back to
Exhibit Ne. 6, the memorandum prepared by Mr. Morrell. Mr.
Kellahin ﬁas missed the point of that exhibit. We don®t purport
to say that that memorandum, that the facts reflected in that

memorandum represent an

n

n
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States Geological Survey wiil do. We don't know what the United
States Geclogical Survey will do until they take final action.

We are merely attempting to show by that memorandum and by the
testimony of Mr. Morrell the basis on which San Juan 1s proceeding
in preparing and proposing its unit agreement. We have not intro-
duced the memorandum as evidence of the truth of the facts stated
in the memorandum. They are merely Mr. Morrell's, and he acting
for the San Juan, they are the memorandum of the basis on which
bhe is. proceeding, his beliefs and the San Juanis beliefs in the
matter. The letter of transmittal of the unit agreement to

Washington is introduced for the same reason. It shows the action|

vhich S8an Juan hes taken in this instance, that we have prepared
& proposed unit agreement and have forwarded it to the Washington
office. We are showing our course of action and the reasons on
which, the basis on which we are operating.

Exhibit No. 8, I didn't fully understand Mr. Kellahin's
objection, other than that he says that each individual area in
San Juan Basin must stand on its own feet. We realize, “of course,
that the facts presented in this hearing are the facts before the
Commission for its determination. Nonetheless, we are again pro-
ceeding on the basis of what has happened in the Basin and our
aaficipgted development in there. That is the reason that we
believe you cannot take an isolated instance and say that you dis-
regard everything that has happened everywhere else in the Com-
mission?s thinking in matters heretofore presented for it.

All told, gentlemen, I believe that the exhibits are certainly
relevant for the consideration of the Commissionjif they, upon
consideration, determine there is more chaff than wheat in there
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I know that in its final decision the Commission will disregard
them. MNonetheless, I belleve they are proper to be admitted for
the consideration, such consideration as the Commission may decide
to giie' theam.

MR. WALKER: Mr. Kellahin, your motion has been overruled.
However, let the record show that admission of these exhibits was
opposed to, and the Commission will certainly take cognizance of
this and consider the exhibits for wvhat they are worth.

MR. BRATTON: Are there any further cuestionc ar 1i¢ 2‘.:.'.
Norfell szcusad? |

MR. ARNOLD: I would like to ask Mr. Morrell a question.

RECROGS EXAMINAT JON

| 3 MB. ARWOLD:

Q@ 1 understocd that you said yeste;day that the Canyon Largo
uait had been approved for 320-acre drilling blocks?

A That is right.

Q You mean by that that you thought the 0il Conservation
Commission had approved 320-acre spacing in the Canyon Largo unit?

A 8o far as the unit is concerned, when they approved the
unit they certainly estahlished the spacing as set forth in that

' Pit.

Q It hasn*t been our interpretation that 320-acre well
spacing was in effect in the Canyon Largo unit. That was merely
a development clause, they could develop on 320-acre spacing,
however, they can also drill on 160-acre spacing, I believe.

A So far as the spacing unit, that brings an analogy to your
40-aere allowable on oil. Under 40O-acre you can drill as many

wells as you want, bat you can have one allowable,

.
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Q I dontt believe that has been the interpretation of the

~. | commission in the Canyon Largo unit; at any rate, that hasn't been
the understanding of the District Office.

' A I think it would be well, then, to re-read the agreement.
The agreement provides that it requires the drilling of one well
on 320 because that 320 bgoones participating and is allocated.

| Q@ Don't you think that as of now the Canyon Largo unit if yo+
set up proration under the pool rules as they are now written, you

would get an acreage factor of one under the present circumstances? :

A Uoder the present proration you would. However, as far as

1R R T T

s
ey

e the acreage unit and the spacing, that one allowable would be .

TR

distributed over 320 acres both as to State and private lands that
: are committed to the agreement. »

ﬂ ' f Q@ But actually it is 160-acre drilling blocks? ‘
TN A Mo, it 1s 32C-acre drilling blocks. | s

-~ ™

H | Q So long as a man can drill on either 160 or 320 it appears i
‘ to me that 160-acre spécing is in effect and affects one allowable |
for that well.

4 When you say 160-acre spacing, you imply with it a legal :
obligation to offset on 160~acre basis. With that legal require- | o ,
went ip-the unit agreement, I would not say it is 160-a;:re spacing }(

MR. ARMOLD: ’I would like the record to show that I disagrﬂe
with Mr. Morrell's conclusions.

A Difference or'opinibn makes a good horse race.

Q The reason I brought the point up is we are involved in
appro’vim d._rilling blocks‘ in Canyon Largo unit. We are going undeq
the presumption that we have 160-acre spacing there.

)

A BHave you approved any wells on such within the Canyon Largg
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{Largo unit —— we will use that as an example -- do you feel they

Q We insist that the operator file a plat dedicating 160
acres to each well. |
A So far as your drilling program is concerned, that is per-,
featly proper, but under the unit agreement it is not, because you
have no other course under present proration, because your dedica-
tion of acreage is for a proration unit.
MR. ARNOLD: I guess we understand each other.
% M. MARKIN:
"Q There is no proration in Canycn Largo, there is}no fielad?
A m spacing unit is a potential proration unit and should
be recognized as such.
Q At the time such a hearing goes on we will decide whether
it i3 320 -~
A (Interrupting) We are not asking for proration, but we have
to ée’cbgnizc they are potential proration units.
MR. PCRTER: Mr. Utz.
By MR, UIZ: |
Q Mr. Morrell, do you feel that by virtue of the fact that
the co-_:l.ssion approved those 320-acre drilling blocks in the Canyd

have obligated thgaselves to 320-acre proration units?

A To this extent; a piece of State land in the southwest
gquarter cof the Section and Pederal in the northwest on a 320-acre
drilling block, the well is drilled on in the northwest guarter.
It does not require a communitization agreement to allocate pro-
duction to the soutmes;t quarter to that State lease.

Q Insofar as your unit agreement is concerned, and your

division of production within the unit?

- DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
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A Yes, but that has always been approved and subscribed to
by the 01l Conservation Commission and the Commissioner of Public
‘ Lands. In the absence of that unit agreeceant, you would haVe te
© |drill e vell in the southwest quarter. Getting back to Mr. Arnold‘s

question, raisss %the same quesiion. 1 you approve a well on 160

f |acres in the Largo and another 160 acres is in the unit agrecaent,
| the geological survey should require that the 320 acres be communi-
tized if there is no well in that half Section on committed land,

TR
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because they cannot, they can oniy develop on the unitized acreage
on the 320-acre block basis.

Q@ But until we approve the 320 proration units in ‘the event
of proration, we are allowed to allow only 160 allowable to that
well?

A That is correct, that is cn the basis of State-wide.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Kendrick.
By MR, KEEDRICE:
Q Mr. Morrell, you seem to be quite familiar with the other

BT

e

pceEmbes tor 2 Rt

anit agreements in Rio Arriba County?

A Yes, I am. :

Q Is it not true that these unit agreements for 320-acre ;
» development blocks were agreed upon bykthe operators?

E | A Mot 100%, no. There was only one unit that I know of
personally that had 1004 commitment.

Q Well, you mean that in the other units there are operators
that do not care for the 320-acre development blocks, is that
correct?

A Or did oot join the unit.

g _Since precedent has been set by that, do you not think thayf
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the same situation could exist in the proposed Gavilan Unit?

A As far as that 1s concerned, I would say that the require~
ment for uaitization is that there be sufficient commitment to
attain effective control. As to those parties who do not join the

other agreement, the situation would be analagous to the Gavilan

IR S

Unit.
Q Waat would be effective ccntrol? I understand San Juan

controls or has an interest in some 704 of the proposed unit?

A Some 79, practically 80%.
Q Isntt that sufficient acreage for control?

&1

L

A Percentage-wise it varies. You may require 85 to 95 percen|
The prineipal thing that the Survey wishes to do is to determine
where the location of the non~committed land is. If that should
: | bappen to be in the middle of the hlock @ a structure, then it

- wouldn®t be considered effective control. In this particular
‘ | V instance, the acreage 1s off to one sids of the unit in the aajoritr. o
L In further answer to your question as to these other units and how
they would affect the Gavilan, we must admit that the other units

to which I have testified were designed primarily as to the drillin%

bloek and ke?p in mind that below the Mesavcrde 1tvis a standard

form of unit agreement for all formations. Those earlier units

L2

were based primarily for the development of the Mesaverde formation
In very few instances, in 30 North, 6 West, where there was a
Pruitland — were there any shallower formations? - however, the
320-acre drilling blocks do include all formations to the base of
the Mesaverde, so it conld be argued that the other units do not
similarly affect the Gavilan, because they were based primarily

for development of the Mesaverde formation which was then issued

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
STENOTYPE REPORTERS
ALBUQUERGQUE. NEW MEXICO
TELEPHONK 3-8601




)

by the Commission Order on 320-acre basis. On the other hand,
the Gavilan Unit is in an area in which the Commission has alreaay
established temporary order for the 320-acre spacing units for the
Pictured Cliffs fbrﬁation ané therefore there is Justification for
the 320-acre drilling block unit in the Gavilan to keep it on the
same spacing as the Commission has already acted cn in an adjoininé
area «ithin one mile of this unit.

Q In other words, your testimony concerning, as you say, the
majority of the other units as being developed primariiy from
Mesaverde does not necessarily affect this particuiar unit as far
as the Pictured Cliffs formation is concerned? |

A I say it does affect them directly because Pictured Cliffs
is going to be and it is already being developed on those units.
Recently I spoke of development in 27-5; there are two locations
that offset the units. When those offset wells within the unit ar7
drilled, they would be drilled on a drilling block, not as 160-
acre offset but on a diagonal offset on the drilling block to which
the weil would be as described under the unit agreement. So we
have Pictured Cliffs now being developed. In other words, the
Mesaverde was the thing to establish the reserves for then in
order to get pipeline outlets for the San Juan Basin, but they
will be equally effective as to the Pictured Cliffs, but the same
principle as applies on the Gavilan Unit, because here we have the
Tapicito,on that order,two miles beyond the defined limit, comes
within one mile of the Gavilan Unit. Also wells are being drilled
within three miles of the unit on the 320 well spacing units
established by the Coemlission in the Tapicito Pool.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Nutter.
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By MR. NUITER:

Q Mr. Morrell, I had one question a minate ago, but you
pretty effectively answered 1t, that those other unit agreements
in Rio Asriba County, the prime target was the Mesaverde formation
at that time?

A I would say the initial, I wouldn®t say necessarily the
prime, That was the purpose for development of that at that time.
¢ There was no Pictured Cliff development in the area at the
time That the unit agreements were formed, was there?

A There was some Fruitland-Pictured Cliff in the north part
of 37 and on the east side of 30 North, 6, and a well in Section

19, 30 North, 4 West. There is now in this 34 North, 4 West, a

defined pool by the Commission that is being developed on 320 acre$,

bt prorated om 160, but there is nmo proration.

Q How many of these wvaricas unit agreements that you had
listed on Bxhibit 8 contained Pictured Cliff wells as being in
the obiigation wells to be drilled under the terms of the unit
agreement? |

A There is no obligation wells to the Pictured Cliffs.

Q They vere all to the Mesaverde?

A The obligation wells were Hesa;erde wells. In our Gavilan
Unit agreement we propose also to develop the Mesaverde. As
sutmitted, it does not coantain a Mesaverae obligation, but we have
in mind the possibility of some Mesaverde obligation wells in
addition to the Pictared Cliffs. |

'Q Fotwithstanding the fact that the Tapicito-Pictured Cliffs
Pool is nearby and has temporary 320-acre spacing order in it,
do you feel that a unit agreement which contains 320-acre drilling
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jdrilled on 3203 the unit agreement does provide for the drilling oﬂ

' ~ s
mant” an 1L,

blocks binds the acreage which is not committed to the unit agree-
ment to be dewveloped on 320-acre spacing, also?

A Mo, that is the reason we were asking for an order from
the Commission, so that ve would cover the acreage that might not
be committed. Actually our request is, you might say, analagous
vitlﬂi'aval in aid of }1eg:ls1at10n, 28 Mr, Lalker is familiar with
in connection with this transfer of lands. All we are asking for
is a Commission order for a temporary period during which we will
see what we can get into the unit. We don*t know until we try,

' selling Job. It is a selling job as far as unitization to get the
otier party to join, so we want to stop any spacing that would be
adverse to the principle of unitization.
Q However, 320-acre drilling blocks in a unit agreement apply
ollj to the acreage that is committed to the agreement?
A That is right, but we don't say that only one well will be

soesnd well on the 320 when economic and reservoir conditions
warrant, so that even if we come up with 320-acre drilling block
order and approved unit agreement, ve come back at the end of the.
one-year period determination of the temporary order and show the
Commission that 160-acre development should be done. We have a
anit agreement which will provide for it and not make any install-

Q@ What is the State-wide gas spacing rule, how many acres
are dedicated to a well?. | )
A The State-wide?
Q Yes.

and we might get 100f commitment. We may be able to do a sufficient
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A I would say it is 160 except for Lea County, certain pools
. in Lea Ccunty where it is specified 640.
Q¢ There are special pool rules and the State-wide is 1607
A That is right. What I was suggesting yestarday, thé.t there
be some speclal pool rules for San Juan Basin.
MR, NUTTER: That 1s all I have.
Mi. KELLAHIN: Mr. Kendrick raised a question I would like
to clarify if I could.
MR. BEATION: Go ahead.
By MB. KELLAHLN:
Q@ _Nr. Morrell testified that in the area the Commission had
' approvad 320 units; I assume you are referring to Tapicito?
A BSpaeing units.
Q Are you aware there are two applications for two exception$
™. | pendiing in that pool?
A I have not seen any general rule to any spacing rule where

AR PO ¢

e e i v VAR LR T ST

exeeptions were not requested.
Q Are you avare of the fact that the applications are pending?
Yes, they are to be held in an Examiner hearing in Hobbs.

g Do you know where the well locati‘ons. are in those applica~-

t g

A I have 1%t around here somewhere.

- )
. ’ 5 4 ®,
G ara A ST T s b et o R T s

Q@ Let’s put it this way: Are they in the area most immediate-
1y adlacent to the proposed Gavila:n?

A The reascns for exception was to have the seccad well on
the same Section in which the exception had been previously given.

Q I am not refers;-ing to the reason. Mr. Morrell, do you kmp
if they are at the side of the Tapicito Unit most adjacent to the
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'} your pardon, southwest-southeast quarter Section 32, 26, 3. In

proposed Gavilan unit?

A To my knowledge they are nct. I'1l check it for you right
novw. In Case 1077..to be heard by Examiner hearing on May 23rd
in Hobbs, Southern Union has ssked for exaeptfom tc drill the
Jicarilla Well No. 5-E in 8czction 16, 26, &, in the southeast of
the northwest quarter, which would be some ninetéen miles from the
Gavilan unit.

The second well 1s the Jicarilla Well No. 3-D in the southeast
quarter; it is in the northwest of the southeast guarter, I beg

both of these cases there are wells in the same Section, in the
case of 32 thers is an existing well in the northﬁest quarter,
and 1n the tase of 16 there is already a well in the southeast
quarter. The nearest exceptica is five miles from the Gavilan
anit.
- MR, KELLAHIN: That is all.
‘MR. PORTER: Any more questions of Mr. Morrell? The
witness may be excused.
| » (Witness excused).
MR, BRATTON: I would like to call Mr. Larson.
BOBERI ¢C. LARS QK
called as a witness, having been first duly sworn, ‘testified as
follows: : | ,
DIEECT EXAMINATJON
By M. BBATTON:
Q@ Will you state yocur name?
A Robert C. Larson. -
| @ Where do you live?
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Oklahoma City.
what is your occupation?
I am a geologist.

©c » O >

Will you state your educational background?

‘A I graduated from the University of Oklahoms with a B. S.
in 1949.

Q In what did you major at Oklahoma?

A Geology.

Q What occupation have you followed since that time, and will

you list your experience, Mr. Larson?

A As petroleum geologistjafter graduation, I went to work
for Continental 0il Company and worked for them for three years.

Q 1Im vhat capacity?

A ‘,s geologist. At the end of three years I resigned froﬁ
Continental and was employed by Bason 0il Company in Oklahoma
City for one year as geoliogist, and at that time I resigned »f\zijom
Rason and became an independent geologist, after which I was
an independent for approximately six months, and at that time I
became associated with Alex Phillips as a geologist. Since the
first of January of this year, we incorporated the San Juan Gas
CQrporﬁtion, of which I have been vice-preiident, of the San Juan
Gas Corporation. o

Q After you left -- was it Bason?

A Eason 0il c;onpahy. \

Q After you left them you became associated with Mr. Phillip4

A Yes, I did. | ’

Q Who is now the president of San Juan?

A Yes, I did. |
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Q What have you been doing during that time?
—_ A Vell, approximately three years ago we became interested

in the Gavilan Area and at that time I began to do the preliminary

research as far as geology goes on the area of the southeast portiqn

2 RN
S v

5 of the San Juan Basin, and particularly the Gavilan Area as to the
%

Zf' geology and the possible production of gas from the Pictured Clitfﬁ
E, and other formations in this area, and have been actively engaged

in geological research for the past three years in the Gavilan
Area,

Q You are now the vice-president of San Juan Gas Cdrporation1
A Yes, I am.

Q What are your responsibilities in that position?

| A I am in charge of the geology and development of the San
: Juan Geas Corporaticn cperations.

MR. BRATTON: I will ask the Commission if the witnessts

()

gualifications are satisfactory to the Commission?
MR. PORTER: They are.
Q Nr. Larson, I call your attentinon to a map which has been
marked San Juan Exhibit No. 9 and ask if you will explain what
that is? |

P A That is a structure map contoured on top of the Pictured.
Cliff sand throughout. It covers the southeastern portion of the
San Juan Basin. The Gavilan Unit is outlined in red, e proposed
Gavilan Unit,and this map was prepared to show the location of the
Gavilan Unit in regards to the stlfnctural situation of the San
Juan Basin. | |

Q Did you prepare this map, Mr. Larson?

A Yes, I did. |
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of the Basin, then we could conceivably have the same type of

Q What sources of information did you use and what factors
did you consider in preparation of this map?

A This map was prepared from stuéy of electric logs, sample
logs, scout ticket information, throughout this area.

Q Are the wells noted on there on which you base your 1nton+-

tion?

A Yes.

Q Your analyses?

A Yes, the wells of the top of the Pictured Cliffs indicated
on the map, they are indicated in red on this; in photostats they
will mot Be, bmt those are the wells that I actually had the study
of those particular wvells in preparation of this map.

Q This map is your analysis prepared from the investigation
which you bhave made?

...

A Yes, it is. The purpose of this investigation was to
ini.cate the structure and as I might indicate, we have a very
vell-developed Pictured Cliff sand condition that is existing
through the South Blanco unit. If you will notice, between the
contour interval of plus 3500 to plus 3800 feet, we have a line--
the northwest-southeast alinement of a well~developed Pictured Cliff
pool in :tMs area. As you bring the contour around on the southeasgt
flank of the Basin, a plus 3500 and plus 3800 unit i%.wild come-up
through the Gavilan Unit. This is strictly theoretical, if this
prodnction is due to deposition of sand around the original flank

sand conditions present in the Gavilan-Lindrith Onit that are
present in the South Blanco Unit. By that way of observation, it

is conceivable that we will have well-developed sands throughout
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the Gavilan Unit.

Q D»oes ycur analysis as indicated by this map show anything
else with relation to the Pictured Ciiffs sands in the Gavilan
Unit, as you view them?

A Yes, in my opinion we are on the eastern flank of the San
Juan Basin and it should be noted that we actually have the out-
crops, in fact we have granite outcrops some twelve to fourteen
miles sast of the area. The Cebolletas were apparently a positive
area back as early as Pennsylvanian time, it is my opinion due to
the fact we were on a near-shore facies we have an excellent
chance of having well-developed Pictured Cliffs sands. This is
indicated by the fact we have kaolinitic materials in the upper
portion of the Pictured Cliffs throughout the wells that San Juan
Gas has drilled, which is not present over much of the Basin. By
this 1t is my opinion that we will get:correspondingly -- due to
the fact that we Qere‘on a near-shore facies of sand development
that the kaolinitic and bentonitic shale particles that cause
low permeablility and porosity throughout much of the Basin will nof
be present in the same degree in our area -- that we will very
possibly have a better and&éleaner sand 1n our area than in some
other portions of the Basin further to the west.

Q Does this Exhiblit reflect depths at which you might antici-
pate the-Pictpred Cliff; in the proposed Gavilan Unit?

A Yes, it does. If you will note approximate}y at a plus
3600 feet on top of the Pictured Cliffs will>be the lowest wells
eﬁcountered, while approximately plus 4300 will be the highest
wells encountered. That is plus on the above seal level on top
of Pictured Cliffs sand.

P
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|of orr area up into this portion. It is a northwest-southeast

Sections, Mr. Larson.

|Well ®o. 34C in Section 34, 25,2 West, San Juan'Gas Corporation

the Pictured Cliffs at those approximate depths?

A Yes, thdy have.

Q What has been the cost of those wells?

A Those wells have not been completed at the present time
and ve have run casing and we still have to perforate, frac and
ran tubing. We estimate at that the wells will cost approximately
$35,000.00.

Q Now, Mr. Larson, I will call your attention to a graph
which bhas been marked San Juan Exhibit No. 10 and ask you if you
can ldentify that. |

4 Yes, I can. That is a cross-section that I made extending
from the @reea Briar-Palmer well which was drilled in Section 1 of
24, 2 West to the R and G Drilling Company's No. 102 well in
28 of 25 Worth, 2 West, which on the map would be from this portioxﬂ

eross~section,

Q@ If you will identify that on the map by more or less

A That is the furthest well to the northwest, which is R and
G Well in 28 of 25, 2 West. This is San Juan Gas Corporation's

¥o. 2-B Federal in Section 2 of 24 North, 2 West, and the Green
Briar-Palmer Lwell in the Sectior 1 of 24 North, 2 West.

Q Those are running from left to right‘ on the exhibit?

A They are running from left to right on the exhibit.

Q What does yoﬁr cross~section, what does your analysis show
with relation to the Pictured C1iffs sands in this area?

Q The wells that you have drilled n this area hawve eneounter*l

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
STENOTYPE REPORTERS
ALBUQUERQUE. NEW MEXICO
TeLarHOowx 3-86891




T gy W»a{mpwgﬁ‘wﬁrwﬁf N

B O

- \‘;4’

RS iy - pW&,\W‘ TR TG AT
; e S Ly e

68

Q)

A This cross-section was made to show that we have in a
northwest-southeast direction through the Gavilan Area,the four
wells indicated on this cross-section show that we have a well-
developed Pictured Cliff sand section and that it 1s fairly uniford
on that particular line of section,that sand development, it is

well developed, and I have personally watched the drilling, drilling

time and was on the well vwhen the well was drilled and examined
samples as they came up, both San Juan Gas Corporation wells and

I can testify that the sand was a well-developed sand with a good
staining and odor. Thls cross-section also should be noted

that it is running in a direct line from Section 1 up through 28,
if this line of section was continued it would bisect the Tapicito
Area, It 1s a possibility that if the production, as I previously
stated, does not come around the Basin this way, that the Tapicito
Area may extend down at least into a portion of the Gavilan Area.

Q When you are pointing to the map, will you explain for the
record to which areas you are pointing and in what direction so
that it will reflect that?

A I was referring to the Tapicito Area in Township 26 North
and 3 West and extending the Tapicito trend of production to the
sountheast into 25 North, 2 West, and 24 North, 2 West.

Q You would anticipate that the Tapicito, the same sands
might run into the Gavilan Area%
| A I anticipate that it 1s a possibility that the sand may
extend at least into a portion of the Gavilan Unit.

Q Which portion?

A I would say that they would comé in at least into the
western boundaries of 25 North and 2 West; from the crdss-section
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1% 1~ guitec possible they may extend as far as Section 1 of 24

Kibe
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— North, 2 West.
I think it should be moted that the sands are very well-develgped

on these four wells vhat actually run diagonally through the Gavil
Unit.

TRV SR

Q 1Is there any further information reflected oa these twn

- <X & if!!
B

exhibits that would show your analysis of the Pictured Cliffs sand

in the Gavilan Area?
A No, I think that the two exhibits have been fully explaine%.
Q¢ I hand you six exhibits which have been marked San Juan
Exhibits 11 throaugh 16, inclusive, and ask you if you will state

5 § what they are.

Z, ; A These are the electric logs on the six wells that have

g . E been drilled a total depth and logged, that were drilied by San | j
| ,:D | Juan Gas Corporation since the first of March of this year. ﬁﬂﬁﬁ

' Q Those logs were made for San Juan Gas Corporation?
A Yes, these are the Schiumberger logs that were run on San

Juan Gas Corporation wells.,
Q What information do those logs reflect as you analyze them,r

Mr. Larson, relating to the Pictured Cliff sands?

A I think that the six logs will show that the San Juan
Gas Corporation in our development of this area have tried to
develop the greatest portion of the Gavilan Area as possible in
the shortest pericd of time, with the fewest number of wells,
and‘therefore we have spread our locations as widely as possible

to develop and get an idea of what the reserves are that we may
possibly expect in this area in the shortest pericd of time. Thess
six wells extend approximately seven miles from north to south
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’deilan Unit Area?

direction and three to four miles in an east-west direction. I
think that it can be seen from the study of the logs that the
Pictured Cliff sand is present in all six wells and that from
my personal observation of being on the wells and watching ssmples,
I can testify that the samples also looked promising in all six
wells. I think a study of the electric logs will show that the
sands are very well developed through the Gavilan Ares.

Q As you analyze the information in the logs, do tney reflecy
any indication as to permeability of the Pictured Cliff sand?

A No. I don't feel that permeability can be arrived at from
a study of electric logs. I think that from a study of electric
logs and salples,.all you can say is that a2 formation is possibly
slightly permeable or non-permeable. I would say from a study
of the logs and from samples, I would say this is a permeable
sand, but I would not ihave enough information at the preseit time
to say what the permeabilities would be.

Q@ Do you have any informotion Mr, 1573505, as to the shut-in

pressures of the wells which have been drilled in the proposed

A Yes, I do.
Q Hhen did you obtain this information?
A This information has been obtained over the last three

years, but as recently as two weeks ago I went onto all the locatidns

of the shut-in wells in this area and recorded pressures that vere
indicated 6n the spring gauges on the wvell-heads.
Q Hill you go through well by well and give the nature of
the test or the nature of your examination and the results thereof
A A. G. Hil]l well in the ceater of the northeast of Section
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| completed from the Pictured Cliffs from the interval from 3562 to

15, 25 North and 2 West; this well was a Pictured ClifZ well
producing frou an interval from 3478 to 3555. The status of this
well is now a shut-in gas well. This well was completed originglly
for 600,000 chbic feet a day after a shot and the present tubing
pressure on the well, shut-in tubing pressure is 950 pounds; the
present shut-in casing pressure is 1175 pounds. These were taken,
as I stated previously, from the spring gauges on the surface or
on the well-<heads.,

The A. G. H1ll well in the southwest of the northwest of
Section 36, 25 MNorth and 2 West is producing from Pictured Cliffs
in an interval from 3418 to 3482, the present status is a shut-in
gas well. This well was completed for 600,000 cubic feet a day
after shot. The present shut-in tubing pressure is 960 pounds; thﬁ
present casing shut-in pressure is 1129 pounds.

MR. PORTER: What is the numper of that well?

A That 1s the No. 1. The Green Briar No. 1 Well in the

southeast-southeast of Section 9, 25 North, 2 West, this well was

3621, This well is now a shut-in gas well. It was tested for
600,000 cublc feet a day and the present shut-in tubing pressure
is 960 pounds, the present shut-in casing pressure is 1100 pounds.
The Green Briar No. 1 Palner is in the southwest of the sout-
east of Section 1 of 24 North and 2 West. This well is completed

status on the geological survey will be temporarily abandoned,
.though casing is in the hole and a.surface choke on the casing is.
present. The casing pressure is 750 pounds on the well. The
well is standing with a water load in the well. There is water

from the Pictured Cliffs in interval from 3390 to 3432. Its preseat
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present in this well. ,

The next well is the A. G. Hill No. 1 located in the south-
west-southwest of 24, Section 24, Township 24 North, Range 2 West.
It is producing from the Pictured Cliffs from the interval 3263
to 3325. The present status of this well is a shut-in gas well.
fhis well completed for 1,050,000 cubic feet a day, natural.. The

M A K W e e

present shuat-in tubing pressure is 1,000 pounds, present shut-in
casing pressure is 1175 pounds.

on the remaining welis, I do not have pressures.

Q Those tests were all made within the past ten days?

4 Yes.

A

L

P L

Q Mr. Larson, have you estimated the recoverable reserves

per aere foot in the proposed Gavilan Unit Area?

P . > Jaaat

A Yes, it 1s my opinion that approxinately 320,000_cubic
™ feet of gas to the acre foot will be recovered from the Pictured
Cliffs sand in the Gavilan Area. |

Q@ What factors did you use in making that computation?
: ' A That computation was made from a study of the electric
: 1ogs, samples, taking these in comparison with producing wells in
the older portions of the Gan Juan Basin where you have a cumulatiye
prodqétion history on the wells, comparing those welis with the
% electric sample logs on our areaj also coupled with study of the
: >eléctt1evlogs to indicate the percentage oY connate water present
in the Pictured Cliffs sand and also taking into consideration
the preésures encountered in this area.

Q@ Have you estimated the recoverable!}eserves per 320 acres
in the Gavilan Unit Area in the Pictured Cliffs?

A Yes,-it is my opinion that on 320-acre spacing in the
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| the Gavilan Area will be drained by 320-acre spacing; however,

Cavilan Area spproximately 2,000,000,000 cubic feet of gas will
be recovered to sach 320-acre Pictured Cliff well.

Q Will you explnin what factors you used in making that com-
patation and hov you arrived at it?

A Yes, that was arrived at from taking the wells in the
Gavilan Area and arriving at what I consider to be average Pictured

Cliff net effective pay in the Pictured Cliffs throughout this are#.

I errived et this being approximately somewhere from 20 and 25
feet, taking 20 to 25 feet of Pictured Cliffs sand, say we will
have 22 febt average of net effective pay in the Pictured Cliffs
in our area, by the 320-acre spacing times the 320,000 cubic
fset to‘the acre foot, you arrive at approxinately‘2,000,000,600
feet to the 320-acre spacing.

Q Based on the present information which you have, Mr.
Larson, is it your sstimate that one well will efficiently and
economically drain 320 acres in the Pictured Cliffs in the proposed
Gavilan Unit Area?

A Yes, it 1is my opinion that the Pictured Cliff sand 1in

San Juan Gas reaiizes that information is still lacking in this
area and that it is our desire to hayevour one-year temporary
spacing so that we can adeguately test these Pictured Cliffs
throughout this area; We would like to be able to core several
of the wells and to arrive at a more accurate opi ion on whether
the wells may be adequately drained on 320-acre spacing. We do
not feel like we can make a definite statement that they will be
drained oh 320-acre spacing at the present time, because informa-
tion is lacking.
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E;'> Q Your information is meager at this time, but with your
; -~ proposed drilling program you would anticipate that within a year
you would have more accurate information upon which a more reliabl
estimate could be made as to a permansnt order, is that correct?
| A That is correct. San Juan Gas for our own personal use
would wery much 11kq to know what our reserves are going to be in
this area. We therefore intend to adequately test these wells in
regards toc core analysis, micro-log analysis, and all means that
are availahle to us as to what the actual sand conditions in re-
spect to porosity and permeability and recoverable factors would
ve. ”

Q@ Woula you be willing to run such reasonable tests as might
be required by the 0il Conservation Commission during the year, if |a

temporary order were issued as requested?

T A R A T e e e L

i:: ? _:3 A Yes, we would.

i MR. BRATTON: I have no further questions at this time.
é MR. PORTER: Mr. Mankin,

| CBOSS EXAMINATION

o B MR. MABKIN:
. | Q@ NMr. Larson, in figdring your recoverable reserves, what

diad yoa'utilize for your initial pressures and your abandomment ]
presénre? v , - ‘ f

A On our initial pressures I used a thpusand pounds. For
{abandonment pressures I took the abandomment pressures dowh to
actual depletion, in fact, down to zero pressures.

Q Is that a réalistic abandonment pressure?

A Well, may not be, but if we have a gasoline plént in the
area, it would be an actual figure in my opinion. |
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jran a micro-log on their well in Section 28,

Q Ordinarily, thouginy.isn't it taken down to some figure
l1ike 150 to 200 pounds. or at least, say in the neighborhood of
1507

A Ordinsrily it is, yes.

MR. PORTER: NMr. Barnes.
By MB. BARMES:

Q What was the porosity, the average porosity factor when

was approximately 23 to 24 percent.

Q Bow did you arrive at that figure,
A The 23%2

Q Yes, the 23% porosity,

what was it based on?

how did you arrive at that Tigure?

A I arrived at that through the courtesy of R and G. They

My interpretation of
of the aVeragé porosity ranging from 22 tc 26 percen
Q Did that average porosity,

fet pay zone?

the micro-log
did you use that throughout the

A I used that throughout what I termed as net effective pay
-mo

Q Was that borne cut by

the micro-log, or did the micro
indicate that the entire pay

Zone had that?
A That is what I say. Now what

-log

I call net effective pay
Bay not be what someone else would ¢

thronghont\the'zone that I call net
a low of 22 to g high of 26,

all net effective Pay, bat
effective pPay, it _ranges from

Q@ What did you use for the net bay? |
A T uased, throughout the area I used a basis of around 22 feet

75
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Q What coanate water factor did you use?

A I used the connate water Tactor of 30%.

Q You testified that youa thought, on examination of the
electric logs and samples in that area, that you thought the PFic-
tured Cliff reservoir represented gond sand conditions, is that
right?

A Good sand conditions as far as Pictured Cliff sands go.

Q Are you familiar with vhat happens to the Pictured Cliffs
Just east of that area in the outcrop? ,

A Yes, the Plctured Cliffs sand is not present in this area
in the outerop.

Q Is that borme out by well logs to the east?

A Yes, it is.

Q You said that you thought thaf near-shore conditions prevai.

ia tais area. What do you mean by near-shore conditions?

A I mean that I think that the Fictured Cliffs sands in this
area were deposited close to the positive area which furnishes
part of the source material foi the Pictured Cliffs sands.

@ Do you think that is borne out by examination of the 'cutti#‘gs
| from the wells?

A Yes, I do.
Q You also stated that the Pictured Cliffs sand conditions

improved toward the east side of the Basin. Would you mind explaig-

ing what you base that premise on?
A Well, I base that upon the porosities that are present. I
think that as you go over the good portion of the Basin you wiJ.l b &

that porosity is below 20€. I think that you will find that we have

several wells in our area that the porosities are as high as 26%.
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That is according to electric log analysis?
That is according to electric log anaiysis.
Not by core analysis?
Not by core analysis.

OH P O P O

Do you neﬁn that the electric log analysis in this area
or in San Juan Basin is entirely reliable as an index to porosity?

A No, T don't.

Q Do you believe that the statement that you have good
reservolr sardi conditions in this area is borne out by records of
any o) the completed wells?

A Yes, in my opinion the older wells in the area have good
potentials in respect to how they were completed. Remember this
was prior to the days of water frac or sand frac that these wells
were completed. I think that when you get a well that has a
potential as high as 1,050,000 cubic feet a day, naturally that
is the good potential for the San Juan Basin.

Qg You arrived at those well potentials by your own tests, or

{ was this based on records that have been turned in?

A This 1s based on records that have been turned in.

Q Do you know how those tests were conducted?

A I assume they were conducted by the orders and by the
methods that are subscribed to by the United States Geological
survey. \

Q@ You dom't know how long the wells were blown or ﬁhat time
interval was used in arriving at those open-flow potentials?

A No, I could not make any definite statement és to how
long these wells were blown.

Q@ You didn’t make any tests of your own, that is, you didn‘t

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
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 reservoir, and good or bad sand, that is relative, is that correcty

or the company didn't,to deiermine =--
A (Interrupting) Not to opeh-rlow blown down tests, we have

nade no tests.

Q The tests you were talking about were just pressure ratingd?

A Pressure ratings, and those were arrived at by opening the
wells and letting them blow for a short period of time and closing
the wells and walting and seeing what the bulld-up pressures were,
where they settled back down to.

@ Buppose you had blown some of those wells and they didn't
iive up to expectation, suppose the volume was way down, would you
say that still indicated good sand conditions?

A Yes, I would say so.n My opinion is that gas wells that
will oot blow down are pretty seldom.

Q@ You donft find very many of them that won't. Have you
tssted or have you studied the tests of Pictured Cliff wells in
so-; of these other developed areas? Do you know if they wiil 1
blow down to the same degree that the ones in the Gavilan Area will

A I cannot teétify as to how wells will blow down in otﬁer
areas. h

Q In testifying as to the reservoir or sand conditions in

there, of course, when you say you have a good reservoir or bad

A That is correct.

Q In other words, 1f you sald you had a good sand condition,
you would mean relative to some other area in the San Juan or some
other portion of the country --

| A (Interrupting) I would say relative to Pictured Cliffs
as thronghout the San Juan Basin.

¥
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N examined core analysis samples in cther Fictured Cliffs pools and
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wells?
A
8
A
Q
A

j | assume

compared them with the Gavilan?

the Gavilan Area?

1s¢ characteristics and samples through the Gavilan Area, plus
comparing these with samples outside the Gavilan Area. I have nevér

seenn cores in the Gavilan Area.

well conditions and compared them with the Gavilan?

drilled in the Gavilan Area was drilled with gas or that they
attempted to drill it with gas by typing into some of the other

Based on studies of electric logs, or have you actually

I have examined samples in the other pools.
pid you say that you compared these with the samples in

Samples, now will you ~--

(Interrupting) Or core in the Gavilan Area.

We have no cores. I have never seen a core in the Gavilan
This is -~ our information, as we stated previcusly, is

ieager. Our studies have been made entirely upon electric

Have you had a chance to study samples from so.e of the
wells in the Basin where you would have really optimum

Ko, I have not.
Are you familiar with the fact that one well that was

Yes, 1 am.

Are you familiar with the story of that effort?

Yes, I am,

What happened?

It so happened that wes have purchased the well tnat I
that you are talking about now. 1 am not sure. We may havL
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| data of the electric logs that you could go that far.

separate stories. The Gardner well in Section 1% of 25 North

and 2 West, completed for an original potential of 277,000 cubic
feet & day; this well was used to drill subsequent wells, using
the gas from this well to drill some other wells in the ares. A%
the completion of the drilling of those other wells, this véll was
then tested with an open-flow potential and tested approximately
a million and a quarter cubic feet a day, an increase of scme five
times the original open-flow potential.

Q@ Which well was that?

A The Gardner-Dunham Well in Section i4, 25 North, 2 West.

Q That wvas the Dunham? You stated that in studying the elec-
tric loge of the wells that have been drilled by Sac Juan you‘
thought that they were pretty gcod wells. What do you base that
statement on?

A Prom samples and electric log characteristics.

Q You haventt completed the wells?

A Those wells haye not been completzd., They have pipe set
on the wells and they have not been perforated or tested.

Q Hbuld you care to estimate for the record what those wells
will make when they are completed?

A I am afraid I cannot. If I could testify before those
wells are completed what they would make, I*'d be very proud of
myself, ,

Q VWell, I thought that perhaps with some of the other state-
ments that you have made about the wells that you might have enougH

A I'd say that our wells will average five to six million
cabic feet a day. That is over the Gavilan Area which is a broad
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statement. I don't think I can get caught on that.
o~ Q@ On how long a gauge?
A However long that you want to gauge on an open-flow potentjal.
I think open-flow potentials in San Juan Basin are possibly a litt]
fictitious due to the fact there is not any standard procedure on
wvhich %o Judge open-flow potentials.
MR, BAEMBES: Thank you.
MR. PORTER: Mr. Kellahin.
By MB. EELLAHIN:
5 | Q Mr. Larson, do I understand that you testified in connectign
with Bxhibit 9 that your structure map was based on information
7 obtained from logs and did you say scout checks?
A TFrom electric logs and scout tickets, yes, sir.
Q And what?
: ': A Scout tickets.
Q What do you mean by scout tickets?
A Every major company has a person they call a scout. They
have scout checks in which they meet to compare infoymation on
‘wells that are actively being drilled. As these wells were taken
fron such, the tops were taken from such information, a portion
of .éhe tops vere taken from such information.
Q Did you attend any such meeting?
A No, that is, scouts only attend those. That information
is avallable to the members of thke oil industry. |
Q Do you have any reason to believe that is reliable?
A I have reason to believe it is realiable, yes. I say that
some of 1t may be unreliable, but I feel like =-
&/ Q (Interrupting) You have used it in comnection with your

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
3TENOTYPE REPORTERS
ALBUQUEPQUE, NEW MEXICO
TELEPHONE 3- 6691

%
~aT



- ® 7 M vih Ui LR
ST A B TR T

R

2

e

T = L U A A
TR NIRRT

82

(J

exhibit?
A I have used it in my exhibit,
Q To what extent is that exhibit basud on scout tickets and
to what extent on information from logs?
A I couldnt't give you a percentage breakdown on it,

Q How many logs d4id you have avallable to you?

A I would say I had a good portion of the logs available to

me,

Q What do you mean by a good portion?

A Well, now, we'd heve to go back to my files and count them
to be able to’tell you. |

Q I don't want that, if you can give me a rough estimate.

A Well, I couldn't even give you a rough estimate.

Q I believe you stated that you could possibly have the same
sands in the Gavilan Unit Area as you found inthe South Blancoj
on what information do you base that? |

A I base that, that statement I think was qualified when I
said it in the fact I sald it was possible.
Q Yes.

A Now, then, if the San Juan Basin was a depositional basin
at that time, it is possible that the contours that passed through
thetsonth‘hlanco Area turn and come back up through ours in the
porth-south direction. In other words, we are structurally on
about the same datum as the South Blanco unit. |

Q 1In ccnnection with the drilling of your wells, Mr. Larson,
do I understand that you were out there and observed the drilling

of at lsast some of the wells?

A I observed the drilling of all the wells.

-V
BV hAdE R

DEARNLEY-MEIER AND ASSOCIATES
STENOTYPE REPORTERS
ALBUQUERQUE. NEW MEXICO
TELErHONK 3-8691




)

Q Of all the welis?
A Yes. '

@ Could you give us the drilling time on your wells when you
encountered the Pictured Cliffs formation, the rate of drilling?

A I think that varies considerably with the woll and with
how much footage you have on the bit by the time you hit the top
of the Pictured Cliffs sand.

@ Your footage was fairly unifpra on the drilliag of the well

A Ths drilling time?

Q The footage on the well.

A Oh, the depth. What I refer to as footage, if you go
into the top of the Pictured Cliffs with a bit made 600 feet, it
is not going to hit as fast if you run a new bit with sharp teeth
on it. Our drilling time varied from half a minute up to four

minuves.
Per foot?
Per foot.
Does that indicate a tight sand to you?
o. .
Four minutes per foot? |

A Pour minutes to the foot, as I qualified my statement
previously, four minmutes to the foot was drilled with a bit with
all three cones locked on it. In other words, we were drilling
with a bit that was actually the same as the fish-tail but it

didn't have the fish-tail. We were Just drilling with tke knobs

O kO PO

on it. . L
+Q In connection with the wells that you tested, the A. G.
Hill and the Palmer and the Green Briar, you used the expression

s?
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they were producing 600,000 cubic feet; did you mean producing?
g A ¥o, their original test.
Q You don't know how the tests were made, do you?

A No, just in compliance with the United States Geological

Survey regulatioas, I would assume.

i SRy
o

Ly Bpth Ry . Ll
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Q Are you familiar with the results that were achieved oun
the wells drilled by R and G Drilling Company?
A ¥o, I am mot.

A i M kS L

4 You were furnished with logs on all those wells, were you
- not?

A MNo, I was not.

AT R ST
¥R el

les A U

ey Y, ey o

@ They were available to San Juan Drilling?

A They may have been, I don't know. I did receive a log on
the well in Sectic .28,

R e

O

Iou have used one in your exhibit? o
That is the well in Section 28.

O = H

That is the only one you have seen?

[ g

That is the only one I have seen. I would like to see the
others. |

Q Are ydu at all familiar with the efforts to complete the
well?

No.
Do you know if it was fraced?
I have no idea what you have done on it.

F-R T -

In connection with your test, you said you would like to
know what the reserves are; the completion of the well would be a
good test of that, would it not? '

W A Yes, a successful completion would be.
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Q You hzven't completed any?

A No, we have not.

Q Do you kmwow of any others that have been completed since
March, 1956%

A M, I do not.

MR. KELLAHIN: ‘l‘hazik you.
MR. PORTER: Are there any other guestions of the witness?
MR, UTZ: I have one.

By MB. UiZ:

Q Mr. Larson, are you familiar with the New Mexico 0il Consef~
vation Commission Order R-333 (C) and (D)?

A Fo.

Q@ That order is the testing order for the San Juan Basin
setting out standard procedures of testing, of absolute open-flow
and Celiverability test. That possibly is the reason for your
statement that there was no stamndard procedure set out for testing,
is »thnt right?

A Yes, it is.

Q Do you have any permeability information at all on this

A Ko, I cannot testify as to the permeability of these sands.
MR, UTZ: That 1s all.’ |
MR. PORTER: Mr. Kendrick.
By MR. KEMDRICK:

.Q Mr. Larson, 1 notice on the docket this case was continued
from Bxaminer hearing on May 9, which was one week ago. How long
have you known that this case was coming up, or that San Juan had
appliﬁ for this unit?
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Survey has us carry the wells as wildcat wells. It is my opinion

'the infield drilling. I feel that at that time we can take a core

A Well, we applied for this unit several months ago. This
hearing, I would say for the last thirty deys I have. We have
known we were going to ask for spaéing for the last several monthsg
but actually filing for the hearing has been a matter of the last
thirty days, I would say.

Q When did you reach your final depth in your last well that
you have drilled to date in this Gavilan Area?

A Last Wednesday, a week ago yesterday.

Q I believe that with thirty-days notice for this case, and
then having only reached total depth in drilling at the rate of
a quarter of a minute to four minutes per foot, you think you
might not have been able to obtain a core on the last wells, to
have more definite infcrmation to bring in?

A The reasons we have not cored any of these wells to date,
like any company we would like to be able to operate efficiently
with as little lost time as possible. In the process of trying
to develop this idea of what the reserves would be over the whole
area of ours as rapidly as possible, every one of these wells is °

a definite geological wildcat. In fact, the United States Geologic

that 1t is a little difficult to core on a wildcat well. I would

prefer to take our cores when we come back in and begin some of

of the complete Section. »

- Q Then you do not feel it is economically feasible to core
and get the information of the areaon the first well. You would
rather drill four or five dry holes and then core?

A BFo, because we are satisfied these are not dry holes.
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MR. KENDRICK: That is all.

MR. PORTER: Anybody else have any questions of the witnesj?

If not, the witness may be excused.
(Witness excused).

MR, BRATTON: I wowld iike w5 move the introduction of
S8an Juan Exhibits 9 through 16, inclusive.

MR. PORTER: Is there objection to the entrance of those
exhibits. The exhibits will be received. "

We will take a short recess.

(Recess).

MR. BRATTON: I would like to call Mr. Phillips.

ALZX RBHILLILIES

called as a witness, having been first duly sworn, testified as
followss |

DIRECT EXAMINAT JOX

By MR. BRATION:
Q Wiil you state your name, please?
A Alex Phillips.
Q ﬁhere do you live, Mr. Pnillips?
‘A Tulsa, Oklahoma.
Q Are you the president of the San Juan Qas Corporation?
A That is correct. | | _' |
Q Mr. Phillips, could you explain briefly t» the Commission
development pr;)gram, ‘the status of your development here, why
have progressed in the manner you have and your anticipated
hin the next year?

A VWell, our program to date, of course; is going to be con=-
tinued, activity and integrating facts and contracts for the purpose
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of putting this unit together, make it a worthwhile unit, one
that would be attractive for us to come in on a regular develop~-

)

ment schedule. We have, of course, spent most of our time in
setting forth preliminary investigation and preliminary work in
deriving contracts with various companies from whom we have taken
farm-outs that we feel we can live by; anu naturally, in a thing

NERETET L REe

T
Y

as

of this anature, why,certain groups will want activity and they
will want attention all at the ssme time. That attention was

being thrust upon us, seemingly, all in one big dose just about
the first of the year. So in going into this from the standpoint
of the administrative end of our company, why, we have attempted
to clear ourselves so that we can go in on a normal and advantageogs
development program. Our academic results here might seem to be
a bit on the deficit side at the moment, but again we are new

E % \:3 in‘the area. wé can't be expected to come in here and overnight ‘fw;

3 have the knowledge of certair other companies that have been in

here and have the basic background that they have built over the

years, to make what I consider good, thorough academic completions}
Now the thing we are trying to do here, of course, is to give

ourselves the fuil advantage of what meager knouledge'we can pick

up at the front end of our operation and still at the same time

expose ourselves tc as much general field information as'we can
and generalkfield interpretation from other companies that we |
consider have more know-how in attempted completions than we havé;
It is a sithation where wvwe have obligated ourselves to a fair-
éized expenditure from the standpoint of the actual overall economic
picture, and we feel that Justifiably when we go iqto this com-~

pletion picture, that we want to glve ourselves tue best ratable

A\
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return that we can possibly get and we feel at the moment that

e

~ we have not had access nor have we had time to study the proper,

‘,ﬁi,“
w

vwhat we consider proper f{ield completions and field analysis.
We think that probably at the moment we have had sufficient time,

r.

we have been in the area now for probably two months with the

development program of our own, and we have some general knowledge

of what we are doing; so 1t 1s jJust a matter of exact corrective
necessity as far as the academic polley is concerned there in our
development work.

: Q@ Therefores, within a reasonable.time, a year, for example,
you feel that you will have completed a sufficient numﬁer of wells
so that you can come before this Commission with sufficient informak

TR T

- ; tion upon which a more accurate determination could be made?
5 5 A I feel that we can come in and we then will feel justified,
\ ;z {:} with our analysis, in presenting the analysis at that time thap
we will have to pressat to the Commission, that it will merit their
attention and their consideration.

o e

Q That is, for a permanent order?

-

A :Fbr a permanent order or for aay order of course, that

et A AL v

thgy can, whereby they can look at our anaiysis and give some
exact consideration as to what they feel we should do.

Q During that period of time would you be:: willing to make
such reasonable tests as the Commission might desire?

A VWe definitely would be and by contract we are obligated
to make reasonable testis between now and that time not only for
the Commission but for certain other parties froin whom we have
taken these leases; and in doing so, I think that the results
will prove to the Commission that our program is one that they
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} you are also dealing with potential proration units. As a matter

will see at that time will be fully advantageous to everycne.
" MR. BRATTON: I have no further questions.
MR. PORTER: Anybody have any questions of Mr. Phillips?
MR. KENDRICK: 1 have one guestion.
MP. PORTER: Mr. Kendrick.

CROSS EXAMINATION
By MB. KENDRICK:

Q Mr. Phillips, do you know whether or not all the lease-
holders in the proposed Gavils . Unit Area have been contacted and
approached as participating partners in the unit?

A Now as far as the Pederal leasehold rights are concerned,
we have approached the full 100% of Federal leasehold rights.

As far as fee leasehold rights are concerned, we haven't as
yet bad a chance to present our program and our ideas to them. We
have to the degree, I would say, of approximately 50% of the
general fee ownership in the area.

MR. EENDRICK: Thank you.

MR. PORTER: Are there further questions? The witness
may be exensed.

(Witness excused).

MR. BRATTON: We have no furthner evidence. §San Juan rests;

MB. PORTER: Does R and G plan to put on testimony?

MR. KELLAHIN: At this time we would like to move for
dismissal of the application on the grounds that there has been
no evidence presented to the Commission which would support the
appiicavion. As it was brought cuf, Dot oince but several times

by the applicant in this case, when you are dealing with spacing
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of fact, the provisions covering both spacing and proration units
are set out in the same sections of our New Mexico statutes. I
will not bother the Commission with reading the sections which the#
are thoroughly famiiiar with, but I would like to polint out there
has been no evidence offered to this Commission to show drainage
in the Gavilan Unit Area; there has been no effort made ca the parﬂ
of the applicant tc produce before this Commission any completion
data or any other information upon which they could base and order1
The Commission, I feel, is bound to consider the factor as
to whether one well will d:ain 320 acres. I submit there has been
no proof of any nature submitted to the Commission on that score.
Further, the same statute provides that the orders or this
Commission shall entitle the owners within the reservoir the right
to produce the gas underlying their area. There is no evidence
there is any gas underlying the area, aside from the old wells
on which they made a five-minute blow down test, I submit there
is no evidence to show there is any recoverable reserves available

within thils entire area.

MR. BRATTON: Does the Commission desire any statement
in opposition to that?

MR. PORTER: Just a minute. Mr. Kellahin, your motion is
overruled. Do you desire to go on with testimiony? ,

MR. KELLAHIN: Yes. We would like to call Mr. Barnes.

(R and G Drilling Company
Exhibits Nos. 1 and 2 marked
for identification.)
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application?

| you kmow of?

FERANK EBEARKNES,

called as a witness, having been first duly sworn, testified as
followss '
RIEECI EXAMINAIION
By MR. KELLAMLN:
Would you state your name, please?
Frank Barnes.
Where do you live, Mr. Barnes?

b O p O

In Santa Fe, New Mexico.
Q Mr. Barnes, have you testified before this Commission as
a petroleum engineer and had your qualifications accepted?
A Yes, sir, I have on numerous occasions.
MR. KELLAHIN: Are the witness's qualifications acceptable
to the Coxmission?
MR. PORTER: They are.
Q Mr. Barnes, are you famlliar with the area involved in this$

A Yes, sir, I am.

Q Does R and G Driliing Company own any acreage in there that

A Yes, sir, f;hey do.

Q What experience have you had in this area?

A I have done considerable work in the Lindrith-Gavilan Area
dating back to 19%7. At that time Mr. James H. Gardner of the
Gardner Petroleum Company,who was one of the original leaseholders
and developers of the area, was interested in the gas possibilities
of the Lindrith-Gavilan Area based on some work he had done as a
young man, back in 1911, At that time there had been almost no
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gas development along the east side of the Basin. The only
Pictured C1iffs test was about 35 miles north on the Jicarilla
Apache reservation, drilled by the Florence Drilling Company, and
No. 1 Jicarilla,in that particular well they had hit an unusually
thick sand development; and in line with some of Mr. Gardner's
ideas, it was desirable to see if tne sand development might exten+
further south into the Lindrith Gavilan Area, and I did some
mapping and made some outcrop stidies along the northeast and the
southeast side of the Basia.

Q How did you make those outerop studies?

A With a good pair éf leather boots and a jeep and a rock
pick. At that time there was very little literature available,
there was one, maybe, the United States Geological Survey had
made, and there were no wells in the area. The only way you
could study the formation was to get cut on your two legs ana walk
up and down and try to develop your ideas from that, combined with
wells that were maybe 30 or 40 miles away.

Q Have you tested any wells in the CGavilan Area?

A When the Gardner-Dunham was completed,for some time,that
was the only well in the area. When the El Paso Natural Gas
Company made thelr original application for permission to build
a pipeline out of San Juan Basin well, tha* was a key well as
far as the extent of eventual production in the San Juan Basin.

At that time I was with the State 0il Commission and I made some

preliminary tests on that well which were Jast intended to determife

that it was there and that 1t would make some gas. However, at a
later date I tested other wells in the area and by 1952 I had
tested every well in the area, with the exception of any of the
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Magnolia wells which had been drilled by the end of 1952. I have
not tested any wells in the area since 1952.

Q Did the tests that you made include the eleven wells
drilled prior to March, 1956, within ths Gaviian Unit Area?

A There was approximately ten wells involved. It included
all the wells drilled by Gardner, Cypress, Green Briar, and Hill.

Q Wwhat kind of test di@ you make on those wells?

A The tests that were made on the wells were side-static
and pito-tube tests. Using a pito tube and side static tester
or mercury or water manometer, the wells werc blown in most cases
in accordance with the New Mexico 01i Conservation Commission
regulations of that time, which called for a three-houwr continuous
blow down. 1In some cases in order to determine ;ome kind of a
carve as to what the wells would actually make, some tests were
Aaken of 15 minutes, 30 minutes, 45 minutes, one hour, hour and a
halt, so on, at 30-minute intervals fof a full three hours.
Actually some of the wells in one or two cases, I let the wells
blow three or four and -a half hours taking readings all along the
line. |

Q What were the results of the tests?

A Without going into the individual figures that came out
of the wells, it became apparent that all the wells had one thing
in common, that they had high initial pressures but extremely low
volume. vﬁithtthe high pressures and the size and the length of
the casing, all the wells would make considerable gas in the first
hour. In the first 15 minutes some of them would make as much as
five million cubic feet. After the first hour the flow volume
fell off rapidly and they began to stabilize after two or two and
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the Pictured Ciiffs formation?

a half hoorc, Most of them had stabilized to some extent after
three hours and in practically all cases by the end of a three-hou

blow down from either the casing or tubing, the pressures were
down to either zero or one or two pounds and the volume was down tT
anywhere from fifty to one hundred fifty, two hundred thousand
cubic feet. What would happen if you blow the wells for five or
six hours I don't know, but actuwally they were still declining, a1l
of them, at the end of three and three and a half hours.

Q What did that indicate to you, Mr. Barnes?

” A That would indicate to me thai{ the reservoir had rather
poor permeabllity and that the gas had some difficulty in getting
into the well bore. Admittedly all those wélls that were tested
weére wells that had been completed under older completion practice$
They had either been shot or they had been in one or two cases
coqpleted naturslly.

Q Have you had any experience in the fracing of wells in

A Yes, I have. As a matter of fact, when the sand-oil
fracing started in the San Juan Basin, I was one of the first ones
to:nse this method of completion. It was used on the Kingley Locke
in one of the Kingley locke wells in the Largo Canyon area, and as
a matter of fact it was made as a joint test with the El Paso
Natural Gas Company, if I remember right. I think they paid for
the o1l or they paid for the trucks or some phase of the operation1
and they had an engineer out there when we tried the first well.

Q Has the uée of fracing made any difference in the producti
vity? _ :

A It certainly has. It has had a very profound effect on
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wells in certain areas where it works. It doesn®*t always work,

It increases the production, oh, several times over what you would
expect to get by just shooting or-using some of the older methods.
Q Mr. Barnes, I believe you have testified that you are
familiar with the Pictured Clirffs. Are you familiar with the

Pictureld Cliffs formation generally throughout the San Juan
Basin?

A In the course of working in the San Juan Basin I have had
occasion to mep the Pictured Cliffs and study the outcrop in
connection with drilling programs and general mapping and also
various other formations on, I would say, on practically all sides
except the west side. I am not too familiar with the outcrop on
the west side of the Basin.

Q Baséd on your experience and your examination of informatiq

available to you, what is the general nature of the Pictured
Cliffs formation?

A One of the things that impressed me in studying the
Pictured @liffs as far as the outcrop goes, and of course this is
substantiated by the action of the wells that have been drilled in
the Basin by the electric logs, is the fact that it is extremely
irregular. It has short range facles changes in 1t, changes froi
sand to silt and to shale and back to sand again over intervals
of as small as, say, 50 or 100 feet. Out of curiosity on several
occasions I have taken outcrops of the Pictured Cliffs sandstone
and marked off a place and sald, "This looks like a pretty good
sand. What would happen if I drilled a well down here a hundred
yards away or a half a mile?" and paced it off and gone up with
the jeep and looked at it again. It is surprising what can happen
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in a very shoxt : <tance. If you look at the Pictured Cliffs
wells that have beei. drilled ir the San Juan Basin, that is borne
out by the production. You will find wells that make six or
seven million cublic feet offset by wells that make a couple of
thousand. You will find wells where in general the average of
this well tends to be comparatively small near other areas whape
the productior stands to be relatively large. That is a reflection
of the short range and long range facies changes in the sand body
itself, ’

Q In your opinion does that condition prevail on the east
side of the Basin?

A Yes, it certainly does. As a matter of fact, as has been
brought out in previous testimony, along the east side of the Basig
many of the United States Geological Survey maps show the Pictured
Cliffs as missing. Actually it isn*t missingj; I have examined
the outcrop where it should have been east of the Lindrith-Gavilan
Area, and actually the Pictured Cliffs is there but it is extremel¥
shaly. It doesn®*t have a good sand development in it apd it is
covered by shale tailus and it just would be very difficult to
map it. Some wells that have been drilled east of there, particu-
larly the Bolack well drilled by the Cypress 0il Company, also
indicate there is a thinning of the sand, changed from a predom-
inantly sand to predominantly silt or shale facies as you go towar*
the east edge of the Basin.

This seems to be reflected in some of the wells that I have
acted as geologist on. It was my impression from examining the
Pictured Cliff sandstone in those wells that the sand was rathcr
hard and tight,and under the completion practices that existed
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at that time that it was not a particularly good reservoir. I

thought that probably with this recent sand-oil fracing that that
might change the situation, but apparentiy insofar as some wells
go over there, that isn't true. This is also substantiated by
the tests that I have made on the wells cver there, the fact that
they will blow down in some cases toc almost nothing within a
comparatively short time.

Q Have you run any interference tests in the Pictured Cliff
formation, Mr. Barnes?

A No, actually I haven't, not along the east side of the
Basin. There>were some tests one time in an area in the Largo

Canyon Area that might be indicative of lack of interference. 1I

don*t think they would constitute conclusive interference tests, byt--

Q (Interrupting) Were those in the Pictured Cliff formationj3

A Yes, sir, they were.

Q What was the result of those tests?

A One of those wells was the Kingley Locke 0il Company in
Kingley Locke No. 1-3, Section 6, 26 North, 7 West. That well was

completed during the early development of the Largo Canyon Pictureqd

Cliff Area, and there were a lot of things we didn't know and a
great many experiments that I conducted out there on some of the
wells. Some were beneficial, some I would rather not talk about,
but this particular well was tested on March 3, 1952, and it had

a pressure of 867 pounds and it made an open flow after three hourg
of 872,000 cubic feet. The well was left open until April the 7th|
1952, afier blowing continuously at thét time it had about nine-
pound pressure on the tubing and was making 450,000 cubic feet.
This well is a direet offset to the M.K.L. No. 2 which is a half-
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{2nd through October 8th, a total of 37 days, and during that period

mile to the west, and during the pericd that this was blown, a
continuous check was kept on the pressure on the M.K.L. No. 2, and
there was no pressure drop during that period. The M.K.L. No. 2
was about 25 foot offset to a Mesaverde well. This well is in
Section 5, 26 North, 7 West. It was completed in the Pictured
Cliffs and since there was some difficulty with the Mesaverde
well, this well was used to blow intec the tubing to try and clean
out the Mesaverde well and it blew vontinuously into the Mesaverde
well, which was the M.K.L. No. 1, from May the 20th, 1952, until
June the 6th, 1952, which was 17 days of continuous blowing, and
during <nhat time I kept track of the pressure oana M.,K.L. No. 2 and
taere was no decline in pressure. '

The M.K.L. 2-8 in Section 7, 26 North, 7 West, also a Pictured
Cliff well, was completed for an initial production afteéer. three .-
hours of 850,000 cubic feet. This well was opened by accident,
the well was tested and then a tool pusher didn't know the well
had been tested and he went up and opened it. Nobody knew the well

was opened and it remained open and blew continuously from Septemhek

a check was maintained because of othér activity on the M.K.L.
No. 5-12, a direct east offset, and M.K.L. No. 411, a direct west
cffset. There was no decline in the shut-in pressure of either
of the.wells. Later when the error was discovered, the well was
shut in and the pressures were checked and were the same.

Q Referring to what has been marked as R and G Exhibit No.
1, Mr. Barnes, what does that show?

A Well, these are just ownership and well plats of the
Lindrith-Gavilan Area. Here is Lindrith in the middle and this is
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Gavilan. This is in Township 24 Horth, Range 2 West, and this
one takes in 25 North, Range 2 West. Before somebody asks, I did
not prepare them. I purchased them from Mountain States Mapping

Company, they are available to anybody that has twenty-five deollars.
We will donate them to the Commission. Unfortunately, we don't haye
many copies to pass around, because in ogder to get them up to dat
and get them ir time, and get them from the draftsmen, we could
only get two prints this morning.

Q Have you examined the information on those maps?

A Yes, sir, I have.

Q Have you determined that information to be correct?

A It 1s correct iusofar as all my records indicate. If
there aie any errors, I don't have anything to indicate any errors
The well locations appear to be correct and all the wells are
plotted on here that have been drilled in these two townships
with the location of the well shown, because it is plotted; the
total denth of the well., the initial potential of the well 1is
completed, and elevation and all the pertinent data on each well
is in these little figures to the right of the well symbol. If
you look at»the map you will see the wells are rather scattered
through that area, that they are on various spacing patterns, and
that the wells are also according to the>1nitial potential or
the production that was reported by the operators, they are gquite
irregular; that they vary somewhat in size. That may be\due to
a number of things; first of all due to irreguiarity of the
reservolr condition in the area, and that the wells tend to vary
widely in their productive capacity over a short space; and
secondly, to the method of testing. I don®t know how far some
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well should be tested. Itiwas just up to the operator, and some may

“that existed at the time, they were unable to complete them.

of the operators tested the wells. I would conclude from my own
testing that some of them were tested with a pito tube and a pair
of track shoes. They must have opened the well and dashed up and
tested it in the first couple of minutes, because actually you can
get any kind of a reading you want, any way from five million to

a couple of thousand. It depends whether you test the well after
one hour or three hours or fifteen minutes. I don't know if there
was any effort on the part of operators to mislead anybody, but
back in 1952 I don't think there was any regulation as to how the

have used fifteen minutes or some may have used an hour, I donft
know.

Q What do the exhibits reflect?

A Ihey reflect the ownership in therej;as you can see there 1f
considerable fee land scattered through this area. They also
reflect the fact that the wells are rather scattered. The area
has been rather poorly drilled and poorly developed up to the
present time. You will also notice that there are quite a few
dry holes scattered in among the productive wells. Some of those
were drilled deeper than the Pictured Cliffs, some were drilled
to the Pictured Cliffs; in any event, under the compietion practiceg

I don*t believe there is any possibility of anybody having
deliberately walked off or left the well there, because the acreageg
situation was that many of the wells were drilled to hold acreage.
If they could get a well there of any conceivable well, they
certeinly would have completea the well. :

Q In regard to your testimony as to your tests in the Largo
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Canyon Area, Mr. Barnes, in your opinion does that same condition
prevail in the Gavilan Unit Area?

A Well, actually I don't think the reservoir conditions in
the Lindrith-Gavilan Area are anyvwhere near as good as they are

in the Largo Canyon Area where these particular wells were drilledJ

Some of these wells, one of them at any rate,was at one time, when
it was completed, one of the largest Pictured Cliff wells ever
drilled in the San Juan Basin up to that time. It was the M.K.L.
No. 1-6 and completed for 7.6 million cubic feet per day, and in

fact the gauge was so large that nobody would believe it, including

myself, and El Paso Natural Gas came out and gauged it a couple

of times to confirm the gauge; that brings up another point, pamely,

the spacing. At the time these wells in Largo Canyon were drilled
they were drilled on 160-acre spacing. The size of the wells is
quite irregular and if the wells had been drilled on 320 acres,
using == 1t doesn't make any difference whether they were drillied
in the northeast, southwest, or the north -- a good many good
wells would have been passed up. The example of that is in
Section 7 of 26 North, 7 West, if that Section had been drilled on,
letts say, a northwest-southeast pattern, you would have obtained
two wells, both of which were comparatively small. The one in

the northwest corner made 450,000 cubic feet, the one in the
southeast made 850,000. That would have been your reward for
drilling in there on 320 acres. Up in the northeast quarter of
the same Section is a well that made 5.7 million cubic feet. Down
in the southwest quarter is one that made h60,000; Obviously on
320 acres you would have missed that big well. 0f courée, you

can reverse it, you can turn it around the other way and sh>w that
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if you had established a 320-acre spacing pattern opposite to
that,you would have missed some big wells that way. It is my
opinion, based on my own experience in the Basin, that the develop:
ment of the Plctured Cliffs sandstone, except for certain economic
or acreage reasons, from the standpoint of reservoir conditions
should be conducted on one well to 160 acres because the short
range facies changes in the reservoir are such that you have a

minimom of optimum cands and the maximum of minimum sand conditions.

Therefore, if you drill on 320 acres what you do in effect, you
reduce the mathematical possibility of encountering optimum

sand conditions. Conversely, if you drill on 160, you increase
the mathematical possibility. You are drilling a stratographic

trap. Structure doesn't mean anything, it doesn't have any particy-

lar importance. You are throwing darts at a board, you are just
probing holes in the dark, there is no way in the world you can
predict the trends except in a general nature. The only way to
find them is to drill holes in the ground. The more holes you
drill up to a certain point, the better chances of developing
these trends.

Q Would the drilling,in your opinion,of wells on 320-acre
spacing patterns result in the failure to recover gas?

A ‘Héil, I don®t know that it would, ﬁhat is kind of a flat
statement. I would change that and say this: that based on my
own observation of the Pictured Cliff sandstone there aren't very
many aréas‘ where one well to Pictured Cliffs would drain more than
160 acres. In fact, in a lot of areas I am not sure it would
drain even 160. it depends on the reservoir conditions at a
particular point. | |
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Q 1in your cpinion, will one well drain 320 acres in the
Gavilan Unit Area?

A I seriously doubt it. I seriously doubt if one well would
adequately drain 320 acres in that area.

Q ©On what do you base that conclusion?

A Well, I believe that while the Pictured Cliff sandstone
is present in the area, I believe that the sand conditions are
rather hard and tight, that over much of the area the sand con-
tains a large proportion of silt and shale, and also that the sand
contains a fairly good quantity of both calenitic and bentonitic
clays and has a high connate water content and that the clays are
pretty well saturated with water; and they just don't provide for
very good permeability or good well drainage over a large area.

Q Mr. Barnes, do you know how many wells the R and G Drilling
Company has drilled in this area?

A As I understand it, they have drilled a total of eight well
five of those they have just surface casing set, the wells haven't
been completed. Three wells, the R and G 101 and the R and G
102 and the R and G 103 have been drilled,to.or:thnough Pictured
Cliff,and they have attempted to complete these wells.

Q@ Do you knovw with ﬁhat results?

A It is my understanding that the wells have been thus far
non-productive, that the wells were oil-sand fraced selectively,
oil-sand fraced through perforations in the casing, and that they
were not able to achieve commercial production in any of them.

Q Have you examined the logs on those three wells?

A Briefly I have.

Q Do you nave those logs availab;e, Mr. Barnes?

Sy
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A I had them some place, I guess I left them down here ==
here they are.

Q@ Do you have anything you want to add to your statements?

A No, I don't beileve so. ‘

Q Mr. Barnes, during your exp#rience in the San Juan Basin,
based upon the geclogical information,study of logs,and'study of
outcrops and other evidence available to you, do you have any
evidence that one well willl drain 320 in the Pictured Cliffs
formation?

A To my knowledge there never has beeu any conclusive test
that you can put your finger on and say that absolutely that would
drain,Pictured Cliffs well would drain 320. I Gon't think there
is any 1004 conclusive test that one Pictured C1liff well will
drain 16C acres. It may be that it is too early in the develop~
ment and they haven't run enough tests, but certainly I dont't
know of any.

MR. KELLAHIN: Tioat is all.

MR. PORTER: Are you through with the direct examination?
MR. KELLAHIN: Yes. '
MR. PORTER: Suppose we take a recess until 1:15.

MR. XELLAHIN: We would like to offer in evidence Exhibits

1 and 2.
MR, PORTER: Is there objection to these Exhibits 1 and 2%
MR, BRATTON: Is that the maps on the board?
MR. KELLAHIN: Yes, sir. |
MR. BRATTON: I would like to ask some questions before
they are introduced. -

MR. PORTER: All right.
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MR, BRATTON: After the recess.
MR. PORTER: Yes, sir.
(Recess). ,
(R and G Drilling Company Exhihi*s
Nos. 3 through 7. inclusive,
marked for identification).’
MR, PORTER: 1 believe that Mr, Kellahin concluded his
direct examination of the witness. Are there other gquestions?
MR. BRATTON: 1 have a few questions.
MR, PORTER: Mr. Bratton,
CROSS EXAMINATION

By ME. ERAIION: _
Q Mr. Barnes, in R and G Exhibits 1 and 2, is the informatior

contained on those exhibits pertailning to initial potential tests
subject to the same factors brought out there relative to Mr,

Larson's information as to the wells drilled back in the early day#?

A Yes, sir. Those, the well data on both of those exhibits
vas obtained from the data that was turned in to the State 0il
Commission and the United States Geological Survey.,

Q You cunnot verify the tests made or the methods under which
they were made?

A I don®t know how the tests were run as they are listed

on there. Those are the tests that are available for public record.

. Q Mr., Barnes, you vere testifying about some interference
tests that wers run in, I believe 27, 5, or 27,47
" A Tt was in 26 North, 7 West.
Q 26 - 7, That would be approximately 30 to 35 miles west
of the proposed Gavilan Unit Area?
‘A That is right, it would.

B 0]
g
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Q Mr. Baranes, you were talking about a well in the Canyon
Largo Unit. Had there been any wells drilled between that unit
and the proposed Gavilan Unit Area with higher pressures and highesg

A (Interrupting) I wasn't referring to the Largo Canyon Unit.
I was referring to what was known as the Largo Canyon-Pictured
C’4ff Pool. I don't believe the area I was referring to was in
the area as unitized at all.

Q Are there any larger wells between that area and the area
we are discussing here?

A Yes, sir, there are at this time.

Q Those wells run up to how large a well?

A Oh, this 1s hearsay, I didn*t test if, but according to the
records I understand as high as eleven and even thirteen milliion.
Q Would you say that the largest wells in the San Juan
Basin in the Pictured Cliffs are along the western side, or are
there larger wells going tquard the east, towards the proposed

Gavilan Unit Area?

A Actually, there are some pretty good sized wells scattered
all the way through it. They don't seem to follow aay particular
size, you must realize that some of the later wells,¥ery large
wells were completed by improved methods. It is gquite possible
that some of the larger wells were sand fraced or water fraced,
they might be as big, it's pbssible. ’

Q@ I believe you testified that R and G has drilled three
wells since March of this year in the proposed Gavilan Unit Area?

A I dont't know when they spudded in their first well,'but
they have drilled three wells, to or through the Pictured Cliff
sandstone, through, I believe. |
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Q Do you know how many of the wells were spudded after the
application was filed?

A No, I den't.

Q In your discussion of the drainage of 320 acres or 160
acres, did you give any consideration to the economic factors
jnvolved in the drilling of those wells?

A No, I dida't, and for this reason -- when you are talking
about economics of drilling under present-day conditions, it is
a case of what is one man's food may be another man's poison.
Before the war when you talked about the economic situation, some-
thing was uneconomicsal, it applied to everything. Now you have
a different tax situnation, you have different ways of operating
and different sizes of operation, so that one man may be able to
operate under conditions that would be completely uneconomical
for someone else. »

Q’ Therefore, in your testimony you have given ac consideratig
to the economics of drilling on 160 as opposed to 320 or some othern
size spacing?

A Well, I wouldn't say I haven't given any consideration to
it. I bhave kept in mind the fact that so far most of the drilling
in the Pictured Cliffs has been on 160, it apparently has been
economical. There hasn®t been any reason to believe otherwise.

MR. BRATTON: I believe that is all the questions I have.
MR. PORTER: Mr. Larson.
By MB. LARGON:
MR. LARSON: Robert Larson with San Juan Gas Corporation.
I have a few questions.

Q I think that you testified that when you tested those wellg

n
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in that area, some of them started with potentials as high as
five milliun the first few minutes and blow down to several hundred
thousand in two hours or tw and a half?

A That 1s correct. |

Q& You also testified that fracing over the Basin often-times
increases produetion ssversl time: above what you would anticipate
through shooting a well. If that is true, don't you think that
fracture treatment of the wells in the Gavilan Area can increase
the production by a considersble.amount?

A It is entirely possible that it could; however, based on
information that Mr. Russell will put forth here, it doesn't appeay
to work in all cases. Certainly they didn't have any success with
it in the three R and G wells.

Q Could you say whether those three R and G wells that the
situation was due to mechanical failures or whether it was due to
the inability of the sand to produce?

A I donft know.

g VWhen yoh made those tests on the wells in the Gavilan AreaT
were they produced long enough to aétually let them clean them-
selves up before you took your potentials?

A Those wells bad all been pretty well cleaned out and during
the testing they didn*'t nake any water. Some of them on and off, -
ten or fifteen minutes would make a big slug of distillate, and
after blowing that out would then go ahead. The gas is quite
wet ovef}there as far as heavy fracs and distillate go.

@ You said the wells in the Gavilan Area varied greatly

on their initial potentials. Do they vary greatly on the pressure
A No, they don't. The pressures are fairly uniform. Howveve

?
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pressure isnt't necessarily an indication of the ability of a well
to producé. In fact, it may not mean anything.

Q@ You also testified that in your study of the Pictured
Cliffs throﬁghout the Basin that you have rapid shale-sand inter~-
faclies. You think this would be true in the Gavilan Area?

A Yes, I certainly do.

Q Then you think two or three wells could determine productiy

vity of the Gavilan Area as a whole?%

A Ko, I don't,

Q The dry boles that you spoke of in the Gavilan Area,
you say they are definitely dry holes or do you think they could
bé completed as gas wells?

A Well, at the time they were drilled, efforts were made to
complete them and under the completion practice that was in
effect at that time, they were not able to complete the wells.

Now whether that was the method involved or whether due to sand
conditions, that is something tbat nobody krrws right now.

Q I believe that the Green Briar well in the east half of
Section 9 of 25 North, 2 West, was reported as temporarily abandon
Do you know whether that is true or not?

A Which well 1s that?

Q It is the Green Briar-Stevenson, it is in the southeast
quarter of 9, of 29 North and 2 West. I can't give you the number
of the quarter section.

A You say it is Stevei:son well?

Q Yes.

A I don't know what their reasons for temporarily abandoning
that well are, it may have something to do with the fact that it |

»
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: dith the acreage or Federal or State regulations.

¥as an extremzliy smail well, or ii may have had something to dc

»Q I thiek if you will check, y¥ou will find that well does
have tubing in it with pressure gauges on it and will produce gas.

A It had tubing and pressure gauges and a head on it when
I tested it in 1952. I haven®t been back there since.

Q@ You think that on figuring on your gas, which do you figurJ
your most important, the open-flow potentials or the reserves that
1t will meke? | f

A What was that again?

@ You think open-flow potentials or the total reserves of
the well, which would you give greater credit to? Which do you
think should be the one that you should look for most, high cpen-
flow potentials or large reserves?

4 If ybu have a large reserve and it can't get out of the
ground, what good is it?

@ I am speaking of just reserves, recoverable reserves, well,
put it that way. |

A Well, 1t doesnt't make any difference what the estimated
or voiumetric estimate of the fecoverable reserve is if youn canftt
get it to surface and into the pipeline. If the well won't put
it into the line you have nothing.

Q Hhat'I am talking about is recoverable reserves, you can
del;ver to the pipeline,

A I think.a deliverablility test made at the well head is
a better indication of the wellfs ability to produce and'uhat
percentage of the reserve will be produced. '

Q In your testimony you said that by drilling on 160-acre
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Jocations you could get the wells with high potentials on then,

where you might overlook one with 320. Thzn by the same token,

if we are looking for wells with high potential, don't you think
we can drill on tenfs and get 1t? The reason we don't drill on

ten's is for economic purposes?

A There is minimum economic limit in these things. When the
Basin was opened up the drilling was on 40 and some on 80 acre
spacing. After development for a number of years and the fact
they ran into offset problems and acreage problems and everything
else, they had a hearing and I believe it was the Southern Union
Gas Company that instituted the hearing back in 1947, I think,

47 or 48, and they asked for the 160-acre spacing which was
based partly on reservoir conditions and partly on economic con=
ditions. It has been in effect since then, and in the most part
has been fairly successfui. They seem to have found what apparentl
was a pretty good level of drilling economics and reservoir factors
in the 160 acres.

Q That 160 is predominant over the western part of the Basin

A It was in effect in the entire San Juan Basin until fairly
recently. These 320--acre spacing units and so on aie a latter-day
thing that has come about in most recent times, mostly in the
Mesaverde.

Q Do you think, I think you sald at one time that yoam thought
this area may have low permeability due to the fact it has high
connate water, which causes the shale particles in the sand to
swell and reduce the permeability?

A Noy, I just said that was one of the factors that might caus

y Cin?

D hid

<]
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a low permeabllity, the fact that the cementing matrix appears

to have conslderable water in it and probably is already saturated
has all the water it can hold and has swollen as far as it can
swell. That, with other factors, acts as a block.

@ Doesn’t the Pictured Cliffs have the connate water and
calenite and bentonite in the lower part of the Basin?

A Yes, but there is a big variation from area to area,
believe me.

Q That 1s what I am getting at. You think that water frac,
then, where you have calenite and bentopite, water frac deesn't
apparently cause the bentonite to swell? .

A Bow could it if it is already fully saturated, has all the
water it can take? The water won't hurt it at all, in fact it has
been my contention for many years and in opposition to everyone
else, that water would not hurt a Pictured Cliff or Mesaverde
well., I think that i1s on record in some of the cases I have
testified to here in the 0il Comservation Commission.

Q You said, I think, one other time, that there have been
no tests to prove that one well will aot drain 320 acres or that
will prove that one well will drain 320 acres. Have there been
any tests taken to prove it wouldn't drain 320 acres? |

A Let me put it this way: There is no test to prove that it
will drain 160 acres, so if you can't prove it will drain 160, it
canft very well prove it will drain 320. _

Q Then information is lacking at the present time<? :

A That is right. The indications are that it might drain 16(
whether it will drain any more than that, I don't know.

Q@ We dontt know at the present time?
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A That is right.
MR. LARSON: That is 21l.
MR. PORTER: Any more questions? Mr. Kendrick.
By MR. KENDRICK:
Q Mr. Barnes, in your testimony about tests of some of the

I understood you to say that some of the wells would draw five
million feet in the first 15 minutes. Do you mean at the rate of
five million feet?

A Yes, through a ten-inch nipple at the rate of around five
million cubic feet within the first 15 minutes, that was going
downh%ll at a very rapid rate.

MR. KENDRICK: That is all.
MR. PORTER: Any more questions?

MR. KELLAHIN: If there is no more cross examination, I
have one question.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

By MB. KELLAHIN:

Q You were questioned by both Mr. Bratton and Mr. Larson as
to the problem of economics 1n the drilling of the welis. In
considering the economics of drilling, would you have to consider

the factors other than the cost of the actual drilling operation?
A Yes, certainly.

Q What would those factors be? ,
~ A You would have to figure the cost of your equipment, the cost
of your drilling operation, that is whether that is obtaining the
eqdipment to drill the well; if you were in the drilling business
and had the equipment, it would cost you less than if you hired

wells in the Gavilan Area, I belleve that as a matter of terminology
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somebody with & contract. There would be supervision and overheady
how many engineers or geoiogists you had in connection with the
operation, how big an office staff you had, and then of course youﬁ
tax situation, that is extremely important. 1If you are spending
five-cent dollars, obviously you can afford to take a lot of
chances.

Q@ In addition to that, the economics of drilliang would be
governed by your recoverable reserves and the drainage of the area
involved, would it not?

A That is correct. The productivity of the wells and the
ability of the wells to pay out, the length of time it took them
to pay off the initial investment, and the amount of gas that you
could figure on in a reservoir, and the percentage of that that
was recoverable. That all enters into your economiecs.

Q Do you have any of that information in the Gavilan Area?

A I have made reserve estimates in there in the past, along
that side of the Basin. I don't have any of the data with me and ]
am not prepared to testify on it at this time.

Q Do you have any information on the recoverable reserves?

A I couldn*t tell you about tb: recoverable reserves over
there, they haven®t had any wells on production to give an idea
whether they will put gas in the line or they wontt.

Q That information is not available?

A No, it would be subject to personal opinion or pretty much
of a guess.

MR. KELLAHIN: That is all.
MR. PORTER: Mr. Bratton. ;
MR. BRATTON: We have no further questions.
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MR, PORTER: Do you have exhlibits you wish to offer?

MR, KKLILAHIN: We offer axhibits 1 and 2.

MR. PORTER: Any cobjection to the exhibits?

MR. BRATTON: No objection,

MR. PORTER: They wilil be received. The witness willl be
excused.

(Witness excused).

Do you have any more witnesses, Mr. Kellahin?

MR, KELLAHIN: Yes, sir. I have Mr. Russell. He has
some brief testimony.

WiLkLiAM G BUSSELL

‘called as a witness, having been first duly sworn, testified as

fol;ousz
RIERCI EXAMIRATION
s By MR. KELLARIN:
Q Vould you state your name, please?
A William C. Russell.
Q Are you connected with the R and G Drilling Company?
A Yes, I am president.
Q ﬁr. Russell, does R and G hold any acreage or drilling
rights to any acreage within the area under consideration in the
Gavilan Unit?
A We have about 5,000 acres in 24, 25, and 26, 2, in 24 and
25, 23 the subject acreage. We have eight complete 160-acre
locations in 25,2 and in 24, 2 we have three complete 160-acre
locations. We also have five partial locations in 2%, 2 and
elght partial iocations in 25, 2.
»~) Q@ By partial locations, do you mean less than —-
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A (Interrupting) I meah 40 or 80°rs,

Q@ Do you have any acreage immediately adjacent to the area
involved in this hearing?

A Yes, we have two 160-acre locations in 25, 3, and also
40 acres over theré and in 26, 2 we have nine 160-acre locations
and five partial locations up there.

Q Mr. Russell, you have testified as to the number of 160-
acre locationsjin the event that the Commission saw fit to grant
this application and the units were formed as requested by the
applicant, how many drilling locations would you have on 32072

A VWe would have three, one of which we have already arilled
and gotten a dry hole.

Q BHow dc you hold this acreage, Mr. Russell?

A Well, we have 860 locations which we acquired from Gulf
on a farm-out ﬁhich requires us to drill four wells this year and
four welis next year. On the rest of the acreage, most of which 1is
fee on which we bought the leases, we have to drill half the
locations this year and half next year.

Q If you faill to drill the locations what happens?

A We lose the lease on the undrilled portions of the lease.

Q That is within the area stated by you?

A Yes.

@ Have you drilled any wells over there in this area, Mr.
Russell?

A Yes, we have drilled three.

Q I band you exhibits marked 3 through 7, inélusive, and ask
you to state what those are. |

A Exhibit 3 1is a Slumber-J electric log of the R and G 101;
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Exhibit 4 is an electric log of the 102; Exhibit 5 is an electric
log of 1033 Exhibit 6 is a micro-log of 103; Exhibit 7 is a micro-
log of 102.

Q Have those logs been made available to the San Juan Gas
Corporation?

A I instracted Schlumberger to distribute copies to San Juan
Hatural Gas.

Q Have you ever recelved any logs on wells drilled by them
in this area?

AA No, I understand they were drilling dry holes down there.

Q Mr., Russell, were you preseﬁt at the drilling and completi¢n

of these wells?

A Yes, I was.

Q Personally?

A Yes.

'@ Did you notice any unusual conditions in the drilling of
these wells?

A WVell, we drilled twenty~-three pictured Cliff Wells in the
Basin last year and in those wells we always, when we encountered
the Pictured Cliff sand formation there was a drilling break and
they drilled fairly easily through the sand, but down here in
this araa we have found that thé sand is very hard anl with the
drilling time running up to 20 minutes per foot, that is carrying
about 35,000 pounds of weight on a new bit -- it dida't all drill
20 minutes to the foot, but would run anywhere from 7 minutes to
20 minutes, usually around l%, 15, minutes.

Q What does that indicate to you?

A That is a very hard formation, very tight.
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Q Mr. Kussell, what was done toward completion of these thre?

wells?
A Well, in each instance we drilled completely through the

Pictured Cliff formation, logged it and set pipe all the way throth.

We perforated the pipe and sand fraced. As yet we haven't seen
any gas.

Q Could you describe what operations were actually carried
on on those wells?

A All right. We perforated in the 101, which we were not
able to get a micro-log on, we couldn*t get the log down. We had
to get the electric log through the drill pipe sections at a time.
We picked out the likely looking zones there and perforated some
25 feet with well-x torpedo jets three to the foot and in-fraced
and the formation, we thought the formation was fracing it, but
broke down at about 2500 pounds. However, we set a plug after
fracing the lower secticon and perforated the upper section, and
then we discovered that we hadn®t broken the formation at all. We
had broken our cement job, we gof all our sand and oil back and
4§ we squeezed that vell three times until we were convinced we did
have a cement job, and went back and perforated again and fraced
and apparently everything went off as it showed, but there was
noct a show of gas after swabbing for four days.

Q What is the situation on your 102 well?ﬂ

A It is Just about the same as the 101, except we had a
cement job, we didn*'t have to squeeze.

§ What was the situation on the 1032

A Just about the same. The 102 we perforated with bullets.
It was our best lobking log and we perforated the dry pipe with

-
oo
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and tested, and there was no water, no mud returned, so apparently
we had a good cement job, so we loaded the hole with water and
started swabbing, trying to swap up some gas. We never swabbed
up enough to burn. Then we got well-X*s formation fracturing
tool, the so-called bore gun and we put four charges of that into
the formation and fraced, and as yet we are stlill working on that
well, we haven®t any gas.

Q Mr. Russel, how long have you been engaged in the business
over there in the Gavilan Unit Area?

A Aétually drilling about six weeks, I suppose.

Q How 19ng have you been getting your leases and getting
ready to operate? |

A Oh, I guess back about a year.

Q@ Did you take your leases in reliance upon the State-wide
160-acre rule?

A Yes, I did.

Q What would be the effect of the granting of this applicatign
on you?

A Well, I certainly would be out of business in the Gavilan
Area, anyway.

Q You feel that you would lose the leases?

Yes, we wcald have to drop the leases and quit.
Q@ In your opinion, will one well drain 320 acres in this

. A Well, you can't drain one acre yet. I don't think so.
Q Do you feel that the granting of this application would
protect your correlative rights?

A I am afraid it wouldn®t.
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HB. KELLAHI&: That is all. At this time we offer Exhibit
3 through 7.

MR. PORTER: Exhibits 3 through 7, inclusive. Are there
objections to the admission of the exhibits?

MR. BRATTUN: We have no objection. ‘

MR. KEL'AHIN: I have one other question.

Q@ Mr. Russeil, there has been some discussion here of econ-
omics; what would be the effect of the 160-acre unit as against
a 320-acre unit be on you in that respect?

A WVell,our situation is such that we don't like to pay a
lot for leases because that 1s cash out of pocket, whereas these

wells run about 804 intangible drilling cost, on which there is a

great tax advantage. We have been paying $25.00 an acre down ther#

for leases,’$12.50 cash and $12.50 out of 50% of the production,
which amounts to $2,000.00 cash outlay per 160-acre location.
I dontt feel that we would pay $4+,000.00 for one drilling location
I think that is just about as far as we would go, $2,000.00 cash
outlay for one drilling location. '
' Q Who does your drilling?

A We do our own.

Q@ You own your own rigs?

A Yes. |
HBovw many rigs do you have?
We have two.

Any other equipment?

O P ©

Yes, we have three trucks and that is about it.
Q What are you doing with this equipment, pending the decisig

in this case?

24
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A Well, we have 1t all staked and the employees waiting
around down there.
MR. KELLAHIN: That is all.
MR. PORTER: Mr. Bratton.
CROSS EXAMINATION
By MR. DRATTON:

Q Mr., Russell, have you considered the possibility of communi
tizing these 160-acre locations to which you testified?

A Well, no one has really approached me from that angle,
but it had occurred to me that something like that might be worked
out. However, our situation is such that we won't drill the lease
on which the working interest amounts to less than 75% cof the
total., It is my understanding that some of the San Juan Gas
acreage is burdened with more than a 123i% override, maybe that is
wrong, I don't know. There is no way of kﬁowing.

@ You have made no efforts or taken no steps toward communi-
tization of the area?

A Well, no overtures have been made to me along that line.

Q You mentioned your contracts to drill four wells this year
'a:id four wells next year. What do you mean, when does that yearly
period start? I believe that was your Gulf contract.

A Yes, that is the Gulf contract. It started April 9.

Q On your other contracts you stated subgtantially the same
thing, one-half this year and one-half next year?

A That is right, yes.

Q When do those begin?

A- They begin -- of course, there are probably seven of those
leasigs covering acreage that we have acquired so far and they
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commenced around the lst of March and run down until the present
time. As a matter of fact, we have one lease in escrow over

at the Albuguerque National Bank covering two 160-i2re locations,
on which today is the last day that we have tc either pay for thosg

leases cr drop them.

Q Are those within the Gavilan Unit Area, proposed Gavilan
Unit Area?
A No, they are in 26, 2; however, if a temporary order issueq

for 320-acre spacing in 24, 2 and 25, 2 we are going to drop every+

in the area, because we have no assurance that if we go and drill
on 160 somebody won't come iﬁ next month and ask for 320 spacing
up there. We are not going to run that risk again.

Q Do your contracts have provisions in them that they are
subject to applicable laws and rules and regulations?

A As I recall only the Gulf farm-out contract does.

Q You don*t recall whether the others do or not?

A I dont't recall about the others, no.

in this area?
A I don't recall the exact date, however —-

Q (Interrupting) Let me ask you this way; were they after
this spplication was made and brought to your attention?

A No, we had all those locations staked before I knew about
this application.

Q But you did know about the proposed Gavilan Unit Area and
the steps which had been taken toward its formation?

A Nobody tbld me, I suppose it was three weeks ago I saw a

thing we have in 26, 2 and everything we have in 25, 3 and everythqu

Q@ VWhen did you commence the three wells which you have drilled
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notice in the New Mexlcan, a legal advertisement, and about two
weeks ago I got notice from the Commission.

Q No, I am talking about the proposed unit area, the G;wilan
Unit Area, not this hearing. |

A Oh, Mr. Morrell, as a matter of fact, Mr. Phillips called
me two months ago. I was here at the hearings two months age when
he called and told me what he was proposing to do in this area.

¢ That was prior %o the commencing of any of the weils?

4 Prior to commencing the wells, yes.

Q What 1s your total acreage within the proposed Gavilan
Unit Area?

A I ean figure it for you right quick. It is 2,960 acres.

Q That is a 1ittle less than 10% of the proposed Gavilan
Unit Area, isn't it? It is 30,000 acres so it would be a little
less than 10%?

A H’eli, that is practically 100% of the acreage we have on
which we can drill.

Q How many 320-acre locations do you have undrilled within
the proposed unit area?

A We have two.

Q You say if this order or a temporary order were issued,
you would drop your acreage ﬁorth of here and west of here?

A We'd get out of the area altogether, yes.

Q You know there has been an order entered in the Tapicito
Area for temporary 320-acre spacing?

A I am pot familiar with that at all, didn®t know that.

MR. BRATTON: I don't have any other questions.
MR. PORTER: Mr. sankin.
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By MB. MANKIN:

Q Mr. Russell, you indicated you had some acreage vest and
northwest, I believe, in about 26, 3, did you not?

A VWe have some acreage in 26. 2 and 25, 3.

Q@ Isn't this some of the acreage that you speak of within
the Tapico Area, or are you aware of the Tapicito Area?

A I don't know the exact outline of the Tapicito Area, howeV?r -

Q (Interrupting) 1I.believe Mr. Morrell's Exhibit here
indicates that this area here on his Exhibit No. 4 is Tapicito
Area, |

A No, we have cne logation in the southeast guarter of
Section 35, which is 160-acre farmout from Magnolia, so apparently
they favor 160-acre location down there.

Q What Section was that?

Section 35, which would be outside that.
Is that in 26%

That is 25, 3.

25, 3.

A Yes. We have one location, this Section 1, 25, 3 which
i1s also outside that unit.

Q@ That 1is actually just adjoining the first one we mentioned
adjoining the Lindrith Area?

A Yes.

Q I will ask you, in regard to your three completions, your
101, 102, 103, or attempted completions, what size of sand-oil
frac treatment did you perform on each of thosé? |

A We have a five hundred barrel tank which we used, and in
addition to that, we lnaded the hole,which makes it a treatment of
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about 25,000 gallons.
- Q Is that for each of those three attempted completions?
A Yes, vwe used o0il on the first two and water on the third

one.

e ekt
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Q The first two that you used oil, was that a sand treatment
as well?

A Yes.

Q@ About a pound or so of samd, wouid you say?

A A pound, yes, it averaged out about a pound per gallon.

'Q On the water frac or the third one, is that the last one,
the 103%

A The last one was the 102.

Q The one that used the water? ‘

A That is the one we used the water on, yeﬁ.
ol Q What were the amounts used there?
| A We used the same amount of water, 25,000 gallons, and we
only used 1%,000 pounds of sand. We used a coarse sand, 10-20,
I didn'V want to get too much in there, afraid it may sand off.

Q Did you ever break the formation down on any of the three
treatments? ‘

A I don't know. The treating pressures indicated that we haq
broken the formation. I think that we broke a formation somewhere
but as far as breaking the hard Pictured Cliffs formation; I have
doubts of 1t.

Q ©None of the three have you been able to get any sizeable
quantities of gas? |

A No, we have never gotten any gas at all. We could swab
up after a frac we could swab up a iittle gas on top of the swab,
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there would be enough to light but not enough to burn steadily,
just while pulling the swab it would burn.
MR. PORTER: Anyone else?
MR, LARSON: Robert Larson. I would like to ask a questiog.
MR. PORTER: Mr. Larson.
By MB. LABSON:

Q Did ycu state previcusly that you were not interested in
half-locations?

A No, we are not interested in half-locations.

Q Then do you mean by that you'll drop all your acreage in
the Gavilan Unit that you do not have 160 acres on?

A We'll keep what we have oo 160 acres and we have paid for,
we will keep it until it expires. We will lose it naturally.

We have some other leases there on which we haven!t paid for and
we certainly don®t intend to pay for, if there is 320-acre spacing,
because --

Q (Interrupting) You have guite a bit of your total acreage
in 80 and 40, don't you have a fair amount in 80 and 40?2

A Yes.

Q And you have no intentions of drilling those or joining
us into any of those even on 160%s?

A No, we wouldn*t join with anyone in drilling a well. We
would try to piece out those locétions where we have 80, we would
try tobacquire the cther 80 in some manner, farm-out, or buy it,
and go ahead and drill it ourselves. We are not geared to a
partnership drilling program.

Q The dry hole, have you plugged that well?

A No, we haven' plugged any of the wells.
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Then it is not a dry hole in your opinion?
Serious ==

Welli, I meas --

I €ell you ==

Don®t ycu plug dry holes?

Well, I haven®t plugged these yet.

© b O > O > DO

Do you think that they are dry due to mechanical failure
or due to failure of the formation to produce?

A Well, I certainly don*t know. I suspect that it is failur#
of the formation to producé.

Q Well, your three locations you have drilled, one of them
in your major acreage block, one of them, the wel - in 2 and 3
are in the southeast portion of that, and the well in 28 is in
the northwesi portion of your acreage block, is it not? ‘

A The one in 28 is on the southwest quarter, the one in 2
is southwest, the one in 3 is in the southeast juarter.

Q The predominance of yorr acreage in the Gavilan Unit 1lies
between the well in 28 and the well in 2, does it not?

A FNc, I wouldn't say so.

Q Well, you think that then if these wells are dry,rdue to
the fact that the rYormation is tight enough in that particular area
of the Gavilan Area, that it wouldn®t produce; do you think you
would make more gas than that if you drilled two of these types

of wells to 3207 Do you think that would improve your recoveries
out of it?

A I am afraid I dont*t follow you.
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if we drilled it on 160, then?
A I don't know. '
Q If a well is a dry hole it is a dry hole whether on five
acres ~=-
A (Interrupting) Whether cn five or a thousand acres.
Q That is right,
A Yes.
Q You said you drilled 23 wells last year. How many were
productive? '
A 22
Q When you could run your log on your first well, that was
the one you couldn't get it down, is that correct?
A I got the electric log down, I couldn't get the micro-log
down;there is quite a bit of difference in the size of the logs.
Q@ The first hole did have a bad cement job?
A It did, yes.
MR. LARSON: That is ali.
MR. PORTER: Does anyone else have a question? The witnes§
may be excused.
(Witness excused).
Are there other witnesses in the case?
MR. KELLAHIN: We have no further witnesses.
MR. PORTER: Anyone have a statement they wish to make
in éonnection with this case?
MR. ANDERSON: Sir, I would like to make a statement.
MR. PORTER: Hr.llnderson.
MR. ANDERSON: John Anderson, 0il and Gas Supervisor;
United States Geological Survey, Roswell. First I would like to
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add a correction %o a statement that was made yesterday by the
rerresentative of the El Paso Natural Gas Company, who said that
El Pasowas unit operator of the Lindrith Unit and was in favor of
320-acre spacing in the Gavilan, in the proposed Gavilan unit,
which adjoins, for the reascn that El Paso was going to develop
Lindrith on 320 acres. In the first place, Magnolia is the unit
operator of Lindrith. In the second place, we have not yet
received a plan of development for the year 1956. When we do
receive it from whoever submits it, when that plan is approved

by this Commission and the Commissioners and the Geological Survey
that will set up the spacing for the wells, not simply a gratuitou
statement made here or any place else.‘

Another thing, in the testimony this morning, San Juan Gas
Corporation, quite a bit of material was brought out about the
block~-type units in the San Juan Basin, a number of them are shown
on Bxhibit No. 4%. Now I think for the benefit of all ‘of us, we
ought to take a good look at those block=type units and see just
what they do. I have here the unit agreement for the Canyon Largo;
which to my knowledge was the first biock-type unit that was ever
proposed in the San Jﬁan Basin. However, it 1s not the first one
that was approved, in fact it was rather late -in the game when it
was approved. ‘Looking at the unit agreement to see where we first
find any mention of the 320-acre drilling block, comes in Section
11, participation after discovery. This is what it says: “The
unit area is hereby divided into dril;ing blocks containing 320
acres each, more or less, which drilling block shall constitute
one-half section by Govermment survey, the sections being divided
by line running north and south in such manner that each drilling
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block shall either be the east half or the west half of a given

section." Then they go along further: *"Upon the completion of
the well capable of producing unitized substance or as soon
thereafter as required by the supervisor or the Commissioner, the
unit operator shall determine whether said well is capable ot
producing such substance in paying quantities.® Then after £hat
is done we go on: ®All of the land in said drilling block shall
constitute a participating area effective upon the date of first
production.® Nowhere in this unit agreement is there any statement
that says one well or two wells or six wells or any number of wells
shall or can be drilled on that drilling block. That drilling
block probabiy is a misnomer. Actually it is a participating
block. As far as the Canyon Largo uait agreement 1s concerned,
the obligation well was a Dakota well. This as well as other 320~
acre drilling block units was drawn up primarily with the idea of
Mesaverde production in mind. That also was brought out this
moraning. _ J

Section 10: "Within six months afﬁer the completion of a
well capable of producing ubitized substance in.paying Quantity,
unit operator shall submit to the supervisor and to the Commissiongr
and the Commission an acceptable plan of developﬁent." Then we
go on and say the plan of development shall be as complete and
adequate as the supervisor or the Commissioﬁér and the Commission
may determine to be necessary for the tiﬁély development and proper
conservation of the resources of the unitized area and shall have

a specified number and location of any wells to be drilled and the

proposed order and time for such drilling and to the extent specified
by the operating practices regarding the nececsity and advisabilit
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‘{in these block-type units, if two wells were drilled on a 320-acre

to the proper conservatioun of the natural resources.”

Now nowhere in Canyon Largo is there any obligation to drill
one or tub wells or any number of wells on these drilling blocks.
Whenever the plan of development is submitted for the approval of
the supervisor and the Commission and the Commissioner, at that
time the number of wells that are going to be drilled on each one
of these drilling blocks is going to be considered. Certainly the
unit operator nor the approving officials of the State and
the Government are going to approve the drilling of wells that
would be contrary to any specific or general orders of the 0il and
Gas Commission. At the same time, in Canyon Largo I can see .nothin
in the unit agreement that sets up 320-acre spacing for Pictured
Cliffs or for Mesaverde or fpr Dakota. It just simply says if

a well 1s drilled on 320 acres, that 320 acres is in a participatige

area if the well is commercial. That is all this 320-acre drilling
block seys in this one unit.

I have another one here just taken at random, San Juan 27-4
which is fairly close to the proposed Gavilan Unit Area. Their
320=aere Arilling bioeks are set up in essentially the same languaé
as Is used in Canyon Largo. Nothing is said about the spacing of
wells or how.nany wells to be drilled on each one of them. All
it says is upon the gompietion of a well on one of those blocks,
the 320 acres is a participating area, and other blocks éan be
added to that participating area when a well is drilled on it.
There is no part of the unit agreement that says you cantt drill
two wells on it. Of course, in the unit opérating agreements,
provision is made for taking care of the expense of drilling, and

&
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drilling block, 1t would be necessary to make some adjustment in
the cost, inasmuch as the usual operating agreément simply contem-
plates only the drilling of one well. However, the unit agreement
does not requiré that Pictured Cliffs be drilled on 320-acre
spacing. | |

Now as to the proposed Gavilan Unit, Mr,. Morrell has outlined
essentially the procedure that has been followed and the results
up to the present time. He has filed on behalf of San Juan Gas
Corporalion with our office in Roswell the required three copies
of the propesed unit plan, the proper exhibits, and under our
precedure we will forward that to our Washington office with our
recommendations. 1In discussions with Mr. Morrell and Mr. Phillips
we have told hoth of them that the Roswell office does not favor a
unit agrgement with 320-acre drilling blocks for the Gavilan Area,
particularly one of the type that has been submitted, which sets
up for the drilling of one well in each one of the 320 acres. It
does make provision, however, that additional wells can be drilled
at the election of the operator. However, it is our opinion that
setting up a unit agreement'of that type certainly sets 320-acre
spacing for Plctured Cliffs which we ourselves do not believe isﬂ
proper-for this area at this time, inasmuch as no one kﬁows any-
thing about the permmeability and the ability of any well to drain
any area, whether it be 160 or 320 or 5 acres. In fact, as some
of the testimony has shown, there is Serious question as to
whether there 1s a present well in the proposed unit area that
would produce gas in commercial quantities that is sufficient to
pay for well costs or even deliver against the usual pipeline »
pressure of anywhere from 250 to 400 pounds.
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How I have just one other matter. §San Juan Gas Corporaticn
has tcld us that they have certain committments from the United
States CGeclogical Survey in Washington. The information that I
have 1s entirely to the contrary. With your permission I would
like to read certain portions of a memorandum dated April 20, 1956
from H. D. Barton, who is the chief of the 011 and Gas Leasing
Branch and my immediate superior, regarding the proposed Gavilan
Unit, Rio Arriba County, New Mexico. "“On March 8, Mr., Morrell
and B. Alex Phillips discussed the case here in a little more

detall, but no committments were made or waiver of procedure indici—

tEdcoo.oo

Actually, no committments whatever were made but willingness %o

permit the riling of proposals discussed was indicated in order
that the merits of such proposals could be decided upon the basis
of supporting presentatioqs which certalinly should include the
propohents, yours, the State®s, and any other pertinent.®

As for the block-type unit‘versus the standard form, the exteﬁt
of our committment was that the block-type unit appeared to better
sait certain units under favorable comditions, as for the 320-acre,
we indicated surprise that 320 acres may be used for the shallow
Pictured Cliffs formation. If the uﬁit, that field condition,
warranted even upon a temporary basis, we would consider the facts
vhen preseated, however, on the whole, much justification would be

expected. Accordingly, the discussion of 320 block-type units
carried no committment as to acceptable spacing other than to
review a proposal when submitted. We will consider the Gavilan

in the same way as any other when submitted in the regular manner.
That is the close of my statement.

MR, PORTER: Does anyone else - have z-statement?
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MR. MDRRELL: Foster Morrell. I would like to clear for
the record and for the benefit of the Commission that we have no
axe to grind in this entire case. We have tried to keep above-
board from the beginning and keep all our material on top of the

table; so that the Commission may be fully aware of the significande

of the remarks made by Mr. Anderson, we first approached him as to
a unit agreement. He expressed the opinions and in his opinion
he doubted that one well would drain 320 and was therefore nmot
personally in favor of the 320-acre drilling block. He was in
favor of what we know and use, a Federal land as a standard form
of agreement. Under the standard form of agreement, the plan of’
development shall set forth the spacing as Mr. Anderson has so
stated, subject %to approval of the supervisor, the Commission, and
the Commissioner. He has indicated to me that he would have no
objection to drilling under a standard form of agreement on an
exploratory basis on wells, call them diagonal 160 or 320 with

no comnlttment as to eventual spacing of the wells. That is’alsé
indicated by Mr. Anderson®s action in a letter that is filed with
the Commission in the Tapicito case, where he has approved for the
one-pear period of the temporary order for Tapicito the drilling of
wells on 160 acres, retaining the right at any time they saw fit
to require wells to a density of 160 acres if justified. I am
referring here to a letter dated Januafy 18, 1956, to Humble 0il
and Refining Company, referring to the Tapicito Area. We have
an honest difference of opinion which makes a good horse racé or
lawsuit. We are in the position that with only 66% of the proposed
Gavilan Unit Area being Federal land, the govermmental representa-

tives cannot control the action on the remainder. Therefore, 1in
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view of the actions taken by the Commission heretofore, particularl]

in the Gallegos Canyon case, where part of a pool was on one spacing

and the remainder of the pool was on a different spacing, the
spacing had to be taken to the smallest development, 1in that
case, 160 acres.

I re-emphasize to the Commission that I think it is time that
the Commission should take cognizance of its action taken in 1948
for a uniform 160 acres for the San Juan Basin. Several thousands
of wells have been drilled since then. We know more about potentid
possibilities of the Pictured Cliffs, we do have a potentially
increased market and where such wells are completed that have
deliverabilitiés, that economic recovery can be made on 320 acres.
We do not want to be in a position of having to drill unnecessary
wells that are not economical. I haven®t prepared this as an
e:hibit,.bat I would like %o show to the Commission the wells in
Rio Arriba County that are already drilled or being drilled on a
320~acre basis with or without approval of the Commission. Now
there is a sufficient number of wells that iflwe did get into a
position, which I have recommended. heretofore, of having 320 acre
spacing units, which could result in proration units, that those -
wells could take advantage of what 1s double the present allowable|
We can operate under a standard form of unit agreement such as
Mr. Anderson recommendsj however, there are other economic factors
involved. The participating area under a standard form of uqit
agreement has to be based on geologic inference; we get into the
discussions, what is in the area should be in the participating
area or should not. I have already stated in my previous testimonq

the difficuities that have oceurred in Huerfanc which was the

y

11
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subject of a hearing before the Commission. Again, on the

standard form of agreement, all as the particlipating areas enlargedq,

as Mr. Anderson brings up the operating agreement, there has to be
retroactive adjustments on the cost of wells. It is a very compli{
cated procedure, particularly if the adjustment goes over a tax
period and you have already paid the taxes. Whereas, under the
block~-type of unit, the economics from the working interest
owners are so much simplified because the operating, the working
interest owners of that particular drilling block in 320, if it
is a standard form, pay the cost of that well, that drilling block
becomes a part of the participating area; the operators in
adjoining drilling blocks pay for the cost of that well. That
elimingtes the question and the discussion that comes about so
often between working interest owners, that your well cost more
than mine. This way you essentially pay for your own well. There
is no retroactive adjustment in cost.

I think it is very clear and very easy to see that there is
a very great simplification. It is true as Mr. Anderson says that
the drilling block doesn®*t set the spacing unit, but is essentially
the same as I mentioned before, that a 4O-acre allowabie or 80-
acre, say in the Crossroads in Lea County, is granted to a pro-
ration unit; you can driil as many as you want but you still get
that one allowable. Now on a drilling block, if you get’bne well
on 320 and you put your enfire 320 into participation, the royalty
owners are protected and the working 1nxeres£ can determine wheth
it is economically feasible to drill the second well.

I merely wanted to clear that statement, although it may seem
to be a difference of-opinion, we have only the basic principle

B
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Commission should take into consideration the requirements for

of which type of agreement would be most satisfactory. I would
like to also state that I believe my testimony will show and

the exhidbits will show that I did not claim there were any committ
ments made by the Washington office. It is quite difficult in
drawing a unit agreement and time~concuming and costly to the

“ther parties; if we had the possibility of two types cf agreement}
we got Mr. Andersonts oplinicn, we expressed that and delivered it
to Washington. The genilemen we spoke to there, they saw no reaso&
why we shouldn®t submit it for consideration. The exhibit that I
have filed says they were informal understandings subjeect to filin&
for approval, so there was no specific committment. We were asking
for suggestions and received them.

MR, KELLAHIN: May it please the Commission, I will try to
be as brief as possible, but we are confronted with a deéision her
that is of great importance to my clients. In fhe first place,

I think we are all in agreement that the acticn taken by this
Commission is going to govern the development of this pool in the
fature, and I would llke to call the Commissicxnts attention to

Section 65-31% of the New Mexico Statutes in regard to the altocation

of production, pooling  and spacing. The witness for the applicang
has testified and I find myself in agreement with him, that the
spacing order entered by this Commission will doubtless-become the
proration order of the future, and on that basis I feel that the

the allocation of production at this time. Further than that,

the statute itself covers spacing as well as allocation of production

and therefore applies to the setting of a spacing pattern.r In tha
connection, the rules require that this Commission consider the
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area that can be efficiently and economically drained and develop
by one weil. In so doing, the Commission must consider the econom;
loss caused by the unnecessary drilling of unnecessary wells, the
protection of correlative rights including those of royalty owners
the prevention of waste, the prevention and augmentation of risks

from the drilling of excessive numbers of wells and the prevention

of reduced recovery from too few wells.

To me this seems to be a strange case. It has been presented
we have been listening to testimony lasting throughout this day,
and yet there 1s not one shred of evidence in the record, not
just to show that one well will drain 320 acres in the Gavilan
Unit Area, there 1s no 2vidence in this record or testimoay in
the record that one well will drain 320 acres anywhere in the
Pictured Cliffs formation. The witnesses all testified that such
information is not available. There is no interference tests
shown, although wWe have severai thousand wells drilled in the
Pictured Cliffs. Certainly if one well will drain 320 acres at
this late date somebody could come forth with some evidence to
show that one well will drain 320 acres.

We are dealing with a situation which has arisen and affects
my clients in particular, where in reliance upon a State-wide rule
they have gone ih and purchased 160-aere units for the purpose of
drilling. They are not big operatbrs, they want torscatter their
risks as far as possible, They want to’get into the o¢il business
as rapidly and economically as they can. They had a right to |
rely on the order of the Commission which set the drilling units

in New Mexico on gas in the northwestern portion on 160 acres.

]

1

Now they are faced with the proposiﬁian that as soon as they buy
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160~acre drilling locations and leases, someone comes along and
applies for an order which can prevent them from drilling those
units. The only remedy down the road undoubtedly would be, and
I personaily would certainly hate to see this, a legislative enact

1 4

ment setting the size of the unit. It was done done in other Statgs

and would be precisely for the reason done here. The operators
have a right to rely on the orders of the Commission after they
have risked their money and ventured their capital in order to get
into the oil business.

Insofar as the effect of these other units which have hereto-
fore been approved, in the first place I think that Mr., Anderson
has effectively answered the question as far as the size of units
involved in those unit agreements is concerned. However, I would

like to point out that it is the position of the applicant that

they have effectively, by securing approval of thesz unit agreemenﬂé,

they have effectively set up a 320-acre spacing. If that is true,
I don*t know what they are before the Commission for, they have a
unit, aside from approval of their unit agreement, with which we

have no quarrel. If they want a unit agreement we have no objecti$n

to that, certainly. According to their position, approval of that
unit agreement will give them 320~acre spaciné within this unit.
The only reason they want a rule affecting the entire area on
320-acre spacing is to keep Mr. Russell from drilling wells. That
is exactly what the witness said. He said, "We don?t want him
drilling wells that we will have to offset.® Certainly he has got
as much right to drill up there as the San Juan Gas.Corporation hai.
He has run the same risks and he has gone somewhat further already
than the applicant has, in that he has attempted to complete the
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wells up there, and he has staked, in addition to that, five other

iocations and set the surface string on it. There are eight

wells under way in that area as agalnst a proposed development
program of ten wells for some 30,000 acres, which this applicant
is preoposing to develop. We are already well on the way on some
2,000 acres with eighc wells. Now those people who own the mineral

interests are entitled to development, and I, as ycu know, am

representing some of them in this hearing, too., If their correlatfve

rights are to be protected, then certainly the man who is willing
to drill on 160 acres,and has found it in other areas economical
to do so, is entitled to the opportunity to do so in this area.

I would like to very briefly go over the testimony that has
been offered here. All the way through, they want this order in
order to determine what the reserves are, they don't know. They
want the order to protect them from having to drill offset wells.
In effect, they say they want the order for economic reasons, and
yet they have produced no economic reasons. They have no economic
information. There is just nc basis in this record upcu shich this
Commission can grant 320 acres. Economically, it may not be
feasible to drill on 160 acres, that I don't know. Certainly with
three dry holes I am sure Mr. Russell would agree that the three
dry holes were not even on it, but if you are going to change the
State-wide rule, then the burden is upon the applicant to show
the reason for changing that rule. The only, the most remote
evidence that they offered here which would support anything wac
the question of economics; in other words, they dontt want to
drill on 160 because it is cheaper to drill on 320. If you are

going to consider economics, then you have to consider many, many
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factors bhesidss the initial cost of the well, and that is the only
testimony offered by the applicant in this case. The testimony
was that & cost $35,000.00 to drill a well. They have no record
on production; they had some testimony in here in regard to some
potentials based on a pressure test, and as Mr. Barnes testified,
that pressure test on a shut-in well is practically héaningless
when you don®t let it blow down for at least three hours or more.
Their own testimony is that they opened the valve for some five
m:nutes. That gives no potential on a well. There is no core
data avallable. There is only the roughest sort of estimates in
regard to porosity and permeability. There was an attempt to give
some reserve figures, but there was no evidence offered to support
the reserve figures. They are just a guess at the very best, so
on that basis I don't see how the Commission can seriously enter-
tain this application for 320-acre units.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Bratton. ‘

MR. BRATTON: Gentlemen, I will not take long of your time
as you have been extremely patient already. This has gone on for
an extended length of time.

I would like to make a few remarks pertaining to the case
as presented and our theory of it. I would like tc start by
commenting on Mr,. Andersonfs statement and I will say I take a
second seat tc no one in my respect and admiration for Mr.
Anderson, bqt in this case I can®t help believing he is shooting
his arrow at the wrong tree at the wrong time. If he is basically
opposed to a permanedt 320-acre spacling in this area, that is
fine, we are not asking for that. We are asking for a temporary

order in order that we can put forward an extensive development
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program throughout this entire area.

As Mr. Kellahin pointed out, we are concerned about the probiem

of offset wells in the immediate future. We are not talking in
terms of ten wells. I believe Mr. Barnes has said that the San
Juants program contemplates as high as twenty or more wells within
the next year, and we would like to run those wells throughout the
length of the area, rather than having to concentrate them in one
little narrow strip offsetting Mr, Russell?®s acereage. In other
vords, we want our correlative rights protected, too. So often
the correlative rights thebry is thought of as protecting the
interest of the man who has the leas¢ ilnterest. I will point out
that we do have 794 of the acreage in the area, compared to Mr.
Russell®s 104. We seek an order protecting our correiative rights
tOO * .

As has been pointed out, the area is lightly explored. It
is not fully tested yet. We have put on our case as fully and
fairly as we coula and we have not claimed that the evidence at
this time conclusively proves what one well will drill. We ask
merely the time to go throughout the entire area and come back to
this Commission with some evidence. We ask only the same type of
order that was entered in the Tapicito Area immediately to the

west of here. Mr. Kellahin participated in and argued very eloque?tly

in the Gallegos Canyon Uhit Area. We dc not want to faze his
arguments which he presented at a later date in this case. At
that time the area had been‘éllowed to become developed partially
on 160, partially on 320ts, and when the Commission finally
determined the matter, one consideration stated in their order was

-

the fact that there were interests in the area that wonld be
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-than we could in one year, but we could still gain considerable

severcly damagsd by an crder granting permanently 320 acres.
Phat is exactly the same type of situation that could arise in
this area. It has not arisen to any extent yet. There are not
extensive vested interests that would be damaged in this area by
a permanent order, and there certalnly is no interest that would
be damaged by a temporarylorder, other thén Mr. Russellfs stéte—
ments as to his contractual obligations. First of all, as to thos+
we would like to peint cut that ény contract made certainly must
be made in view of the ruies and regulations of the Conservation
Commission, and any contract must be conformable thereto. That
was in the contemplation of Mr. Russell and certainly the parties
he was contracting with, We don't desire to damage HMr. Russell,
we don't want him to damage us.

We have talked in terms of one year as a length of time
within which we could come back with more information upon which
the Commission could better analyze the situation at that time.
¥We would suggest that possibly the Commission might consider a
lesser period of time, some time during which we would have the

opportunity to go ahead and deveiop the area to a lesser extent

additional information to bring back to the Commission, and yet
the length of time would not be such that it would overiap Mr.

Russell?®s contractual obligations.

We also wish to point out, as has been discussed in the testi4

mony here, that there are alternatives; communitization, to which
Mr. Russell seems not amenable but which he certainly has not
flatly refused to consider. We would like to suggest seriously

to the Commission that we believe that the interests which have
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-application of San Juan Gas Corporation for an order temporarily

been set forth here as in favor of a temporary order for some
reascnable length of time granting 320-acre spacing in this area
greatly outwelgh any objections which have been presented here to
such an crder.
We thank you for your atténtion and your courtesy.

MR. ANDERSON: I would like to add to my remarks that the
Roswell office of the Gedidgical Survey.is opposed to the issuance
of the order requested by the applicant.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Gurley. |

MR. GURLEY: We have received several telegrams from
interested parties in this case. I would like to read them into
the record.

MR. PORTER: Go ahead.

MR. GURLEY: “New Mexico 0il Commission, Santa Fe, New
Mexicos As one of the larger lease holders in area, we¢ are in
accord with San Juan Gas Corporation's request for tempcra:f
spacing of 320 acres in proposed Gavilan Unit Case No. 1066.
A. G. Hill.® |

"New Mexico 0il Commission, Santa Fe, New Mexico: As

owners of leasehold in the subject area we urge approval of tempor#ry

320 acres spacing on Case Number 1066 Gavilan Unit 25 North Two
West Rio Arribka County Ngw Mexico for San Juan Gas Zorp. C. L.
McHMahon, Ipc.X

“New Mexico 0il and Gas Conservation Commission, State
Capitol, Santa Fe, New Mexico: In regard to Case No. 1066,

estahlishing 320 acre drilling units for certain land in Townships
24 and 25 North, Range 2 West, Ric Arriba County, New Mexico. Thig
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is to advise that Humble 0il and Refining Company 1s in full
accord with San Juan Gas Corporation request. Hubble 0il and
Refining Co., by R. W. Bybee.™

*New Mexico 0il Commission, Santa Fe, New Mexico: Re
Hearing 1066 we as lease owners in the area are in sympathy with
San Juan Gas Corporations request for 320 acre temporary spacing
in the proposed Gavilan Unit. Gillcrease 0il Co."™

"New Kexico 0il Commission, Santa Fe, New Mexico: ERe
Hearing 1066, I as mineral owner in the area are in sympathy with
San Juan Gas Corporations request for 320 acre temporary spacing

in the proposed Gavilan Unit. E. L. Ames.™

"New Mexico 0il and Gas Commission, Santa Fe, New Mexico:

- In my opinion the application of San Juan Gas Corporation for

James H. Gsrdner.Y

MR. BRATTON: We have a letter which is not addressed to
the Commission, but it is on the same subject as this from Skelly
which we would like to introduce in the record. Do you care for

me to read it?

MR. KELLAHIN: It is introduced in the same way as the
telegrams.
MR. GURLEY: “Mr. Foster Morrell, Nickson Hotel Building,

Roswell, Rew Mexico. Re: Proposed Gavilan Unit, Rioc Arriba.
County, New Mexico.

Dear 8Sir:
Your letter of May 2, addressed to Mr. Cashman, has
been referred to the writéf for reply. You advise that Case 1066
has been set for hearing 9:00 A.M. on May 16 in Santa Fe, thch

temporary 320 acre spacing in the Lindrith Gavilan Area is Justifigd.
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that we feel that we should.disecuss it with the Chairman of the

hearing 1s to cover the subject matter of 320-acre drilling and
spacing units.

This is to advise that Skelly has no objections to the
issusnce of an order temporarily establishing 320-acre drilling
units f:r the Pictured Cliffs formation.

Yours very truly,
/s/ George W. Selinger

MR. MORRELL: Could we have the record show that Mr.
Selinger wﬁs not able to stay for the remainder of the meeting

and authorized me to file that for him?
'MR. WALEER: The record will so show.
" MR. PORTER: Are there other statements in this case?
We will take a few mlnutes recess.
(Recess).-
MR. PORTER: The meeting will come to order. We have
decided that due to the large volumes of testimony which have

been received in this case and the fact that it is very contrcversial,

Commission before rendering any decision., We have tried to
contact the Governor, but have been unable to do so. It is,
therefore, our decision to take the‘case under advisement. We
will render a decision as soon as possible.

MR. KELLAHIN: I assume that the Commission does understang
Mr. Russell's position and the need fer an immedlate order. He hav
his worknen standing out there and his rigs standing by.

MR. PORTER: That decision will be made as soon as we can.

MR. KELLAHIN: I don't want to be in a position to pressury
the Commission.

L o
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MR. WALKER: That was taken into coasideration. I am
quite sure the Governor is out of town, we know he is out of town,
and we expect him back and his decision will be taken up and
expedlited as scon &s possible.

MR. KELLAHIN: We appreciate all the consideration that
has been given us here.

MR. BRATTON: We concur in the speedy declision. It is
a matter of importance to us, too.

* %k &k ¥ ¥ %
STATE OF MNEW MEXICO
COUNTY OF BERNALILLO

I, ADA DEARNLEY, Notary Public in and for the County of

Bernalillo, State of New Mexico, do hereby certify the foregoing

)
: SS
)

and attached transcript of proceedings before the 0il Conservation
Commission for the State of New Mexico was reported by me in steno-
type and reduced to typewritten transcript by me and/or under nmy
persons’ supervision, and that same is a true and correct record
to the best of my knowledge, skiil and ability.

WITNESS my hand and seal this 26th day of May, 1956.

My commission expires:
June 19, 1959,

,
o

-~
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FOR THE DEVELOPMENT AND OPERATION SAN JUAN GAS CORPORATION

OF THE GAVILAN UNIT AREA
COUNTY OF RIO ARRIBA EXHIBIT NO. _5
STATE OF NZW MEXICO CASE NO. 1066
CONTRACT NO. MAY 16, 1956

day of ’

[ Sy adia— o nl gt

™ae gmm: entered into as of the
1956, by and between the partiies subacribing, ratifying or oonsenting hereto,
and herein referred to as the "parties hereto",
YIINESSEIE:
WHEREAS, the parties hereto are the owners of working, royalty, or
other oil and gas interests in the unit area subject to this agreement; and
WHERRAS, the Act of February 25, 1920, 41 Stat. 437, as smended,
30 U, S. C. Secs. 181 et seq., authorizes Federal lessees and their represent-
atives to unite with each other, or Jjointly or separately with others, in
collectively adopting and cperating a cooperative or unit plen of development
or operation of any oil or gas pool, field, or like area, or any part thereof,
for the purpose of more properly conserving the natural resources thereof
ihenever deternined and certified by the Secretary of the Interior to bhe
pecessary or advissble in the public interest; end
WHEREAS, the Commissioner of Public Lands of the State of New Mexico
is authorised by an act of the Legislature (Chepter 88, Laws 1943) to consent
to and approve the development or operation of leads of the State ‘of New Mexico
under this agree-eﬂt; and
WHEREAS, the 0il Conservation Commission of th-: State of New Mexico
{s authorized by an act of the Legislature (Chapter 72, Laws 1935, as smended
by Chapter 193, Laws of 1937, Chapter 166, Laws of 1941, and Chaptler 168, laws
of 1949) to approve this agreement and the conservation provisions hereof; and
WHEREAS, the parties hereto hold sufficient interests in the Gavilan
Unit Area covering the land hereinafter described to give reasomably effective
control of operatioms therein; and ’ ‘
WHEREAS, it is the purpose of thg perties hereto to conserve natural
resources, prevent waste, and secure other benefits obtainable through develop-
ment and operation of the area subject to this agreement under the terms,
conditions, and limitations herein set forth; "
NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the pronisesl
herein contained, the parties hereto commit to this agreement their respective
jnterests in the below-defiped umit ares, and agree severally among themselves,

b

as follows:
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1. DNABLING ACT AMD REGULATIONS.

The act of February 25, 1920, sa amended, esuprs, and all valid
pertinent regulations, including operating and unit plan regulatioms,
heretcfore issued thereunder or velid pertinent and reasomabdble regulations
hereafter issued thereunder are accepted and made a part of this sgreement as
to Federal lands, provided such regulations are not inconsistent with the terus
of this agreement; and as {0 non-Federsl lands, the 0il and gas operating
regulations in effect as of the effective date hereof governing drilling amd
producing operations, not inconsistent with the terms hereof or the laws of New
Mexico are hereby accepted and made a part of this agreement.

2. IRUT AREA.
The following-described land is hereby designated and recognized as

constituting the unit ares:

New Mexico Princical Meridian

ZXowpabic 24 Noxid. Bange 2 ¥eal

Sections 1 and 2: All
Section 3: E/2, E/2 %/2
Section 10: B/2
Sections 11 through 14, incl.: All
Section 15: E/2
Section 22: E/2
Sections 23 through 27, inel.: All
Section 33: /2
Sections 34 through 36, incl.: All

downghiv 25 Norih, Range 2 Wegt

Sections 1 through 30, incl.: All
Sections 33 through 36, incl.: A1l

containing 30,244,18 acres, more or less.

Exhibit "A" attached hereto is a map showing the unit erea and the
boundaries and identity of tracts amd leases in said area to the extent lcnom
to the Unit Operator. Exhibit "B" attached hereto is a schedule showing to the
extent known to the Unit Operator the acreage, percentage, and kind of ownership
of 0il and gaa interests in all land in the unit area. However, nothing herein
or in said schedule or map shall be construed as a representation by any perty
hereto as to the ownership of any interest other than such interest or intereéts
as are shown in $#id map or schedule as owned by such party. Exhibits "A" and
"B" shall be revised by ihe Unit Operaior whentver changes in e unit arca
render such revision necessary, or when requested by the Oil and Gas Supervisor,
hereinafter referred to as "Supervisor”, or when requested by the Commissioner

of Public Lands of the State of New Mexico, hereinafier referred to as
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"Commigeioner”, and not less than six (6) copies of the reviged exhibits shall
be filed with the Supervisor and copies thereof rhall be filed with the
Commigsioner and the New Mexico 011 Conservation Commission, hereinafter
referred to as the "Commission".

The above-described unit area shall when practicable be expanded to
include therein any additional tract or tracts regarded as reasonably necessary
or adviseble for the purposes of this agreement, or shall be contracted to
exclude lands not within any participating area whenever such expansion or
contraction is necessary or advisable to conform with the purposes of this
agreement. Such expsnsion or contraction shall be effected in the following
mANDeT;

{(a) Unit Operator, on its own motion or on demand of the Director of
the Geological Survey, hereinafter referred to as "Director', or on demand of
the Commissicner, after preliminary concurrence of the Director, shall prepare
8 notice of proposed expansion or contraction describing the contemplated
changes in the boundaries of the unit area, the reasuns therefor, and the
proposed effective date thereof, preferably the first day of a month subsequent
to the date of notice.

 the

{v) Said notice shall be delivered to the Supervisor and/Commissioner
and/or the Commission, and copies thereof mailed to the last known address of
each working interest ocemer, lessee, and lessor whose interests are affected,
advising that thirty (30) days will be allowed for submission to the Unit
Operator of any objections.

{c¢) Upon expiration of the 30-day period provided in t;? preceding
item (b) hereof, Unit Operator shall rile with the Supervisor,/Comsissioner and
the Commission evidence of mailing of the notice of expansion or contraction and
a copy of any objections thereto which have been filed with the Unit Operator,
together with an application in sufficient number, for approval of such expansion
or contraction, and with appropriate joindexs.

(d) After due consideration of all pertinent informatiom, the
expansion or contraction shall, upon approval by the Director,/&t;emissioner and

the Commission, become effective as of the date prescribed in the notice thereof.

(e) Notwithstanding any other provisions of this agreement, any lease,

no portion of which is included within & participating area within five (5)
years after the first sale of unitized substances from any lands subject hereto

on or after the effective date of this sgreement, shall be automatically
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eliminated from this sgreement ard said lease, and the lands covered thereby,
ghall no longer de a part of the unit area and shall no longer be subject to
this agreement, unless at the expiration of said 5-y»ar period drilling
opersticns are in progress on such lease, in which eveat the lands covered by
such lszse shall remsin aubject hereto and within said unit area for so long
a3 auch d4rilling operations are continued diligently and, so long thereafter
a3 such lands or sny portion thereof may be included in a participating area
hereunder. Inasmuch as any elimination under this section is automatic, the
Unit Operstor sheil, within ninety (90) deys after any such elimination hereunder,
describe the area so eliminated, and promptly notify all parties in interest. |

3. SRIITIZED LAND AND INITIZED SUBSTANCES.

All land committed to this agreement shall constitute land referred

to herein as "unitized land" or "land subject to this agreement", All oil and
gas in aqy and all formations of the unitized land are unitized under the terms
of this agreement and herein are cslled "unitized substances®,

4. INLT QPERATOR.

San Juan Gas Corporation, an Oklahoma corporation with offices at

Tulse, Oklshom:, is hereby designated as Unit Operator and by signature hereto
as Unit Operator agrees and consents to accept the duties and cbligations of Unit
Operator for the discovery, development, and production of unitized substances
as herein provided. Whenever reference is made herein to the Unit Operator, such
reference means the Unit Operator acting in that capacity and not as an owmer of
interest in unitized substances, and the term "working interest owner" when used
herein shall include or refer to Unit Operator as the owner of a2 working interest
when such an interest is owned by it.

5.

Unit Operator shall have the right to resign at snyhime prior to the
establishment of a participating area or areas hereunder, but such resignation
shall not become effective so as to release Unit Operator from the duties and
obligations of Unit Operator and fernd.mte Unit Operator!s rights as such for a
period of six (6) months after notice of intention to resign has been served by
Unit Operator on all working interest owners and the Director,/ Otg:missioner and
the Commission, and until all wells then drilled hereunder are placed in a
satisfactory condition for suspension or abandonment whichever is required by
the Supervisor as to Federal lands and by the Commission as to other lands,

unless a new Unit Operator shall have been selected and approved and shall have
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taken over and assumed the duties and odligstiions of Unit Operator prior to the
expiration of said period.

Unit Operator shall have the right to resign in like manniur and subject
to like limitations as adove provided at any time a participating area established
hereunder is in existence, but, at any time for any reason whatsoever there is mo
Unit Operator, until a successor Unit Operator is selected and approved as
hereinafter provided, the working interest owners shall be jointly responsible
for perforaance of the duties of Unit @perator, amd shall not later than thirty
(30) days before such resignation or removal becomes effective appoint a common
agent to represent them in any action to be taken hersunder.

The reasignstion of Unit Operator shall not release Unit Operator from
any liadility for any default by it hereunder occurring prior to the effective
date of its resignationm,

The Unit Operator may, upon default or fsilure in the performance of
ite duties or obligations hereunder, be subject to removal by the same percentage
vote of the owners of working interests determined in like manner as herein
provided for the selection of a new Unit Operator. Such removal shall be
effeetive upon notice thereof to the Director and/c%n:ﬂ.ssioner.

If reaignation, or if removal because of default or failure, occurs
during the existence of a participating area established hereunder, the working
interest owners jointly shall be responsible for performance of the duties of
the Unit Operator until a succeassor Unit Operstor is selected and approved as
herein provided end shall, not later than the effective date of such removal
or resignmation, appoint & common agent to represent them in any action to be
taken hereunder.

The resignation or removal of Unit Operator under this agreement shall
not terminate its right, title, or interest as the owner of a working interest
or other interest in unitized substances, but upon the resignation or removal
of Unit Operator becoming effective, such Unit Operator shall deliver possession _
of all equipment, waterials, and appurtenances used in conducting the unit
operations and owned by the working interest owners to the new duly qualified
succeésor Unit Operator or to the owners theréeof if no such pmew Unit Operator
is elected, to be used for the purpose of conducting unit operations hereunder.
Nothing herein shall be construed as authorizing removal of any material,

equipment and appurtenances needed for the preservation of any wells.

Gavilan Unit Agz'eepent - Page 5
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6. SUCCESSOR INIT OFERAIOR.

Whenever the Unit Operator shall tender hia or its resignation as
Unit Operator or shall be removed a3 hereinabove provided, the owners of the
working interests in the participating area or sreas according to their respective
acreage interests in such participating area or areas, or until a participating
area shall have been egtablished, the owners of the working interests according
to their respective acreage interests in all unitiged lsnd, shall by majority
vote select 8 successor Unit Operator; Provided, That, if a majority but less
than seventy-five percent {75%) of the working interests qualified to vote are
owned by one party to this agreement, a concurring vote of one or more additional
working interest owners shall be reqguired to select a new operator. Such
selection shall not become effective until (a) a Unit Operator so selected
shall accept in writing the duties and responsibilities of Unit Operator, and
(b) the selection shall have been approved by the Director and/Otg:miasioner.
If no successor Unit Operator is selected and qualified as herein provided, the
Director end/(th:miasioner at their election may declare this unit agreement

terminated,

If the Unit QOperator is not the sole owner of working interests, costs

B
and expenses incurred by Unit Operator in conducting unit operations hereunder

shall be paid in the first instance dby Unit Operator, and such costs and expenses

so paid by Unit Operator shall be apportioned among and borne by the owners of

working interests and the Unit Operatecr reimbursed, all in accordance with the

agreement or agreements entered into by and between the thit Operator and the

~ owners of working interests, whether one or more, separately or collectively,

Any agreement.or agreements, entered into between the working interest owners
and the Unit Operator as provided in this section, whether one or more, are
herein referred to as the "unit oi)erating agreement", Such unit operating
agreement shall also provide the manner in which the working interest owners
shall be entitled to receive their respective proportionate and allocated share
of the benefits accruing hereto in conformity with their underlying operating
agreements, leases, or other independent contracts, and such other rights and
obligations as between Unit Operator and the working interest owners as may be
agreed upon by Unit Operator and the working interest owners; however, no such
unit operating agreement shall be deemed either to modify any of the terms and

conditions of this unit agreement or to relieve the Unit Operator of any right
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or obligation establisned under this unit sgreement, and in case of any

inconsistency or conflict between the unit agreement and the unit operating
agreement, this unit agreement shall prevail, Three/t(z?wle copies of any unit
operating agreement executed pursuant to this section should be filed with the
Supervisor prior to approval of this unit agreement by the Director.
Notwithstanding any provision contained herein to the contrary, each
working interest owner shall have the right to take such owner's proportionate
share of the unitized substances in kind or to personally sell or dispose of

the same, and nothing herein contained shall be construed as giving or granting

to the Unit Operator the right to sell or otherwise dispose of the proportionatie

share of any working interest owner without specific authorization from time to
time so to do,
8. RIGHIS AND GBLIGATIONS OF UNT OPERATOS.
Except ag otherwise specifically provided herein, the exclusive rigat,

privilege, and duty of exercising any and all rights of the parties hereto which

are necessary or convenient for prospecting for, producing, storing, allocating,

and distributing the unitized substances are hereby delegated to and shall be

exercised by the Unit Operator as herein provided. Acceptable evidence of title

tc said rights shall be deposited with said Unit Operator, and together with
this agreement, shsll constitute and define the rights, privileges, and
obligations of Unit Operator. Nothing herein, however, shall be construed to
transfer title to any land or to any lease or operating agreement, it deing
understood thet under thie agreement the it Operator; in its capacity as Unit
Operator, shall exercise the rights of possession and use vested in the parties
hereto only for the purposes herein specified.

9. DRILLING TO DISCOVERY.

Inasmich as wells capable of producing unitized substances in paying
quantities (to-wit: quantities sufficient to repay the costs o;‘ drilling and
prodycing operations, with a reasonable profit) from the Pictured Cliffs
formation have already been drilled, tested, and completed within the unit area
and several other wells within the unit area are in various stages of drilling
and completion, no initial test well for discovery shall'be required under the
terms of this unit agreement.

10.

On or before ihe submittal of this 'mit agreement for final approval,

the Unit Operator shall submit for the approval of the Supervisor, the
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Commissioner, and the Commission an acceptable plan of development and operation

for the unitized land which, when approved by the Supervisor, the Commissioner
and the Commission, shall constitute the further drilling and operating
obligstions of the Unit Operator under this agreement for the period specified
therein. Such plan of developaent shall provide that within sixty (60) days
after the effective date of this unit agreement, if a well is not then in
procegs of drilling, Unit Operator shall commence the drilling of a well at a
locaticn approved by the Supervisor if such location is on Federsl land, or if
on State or privately-cwned land such location shall be approved by the
Commigsion, Pursuant to such plen, Unit Operator shall thereafter continue
drilling operations on the unit area, with not more than thirty (30) days of
elapsed time between the completion of one well and the commencement of the
next ﬁcceeding well, until an aggregate of ten (10) wells commenced after
March 1, 1956, (whether commenced before or after the effective date of thi:
agreement), shall have been drilled thereon at locations selected by the Unit
Operator and approved by the Supervisor if on Federal land, or by the Commission
if on State or patented land, so spaced over the unit area and not less than
cne mile from each other, as to determine so far as may be practicable the
productive acreage and gas reserves in the Piet‘@ed Cliffs and shallower
formations underlying said unit area, provided that with respect to such

10 initisl wells not less than three {3) wells shall be located within T. 24 N.,
R. 2 W., and not less than five (5) wells shall be located within T. 25 N.,

R. 2 W. Unit Operator shall continue drilling diligently on each of the above
wells so commenced until such wells have reached the Pictured Cliffs formation
unless at a lesser depth unitized substances shall be discovered ihich can be
produced in paying quantities as defined in Section 9 hereof, or the Unit
Operator shall at any time establish to fhe satisfaction of the Supervisor if
on Federal land, or the Commissioner if on State land, or the Commission if

6n patented land that further drilling of such wells or any of them would be
unwarranted or impracticable. Unit Operator shall not in any event be required

to drill any well in the initial plan of development to a depth in excess of

four thousand (4,000) feet, but any such well may be carried volunterily to a

greater depth to test z deeper formation after adequately testing the Pictured

Clirfs formation.
Thereafter, from time to time before the expiration of any exisving

plan, the Uhit Operator shall submit for the approvai of the Supervisor, the
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Comxiasioner snd the Comaission, a plan for an additional specified period for
the developwent and operatiom of the unitiged land. Any plan subwitted pursuant
to this section shall provide for the continued exploration of the unitised ares
and for the diligent drilling necessary for determination of the area or areas
thereof capable of producing unitized substances in peying quantities in eech and
every productive formation and shall be as complete and adequate as the
Supervisor, the Commissioner and the Commission may determine to be neceasary

for timely development cnd proper comservation of the cil and gas resources of
the unitized area and shall (a) specify the number and locations of any wells to
be drilled and the proposed order and time for such drilling; and (b) to the
extent practicable gpecify the operating practices regarded as necessary and
advisable for proper conservation of natural resources., Separate plens may be
submi tted for seperate productive zones, subject to the approval of the
Supervisor, the Commissioner and the Commission. Said plan or plans shall be
modified or supplemenied when necessary to meet changed conditions or to protect
the interests of all parties to this agreement. Reasonable diligence shall be
exercised in complying with the obligations of the aspproved plan of development.
After completion hereunder of the drilling program outlined in the initial
plan of development, no further wells, except such as may be necessary to afford e
protection against cperations not under this agreement or such as may be
specifically approved by the Supervisor, the Commissioner and the Commigsion,
shall be drilled except in accordance with a plan of development approved as
herein provided. |
11. RARTICIPATION.
" {a) Mesaverde and Shallower Formations:

That porticm of the unit area as to all formations lying above the
base of the Mesaverde formation is hereby divided into Drilling Blocks containing
320 acres each, more or less, which Drilling Blocks shall constitute one-hslf
sections, by govermment survey, the sections being divided by a line rumming
north and south in such mamer that each Drilling Block shall be either the
East Half (E/2) or the West Half (W/2) of each given section; provided, however,
that in any instances of irregular surveys that portion of a section vhich most
nearly constitutes either the East Half (E/z) or the West Half (W/2) shall
congtitute a Drilling Block even though its acreage may be irregular, and
provided further that any irregular strips or small tracts shall attach to the

ad jacent Drilling Blocks to which they most logically attach within the
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limitations for Drilling Blocks as herein set forth. Portions within the unit
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area of Sections 3 and 33 in T. 24 M., R. 2 W., and all of Sections 6, 7, 18,
19 and 30 in T. 25 N., R. 2 W., do not conform to the Drilling Blocks as defined

R TR e g

herein, and it is agreed by the parties hereto thet the lands in said sections
%* shall be regarded as accepteble Drilling Blocks for all purposes hereunder and
that wells therean shell be located es set forth immediately hereafter:
Ascepisbie Drilllng Blocks ¥ell Jocation

lote 1, 2, 3, SE/4 MW/4, S/2 NE/4 NE/4 WW/4 or SE/4 Nw/.

Section 3, T. 24 h‘l., R. 2 W. Section 3

W/2 SW/4, SE/4 Sectiom 3, T. 24 N., SE/4 Section 3

R. 2 W,

5/2 Section 33, T. 24 N., R. 2 W, SE/4 Section 33

Lots 1, 2, 3, 4 Section 6 and Lot 1 Lot 3 or 4 Section 6

Section 7, T. 25 N., R. 2 W.

lots 2, 3, 4 Section 7 and Iots 1, 2 Lot 3 or 4 Section 7
Section 18, T. 25 N., R, 2 ¥,

RS R Sy RPN

Iots 3, 4 Section 18, and Iots 1, 2, 3 lot 4 Section 18 or
Section 19, T. 25 N,, R. 2 W. Lot 1 Section 19

Lot 4 Section 19, and lots 1, 2, 3, 4 Lot 2 or 3 Section 30
Section 30, T. 25 N., R. 2 W.

The initial well drilled to the Pictured Cliffs formation on the

Drilling Blocks, except for the well location specified for the irregular

e e e o it B A b AT 4

S | acceptable Driliing Blocks listed above, shall be located in the Northwest

Quarter (MW/4) or Southeast Quarter (SE/4) of the respective governmental
sections and in accordance with the applicable well spacing rules and regulations

of the Commission. A second well shall be drilled to the Pictured Cliffs
formation on any Drilling Block offsetting noncommitted land or land not within
§ , the unit area on which wells drilled to a density of one well to each 160 acres
and completed to said formation are capable of production in paying quantities
as defined herein, to protect the unit area from drainage as provided in Section
17 of this agreement, unless such requirement is waived in writing by the
Supervisor and the Commissioner, A second well may be drilled to the Pictured
Cliffs formation on any Drilling Block at the election of the majority of the

owners of working interest in the lands within the participating area for said

formation if and when economic conditions warrant such dxiliing. The well
spacing provigsions and requirementskof this paragraph shall be epplicable like-
wise to wells drilled to any formation above the Pictured Cliffs,

Within thirty (30) days after the effective date of this agreement as

to wells theretofore completed in the Pictured Cliffs formetion or within the
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month of compietion, if practicable, or as soon thereafter as required by the
Supervisor or the Cowmissioner, the Unit Operator shall determine whether said
wells are capable of producing unitized substances in paying quantities as
defined in Section 9 hereof and shall advige the Supervisor, the Commissioner,
the Commiss.on and the working interest owners of its conclusion in that regard,
giving the dats upon which its conclusion is based and identifying the Drilling
Blocks upon which said wells are located. Protests against said conclusion may
be filed with the Director, the Commissiomer and the Commission within fifteen
(15) days thereafter, but unless the Director, the Commissioner or the Commission
shall, within thirty (30) days after the filing of the original statement of

conclusion by Unit Operator, disapprove of such conclusion, the decision of the

Unit Operator shall thereafter be binding upon the parties hereto. All of the |

land in the Drilling Blocks for wells completed in the Pictured Cliffs formation v : |
so determined to be capable of producing unitized substances in payirg quantities
a8 defined herein shall constitute the initial participating area for the

Pictured Cliffs formetion, efrectivefwgﬁg '&e t%gt:fg‘gc%%lgta%gno%ftﬂg Egi otive
agreement, whichever is later. Likewise, if any well completed in a formation
above or below the Pictured Cliffs and above the base of the Mesaverde formation
is determined to be capable of producing unitized substances in paying quantities
as defined herein, the same procedure ags to the Pictured Cliffs formation shall

be applicable in establishing a participating area in that particular formation.
Unit Operator shall prepare a schedule setting forth the percentage of unitized
substances to be allocated, as herein provided, to each unitized tract in any
participeting area so established, and upon approval of the initial schedule

by the Direcicr, the Commissioner and the Commission, and automatically for
subsequent revisions thereof in the gbsence of timely disapproval as above
provided, said schedule shall govern the allocation of pa'oductidn from and after
the date the participating area becomes effective.

A separate participating area shall be established in like wmanner for
each separate poolvt-:r deposit of unitized substances or for any group thereof
pmfoducing as a3 single pool or zone,‘ and all of the provisions of this section of
this agreement shall be considered as applicable separately for each such partie-
ipating area. It is hereb;f agreed for the purposes of this agreement that all
wells completed for production of unitized substances in paying quantities in a
particular formation shall be regarded as producing from a single zone or pool

and the name of said formation shall be used immediately preceding the respective
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Drilling Block to distinguish it separately from Drilling Blocks for other
formations above the base of the Mesaverde formation.

Additional Drilling Blocks, subject to any applicable limitations
elgsewhere set out in this agreement, shall be admitted to the respective
{ participating area on the first day of the month following the month in which
it has been established that z well capable of production of unitized substances
in paying quantities has been drilled m any such Drilling Block, and the
percentage of allocation shall be ievisel accordingly, in which event all of the
il production prior to the effective datr. of admission of such Driliing Block to
the participating area shall be credited solely to the account of that particuler
block. The Unit Operator shall deliver notice of such determination to the
Supervisor, the Commissioner, the Commission and the working interest owners,
which notice includes the data upon which the determination is based, identifies
the Drilling Block upon which the well is located, and specifies the effective
date of the addition to the respective participating area, subject to the rigut
| of any interesied party to protest in writing against said determination to the

; Unit Operator, the Director, the Commissioner and the Commission within fifteen

’ ! {15) days thereafter, however, in any event, such determination shall become
effective within thirty (30) days from the date thereof and it shall be deemed L
' thet the capability of the well to produce unitized substances in paying
quantities has been established unless such determination is disapproved within

the he
said 30-day period by the Director,/Commissioner, ar/t Commission. In the event

A g A L WL

such determination is not upheld and changed conditions subsequently warrant, a

o N R,

new determination based on new showings and a new effective date may be submitted

and procesgsed in the same manner as aforesaid.

In the event that any Drilling Block is admitted to a participating
area as hereinabove provided when it lies direcily north, south, east or west
of any Drilling Block already included or being included in said participatiné
area by the completion thereon of a well capable of producing unitized substances
in paying quantities and where there is one, but only one intervening Drlllmg
Block on which no well has then been drilled to the same formation, said
intervening Drilling Blcck shall also be admitted to said participating area
8t the same time, in the same mammer and subject to the same conditions as the
Drilling Block which is then admitted to such participating area. An undrilled
Drilling Block adjoining the exterior boundary of the unit area shall also be

admitted to a participating area as an intervening Drilling Bilock when it lies
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directly between a Drilling Block already included or being included in said

participating area by the completion thereon of a well -capable of producing
unitized substances in paying quantities and a well spacing unit conforming to
well spacing requirements of the Commission lying outside of but adjoining the
exterior boundary of the unit area on which it has been established that a well
carable of producing in paying quantities as defined herein from the same
formation hes been drilled and completed, in the same manner and subject to the
same conditions as other Drilling Blocks, and effective on the first day of the
month following the month in which the later of the two wells necessary to
effectuate this provision hss been in like manner established to be productive
in paying quantities as defined herein. In any event, the drilling of a well
on such undrilied intervening Drilling Block shall dbe commenced within one year
from the effective date of said Drilling Block's inclusion in a participating
area unless sooner required by the Supervisor as to Federal land or the
Comeissioner as to State land to protect the unit area from dresinage as provided
in Section 17 of this agreement, or unless said time be extended by the Director,
or the Commissioner, and shall be continued with due diligence to a depth
necessary t test the horizon from which production is secured in seid
participating area. Notwithstanding the provisions of this paragraph, however,
a Drilling Block on which is located & dry hole or well determined to be
incapable of production of unitized substances in paying quantities shall not be
edmitted to a participating area as an intervening Drilling Block. »

No Drilling Block, once included in a participating area, shall be
excluded therefrom om uver.-unt of depleticn of unitized substances, or otherwise,
except that an intervening Drilling Block, after admission to a participating
area, on which a well subsequently drilled to the participating formation is
completed ars a dry hole or as a well incapable of production in paying quantities
as described. herein, shall have excluded from such participating ares the 160
acre\s, or equivalent subdivision, on which such well is located, effective as of
the first day of the month following the date said well is completed as a dry
hole, or is established to be incapable of production in paying quantities,
without retroactive adjustment for the period the entire intervening Drilling
Blcck was included in thé participating area, provided that if such dry hole
or well incapable of production in paying quantities is completed on an irregular
Drilling Block in Sections 6, 7, 18, 19 or 30, T. 25 N., R. 2 W., or in the

W/2 W/2 Sectjon 3, T. 24 N,, R. 2 W., only the 4O-acre tract or lot on which
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such well is located and the 40-acre tract or lot nearest to the actual well

location shall be 80 excluded from such participating area., Any production

from such & well so completed shall not be allocated.

B If the initial well on any Drilling Block is not capable of production

| in paying quantities and at a later date a well is drilled on such Drilling
Block which is capable of production of unitized substances in paying quantities,
then that portion of the Drilling Block considered to be capable of production in
psying quantities by reasomable geologic inference and where practicable
conformable with the well spacing units for that formation set forth in applicable
rules and regulations of the Commission shall be admitted to the participating
ares upon recommendation of the Unit Operator and approval of the Director, the
Commissioner and the Commission. If geologic inference is not applicable, the
torty-acré tract by govermment survey, existing or projected, on which the
producible well is drilled and all other untested forty-acre tracts or lots
approximating 40 acres lying within the Drilling Block and where practicable

" conformable with said rules and regulations of the Commission for vell‘spacing

5 units for that formation shall be admitted to the participating area,

l Regardless of any revision of the participating area, and except as

herein elsewhere specifically provided, there shall be no retroactive adjustment T
for production obtained prior to the effective date of any such revision of the

participating area.

i Whenever it is determined, in the manner provided in this agreement,

that a well drilled under this agreement is not capable of production in paying

quantities and inclusion of the Drilling Block on which it is situated in a
participating area is unwarranted, ;;roduction from such well shall, for the
purposes of settlement among royalty interest owners, be allocated only to the
Driliing Block on which the well is located so long as such land is not within

a participating area established for the pool or deposit from which such

I T

production is obtained. Settlement for working interest benefits from such a
well shall be made as provided in the umit operating agreement.

(b) Formations helow the Mesaverde:

qun completion of a well capable of producing unitized substances in
paying quantities as defined in Section 9 from-formtions lying below the base
of the Mesaverde, or as aoon thereafter as required by the Supervisor and the
Commissicner, the Unit Operator shall submit for approval by the Director, the

- Commissioner, and the Commission, a schedule based on subdivisions of the
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public-land survey or aliquot parts thereof, of all unitized land then regarded
as reascnably proved to be productive of unitized substances in paying quantities;
4ll land in said schedule on approval of the Director, the Commiasioner, and the
Comnission to constitute a participating area, effective as of the date of
completion of such well or the effective date of this unit agreement, whicuever
is later, Said schedule also shall set forth the percentage of unitized
substances to be allocated as herein provided to each unitized tract in the
participating srea so established, and shall gbv_ern the allocation of production
from and after the date the participating area becomes effective.

A separate perticipating area ‘shali be established in like marner for
each separaie pool or deposit of unitized substances or for any group thereof
produced as a single pool or zone, and any two or more participating areas so
established may be combined into one with the consent of the owners of sll
working interests in the lands within the participating areas so to be combined
upon approval of the Director, the Commissioner, and the Commission. The
participating area or areas sc established shall be revised from time to time,
subject to 13""".9 approval, whenever such actiomn appears proper as a result of
further drilling operations or ﬁthenise, to include additional land then
regarded as ressonably proved to be productive in paying quantities or to
exclude land then regarded as reasonably proved to be nonproductive and the
percentage of allocation shall also be revised accordiugly. The effective date
of any revision shall be the first of the month in which is obtained the
kmowledge or informetion on which such revision is predicated, provided, however,
a more appropriate effective date may be used if justified by the Unit Operator
and approved by the Director. No land shall be excluded from a participating
area on account of depletion of the unitized substances.

It is the intent of this Subsection (b) that a participating area
shall represent the area known or reasonably estimated to be productive in paying
quantities; but, regardless of any revision of the participating area, nothing
hereinr contained shall be construed as requiring any retroactive adjustment for
production obtained prior to the effective date of revision of the participating
ares,

In the absence of agreement at any time between the Unit Operator and
the Director, the Commissioner, and the Commission as to the proper definition
or redefinition of a participating area, or until a participating area has, or

areas have, been established as provided herein, the portion of all payments
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affected hereby may be impounded in a manner mutually acceptable to the owners
of working interests, except royslties due the United States and the State of
New Mexico, which shall be determined by the Supervisor and the Commissioner
and the amount thereof deposited as directed by the Supervisor end the
Commisgioner, respectively, to be held as unesarned money until a participating
area iz finally spproved and then applied as earned or returned in accordance
with a determination of the sum due as Federal and State ¥oyalty on the basis
of smuch approved participating area.

Whenever it is determined, subject to the approval of the Supervisor,
as to wells on Federal land, the Commissioner as to wells on State land, and the
Commission as to patented land, that a well drilled under this agreement is not
capable of productiom in paying quantities and inclusion of the land on which it
is situated in a participating earea is unwarranted, production from such well,
for the purposes of settlement among all parties other than working interest
owners, shall be allocated to the land on which the well is located so long as
such land is nof within a participating area established for the pool or deposit
from which such preduction is obtained., Settlement for working interesi benefits
from such a well shall he made as provided in the unit operating agreement.

12. ALIQCATION OF PRODUCTION.

All unitized substances produced from each participating aresa
established under this agreement, except any part thereof used in conformity
with good operating practices within the unitized area for drill:i-gz, operating,
camp and other production or development purposes, for repressuring or recycling
in accordance with a plan of development approved by the Supervisor, the
Conmi ssioner, end the Commission, or unavoidably lost, shall be deemed to be
produced equally on the acreage basis from the several tracts of unitized land
of the participating area established for such production and, for the purpose
of determining any benefits accruing under this agreement, each such tract of
unitized land shall have allocated to it such percentage of said production as
the number of acres of such tract included in said _articipating area bears to
the total acres of unitized lard in said participating area, except that
allocation df production hereunder for purposes other than for settlement of the
royaltjr,/'g\?grriding royalty, shall be on the basis prescribed in the unit
operating agreement whether in conformity with the basis of allocation herein
get forth or otherwise, It is hereby agreed that production of unitized

substances from a participating area shall be allocated as provided herein
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regardless of whether any wells ere drilled on any particuler part or tract of

said participating srea. If any gas produced from one participating area is
used for repressuring or recycling purposes in another participating area, the
first gr.s withdrawn from such last mentioned participating area for sale during
the life of this agreement shall be considered to be the gas so transferred until

an amount equal to that transferred shall be so produced for sale and such gas

shall be allocsted tc the participeting - wea from which initially produced as

Any perty or parties hel:eto owning or controlling the working interests
or a majority of the working interests in any unitized land having thereon a
regulsr well location may, with the approval of the Supervisor as to Federal
land, or the Commission as to State land and privately-owned land, and subject
to the provisions of the unit operating agreement, at such party's sole risk,
cost and expense, drill a well to test any formation for which a participating
area has not been established or to test any formation for which a participating
area has been established if such location is not within said participating
area, or drill any weli not mutually agreed to by all interested parties, unless
within ninety (90) days of receipt of notice from said party of his intention to
drill the well the Unit Operator elects and commences to drill such welil in like
manner as other wells are drilled by the Unit Operator under this agreement.

If any well drilled as aforesaid by a working interest owner results
in production such that the land upon which it is situated may properly be include:
in a participating area, such participating area shall be established or enlarged
as provided in this agreemeni, and the party or parties paying the cost of drilling
such well shall be reimbursed as prbvided in the unit operating agreement for the
cogst of drillipg such well, and the well shall thereafter be operated by Unit
Operator in accordance with the terms of this agreement and the unit operating
agreement. |

If any well drilled as aforesaid by a worlking interest owner obtains
production in quaentities insufficient to justify the inclusion in a participating
area of the land upon which such well ia situaied, such weil way be operated and
produced by the parfy drilling the same subject to the comservation requireménts

of this agreement. The royalties in amount or value of production from any such

. well shall be paid as specified in the underlying lease and agreements affected.
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14. ROYALTY SETILEMENI.

The United States and the State of New Mexico and all royalty owners
who, under existing contracts, are entitled to take in kind a share of the
substances now unitized hereunder produced from any tract, shall hereafter be
entitled to the right to take in kind their share of the unitized substances
allocated to such tract, and Unit Operator, or in case of the operation of a weli
by a working interest owner as herein in special cases provided for, such working
interest owner, shall make deliveries of such royalty share talen in kind in
conformity with the applicable contracts, laws, and regulations. Settlement for
royalty interest not ‘aken in kind shall be made by working interest owners
respinsidble therefor under existing contracts, laws, and regulations, on or before
the last day of each month for unitized substances produced during the preceding
ecalendar month; provided, however, that nothing herein contained shall operate
to relieve the leassees of any land from their respective lease obligations for
the payment of any royalties due under their leases. |

If gas obtained from lands not subject to this agreement is introduced
into any participating area of the lands being operated hereunder, for use in
repressuring, stimulation of production, or increasing ultimate recovery, which
shall be in conformity with a plan first approved by the Supervisor. the
Commissioner, and the Commission, a like amount of gas, after settlement as
herein provided for any gas transferred from any other participating area and
with due allowance for 1oss or depletion from any cause, may be withdrawn from
the formetion into which the gas was introduced, royalty free as to dry gas, but
not as to the products extracted therefrom; provided that such withdrawal shall
be at such time as may be provided in the plan of operations or as may otherwise

be consented to by the Supervisor, the Commissioner, and the Commission, as

- conforming to good petroleum engineering practice; and provided further, that

such right of withdrewal shall terminate on the termination of this unit
sgreement,

Royalty due the United States shall be computed as provided in the
operating regulations and paid in value or delivered in kind as to all unitized
substances on the basis of the amounts thereof allocated to unitized Federal land
as provided herein at the rates specified in the respective Bederal leases, or at
such lower rate or rates as may be authorized by law or regulation; provided, that

for leases on which the royalty rate depends on the daily average production per
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well, said average production shall bde determined in accordance with the
operating regulations as though each participating area were s single congol-
idated leasge.

Royaliy due on account of State and privately-owned lands shall be
computed and paid on the basis of all unitiszed substances allocated to such lands.

15. ERENTAL SETTLEMENT.

Rental or minimum royslties due on leases commitied hereto shall be
paid by working interest owners responsible therefor under existing contracts,
laws, and regulations, provided that nothing herein contained shall operate to
relieve the lessees of any land from their respective lease obligations for the
payment of any rental or minimum royalty in lieu thereof due under their leases,
Rental or minimua royalty for lands of the United States subject to this agreement
shall be paid at the rate specified in the respective leases from the United
States unless such rental or minimum royalty is waived, suspended, or reduced
by law or by approval of the Secretary or his duly authorized representative.

Rentals on State of New Mexico lands subject tc thig agreement shall
be paid at the rates specified in the reapective leases,

With respect to any lease on non-Federal land, if and when committed
to this agreement, containing provisions which would terminate such lease unless
drilling operations were within the time therein specified commenced upon the
land covered thereby or rentals paid for the privilege of deferring such drilling
operations, the rentals required thereby shall, notwithstanding any other
provision of this agreement, be deemed to accrue and become paysble during the
term thereof as extended by this agreement and until the required drilling
operations are commenced upon the land covered thereby or some portion of such
land is included within a participating area.

16. CONSERVATION.

VOperations hereunder and production of \tmitized substances shall be
conducted to provide for the most economical and efficient recovery of said
substances without waste, as defined by or pursuant to State or Fedeﬁl law or
regulation.

17. DRAINAGE.

The Unit Operator shall take appropriate and adequate measures to
prevent drainage of unitized substances from unitized lend by wells on land not
subject to this agreement, including wells on adjacent unit areas, or with the

consent of the Director and the Commissioner, pay a fair and reasonable
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compensatory rcyalty as determined by the Supervisor for Federal lands or as
approved bty the Commigsioner for Ntate lands pursusnt to applicable regulations.
18.

The terms, conditions, and provisions of all leases, subleases, and
other coniracts relating to exploration, drilling, development, or cperation for
oil or gas of lends committed to this agreement are hereby expressly modified and
amended tc the extent necessary to make the same conform to the provisions hereof,
but otherwise io remain in full force and effect; and the parties hereto hereby
consent that the Secretary as tc Federal leases and the Commissioner as to State
leases shall and each by his approval hereof, or by the approval hereof by his
duly authorized representative, does hereby establish, alter, change, or revoke
the drilling, producing, rental, minimum royalty, and royalty requirementis of
Federal and State leases committed hereto and the regulations in respect thereto
to conform said requirements to the provisions of this agreement, and, without
limiting the generality of the foregoing, all leases, subleases, and contracts
are particularly wodified in accordance with the following:

(a) The development and operation of lands subject to this agreement
under the terms hereof shall be deemed full performance of all cobligations for
development and operation with respect to each and every part or separately-owned
tract subject to this agreement, regardless of whether there is any development
of any particular part or tract of the unit area, notwithstanding anything to the
contrary in any lease, operating agreement or other contract by and beiwseen the
parties hereto, or their respective predecessors in interest, or any of them.

(b) Drilling and producing operations performed hereunder upon any
tract of unitized lands will be accepted and deemed to be performed upon and for
the benefit of each and every tract of unitized land, and no lease shall be deemed
to expire by reason of failm'é to drill or produce wells situated on the land
therein embraced.

(c) Suspension of drilling or producing operations on all unitized
lands pursuant to direction or consent of the Secretary, or his duly authorized
representative, and the Commissioner or with the approval of the Commission shall
be deemed to constitute such suspension pursuant to such direction or consent as
to each and every tracf of unitized land.

(d) Each lease, sublease or contract relating to the exploration,
drilling, development or operation for oil or gas of lands other than those of

the United States and the State of New Mexico, committed to this agreement, if any,
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which, by its terms might éxpire prior to the termination of this agreement, is
hereby extended beyond any such term so provided therein so that it shall be
continued in full force and effect for and during the term of this agreement.

{e) Any Federal lesse for a fixed term of twenty (20) years or any
reznewal therecof or any part of such lease which is made subject to this agreement
shall continue in force beyond the term provided therein until the termination
hereof. Any other Federal lease committed hereto ghall continue in force beyond
the term so provided therein or by law as to the committed land a0 long a8 such
lease remains subject hereto, provided,that production is had in paying
guantities under this agreement prior to the expiration date of the term of such
lease.

{(£) ®Bach sublease or contract relating to the operation and develop-
ment of unitized substances from lands of the United States committed to this
agreement, which by its terms would expire prior to the time at which the under-
lying lease, as extended by the immediately preceding paragraph, will expire, is
hereby extended beyond any such term so provided therein so that it shall be
ecntinued in full force and effect for and Quring the term of the underlying
lease a8 such term is herein extended.

(g) The segregation of any Federal lease committed to this agreement
is governed by the following provision in the fourth paragraph of Sec. 17(b) of
the Act of February 25, 1920, as amended by the Act of July 29, 1954, (68 Stat.
583, 585): "Any (Federal) lease hereafter comitted to any such (unit) plan
embracing lands that are in part within and in part outside of the area covered
by any such plan shall be segregated into separate "eases as to the lands
committed and the lands not committed as of the effective date of unitigation:
provided, however, that any such lease as to the nonunitized portion shall
continue in force and effect for the term thereof but for not less than two (2)
years from the date of such segregation and so long thereafter as oil or gas is
produced in paying quaentities."

(h) Any lease embracing lands of the State of New Mexico, which
is made subject tc this agreement, shall continue in force beyond the term

provided therein as to the lands committed hereto until the termination hereof,

provided, however, termination of this agreement sihall not affect any such lease

which pursuant to the terms thereof or applicsble law shall continue in full

force and effect thereafter.
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(1) Any lease, other than a Federal lease, having only a portion

of its lands committed herr.£0 shall be segregated as to the portion committed
aend the portion not committed, and the provisions of such lease shall apply
scparately to such segregated vortions commencing as of the effective date
hereof. In the event any such lease provides for a lump-sum rental paymwent,
such payment shall be prorated between the portions so segregated in proportion
to the acreage of the respective tracts., Provided, however, notwithstanding any
of the provisions of this agreement t¢ the contrary, any lease embracing lands of
the State of New Mexico having only a portion of 1ts lands committed hereto
shall continue in full force and effect beyond the term provided therein as to
all lands embraced in such lease, if unitized substances are discovered and are
capable of being produced in paying quantities from some part of the lands
embraced in such lease, or from a Drilling Block or well spacing unit defined
or approved by the Commission including some part of the lands embraced in such
lease, committed to this agreement, or if production in paying quantities is
being produced from some part of the lands embraced in such lease outside this
unit area, at the expiration of the secondary term of such lease; or if, at the
expiration of the secondary term, the lessee or the Unit Operator is then engaged
in bona fide drilling or reworking operations on some part of the lands embraced .
in such lease, or on a Drilling Block or well spacing unit defined or approved
by the Commigsion including some nart of the lands embraced in such lease, the
same as to all lands embraced therein shall remain in full force and effect so
long as such operations are being diligently prosecuted, and if they result in
the production of unitized substances, said lease shall continue in full forca
and effect as to all lands embraced therein, and so long thereafter as unitized
substances in paying quantities are being produced from any portion of said
lards,
19. CONVENANTS RUN WITH LAND.

The convenants herein shall be construed to be covenants running with

the land with respect to the interest of the parties hereto and their successors

in interest until this agreement terininates, and any grant, transfer, or

conveyance, of interest in land or leases subject hereto shall be and hereby is

conditioned upon the assumption of all privileges and obligations hereunder by
the grantee, iransferee, or other successor in interest. No assigmment or
transfer of any working interest, royalty. or other interest subject hereto shall

be binding upon Unit Operator until the first day of the calendar month after
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Unit Operator is furnished with the original, photostatic, or certified copy
of the instrument of transfer.
20. EFFECIIVE DATE AND TERN-

This agreement shall become effective the first day of the month follow=
ing approval by the Director or his duly authcrized representative and shall
remain in effect until July 1, 1960, and so long thereafter as unitized
substances can be produced in paying quantities, i.e., in this particular
instance in quantities sufficient to pay for the costs of producing same from
wells on unitized land within any participating area established hereunder and,
should production cease, so long thereafter as diligent operations are in
progress for the restoration of production or discovery of new production and
80 long thereafter as the unitized substances so discovered can be produced as
aforesaid, or it is terminated as heretofore prcvided in this agreement.

This agreement may be terminated at any time by not less than seventy-
five percent (75%), on an acreage basis, of the owners of working interests
signatory hereto, with the approvael of the Director and the Commissioner; notice
of any such approval to be given by the Unit Operator to all parties hereto,

210

%

A1l unit production and the disposal thereof shall be in conformity
with allocations, allotments and quotas made or fixed by any duly authorized
person or regulatory body under any Federal or State statute. The Director
is hereby vested with authority to alter or modify from time to time, in his
discretion, the rate of prospecting and development and within the limits made
or fixed by the Commission to alter-or modify the quantity and rate of
production under this agreement, such authority being her'eby limited to
altération or modification in the public interest, the purpose thereof and the
public interest to be served thereby to be stated in the order of alteration or
modification; provided, further, that no such alteration or modification shall
be effective as to any land of th: State of New Mexico as to the rate of
prospecting and development in the absence of the specific written approval
thereof by the Commissioner and as to any lands of the State of New Mexico or
privately~owned iands subject to this agreement as to the quantity and rate of
production in the absence of specific written approval thereof by the Commissiocn.

Powers in this section vested in the Director shall only be exercised
after notice to Unit Operator and opportunity for hearing to be held not less

than fifteen (15) days from notice.
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22, CONFLICT OF SUPERVISION.
Neither the Unit Operator nor the working interest owners nor any of

them shall be subject to any forfeiture, termination or expiration of any rights
hereunder or under any leases or contracts subject hereto, or to any penalty or
liability on account of delay or failure in whole or in pert to comply with any
applicable provision thereof to the extent that the said Unit Operator, working
interest owners or any of them are hindered, delayed or prevented from complying
therewith by reason of failure of the Unit Operator to obtain, in the exer:ise of
due diligence, the concurrence cf proper representatives of the United States and
proper representatives of the State of New Mexico in and about any matters or
thing concerning which it is required herein that such concurrence be obtained.
The parties hereto, including the Commission, agree that all powers and authority
vested in the Commission in and by any provisions of this contract are vested
in the Commissicn and shall be exercised by it pursuent to the provisions of
the laws of the State of New Mexico and subject in any case to appeal or judicial
review as may now or hereafter be provided by the laws of the State of New
Mexico.

23. AFPEABANCES.

Unit Opérator shall, after notice to other parties affected, have the
right to appear fcor or on behalf of any and all interests affected hereby before
the Depariment of the Interior and the Commission and to appeal from orders
issued under the regulations of seid Department and/or Commission or to 'apply
for relief from any of said regulations or in any proceedings relative to
operations before the Department of the Interior, the Commission, or any other
legally constituted authority; provided, however, that any other interested
party shall also have the right at his own expense to be heard in any such
proceeding.

24. NOTICES.

All notices, demands or statements required hereunder to be given or
rendered to the parties hereto shall ve deemed fully given if given in writing
and personally delivered to the party or sent by postpaid registered mail,
eddressed to such party or pariies at their respective addresses set fortia in
connection with the signatures hereto or to the ratification or consent hereori
or to such other address as any such party may have furnished in writing to party

sending the notice, demand or statement.
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25. NO WAIVER OF CERTAIN RIGHIS.

Nothing in this agreement contained shall be construed as a waiver by
any party hereto of the right to assert any legal or coastitutional right or
defense as to the validity or invalidity of any law of the -Stnu wherein said
unitized lands are located, or 7T the United States, or regulations issued there-
under in any way affecting such narty, or as a waiver by any such party of any
right beyond his or its authority to waive.

26. UNAVOIDABLE DELAY.

All obligations under this agreement requiring the Unit Operator to
commernce or contixiue drilling or to operate on or produce unitized substances
from any of the lands covered by this agreement shall be suspended while, but
only so long as, the Unit Operator despite the exercise of due care and diligence
is prevented from complying with such obligations, in whole or in part, by
strikes, acts of God, Federal, State, or municipal law or agencies, unavoidable
accidents, unconirollable delays in transporiation, inability to obtain
necessary materials in open market, or other matters beyond the reasonabdle
control of the Unit Operator whether similar to matters herein enumerated or not.

27. EAIR RMCLOGMRNT.

In connection with the performance of work under this agreement, the
Unit Operator agrees not to discriminate against any employee or applicant for
enployment because of race, religion, color, or national origin. The aforesaid
provisidn shall include, but not be limited to, the following: employment,
upgrading, demotion, or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising, layoff
or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for
training, including apprenticeship. 7The Unit Operator agrees to post hereafter

in conspicucus places, available for employees and applicants for employment,

notices to be provided by the contracting officer setting forth the provisions

of the nondiserimination clause.

The Unit Operator sgrees to insert the foregeing provision in all
subcontracts hereunder, except subcontracts for standard commercial supplies
or raw materisls,

28. 1OSS OF TITLE.

In the event title to any tract‘of unitized land shall fail and the
irue owner cannot be induced to join in this unit agreement, so that such tract
ie not fully committed to this agreement and the operation thereof hereunder

becomes impractical as a result thereof, such tract shall be sutomatically
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regarded as not committed hereto and there shall be such rasdjustment of future
coste and benefits as may be required on account of the loss of such title,
In the event of a digpute as to title as to any royalty, working interest, or
other inferests subject thereto, payment or delivery on account thereof may be
withheld without liability for interest until the dispute in finelly sattlad,
rrovided, that as to Federal land and State land or leases, no payments of funds
due the United States or the State of New Mexico should be wil‘hhheld, but such
funds of the United States shall be deposited as directed by the Supervisor, and
such funds of the State shall be deposited as directed by the Commissioner, to
be held as unearned money pending finsl settlement of the title dispute, and then
applied as earned or returned in accordance with such final settlement.

Unit Operator as such is relieved from any responsibility for any

defect or failure of any title hereunder.

If the owmer of any substantial interest in a tract within the unit
area fails or refuses to subac;-ibe or consent to this agreement, the owner of
the working interest in that tract may withdraw said tract from this agreement
by written notice to the Director, the Commissioner and the Unit Operator prior
to the approval of this agreement by the Director. Any such tract not so
withdrawn shall be considered as unitized, and any necessary ad justments of
royalty occasioned by failure of the royaliy and record owner to join will be
for the account of the corresponding working interest owner. Any oil or gas
interests in’ lands within the unit area not committed hereto prior to submission
of this agreement for final approvael mey thereafter be.committed hereto by the
owaer or ownerg thereof subscribing or consenting to this agreement, and, if>
the interest is a working interest, by the owner of such interest also subscrib-
ing to the unit operating agreement, After operations are commenced hereunder,
the right of subsequent joinder, as provided in this section, by a working
interest cwner is subject to such requirements or epprovals, if any, iaertaining
to such joinder, as may be provided for in ihe uﬁit operating agreemeni, After
final approval hereof, joinder by a non~working interest owner misi be consented
to in writing by the working interest owner committed hereto and responsible for
the payment of any benefits that may a;*.cruse hereunder in behalf of such non-
working interest., Joinder by any owner of a non-working interest at any time
must be accompanied by appropriate joinder by the owner of the ‘éorresponding

working interest in order for the interest to be regarded as effectively
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Qauitted hereto. Except as may otherwise herein be provided, subsequent
Joinders to this agreement shall be effective as of the first day of the momth
following the filing with the Supervisor and the Commissioner of duly executed
counterparts of all or any papers necessary to establish effective commitment
of any tract to this agreement unless objection to such joinder is duly made
within sixty (60) days by the Director or the Commissioner.

30. CQUNIERPARIS.

This agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, no one
of which needs %0 be executed by all parties or may be ratified or consented to
by separate ingtrument in writing specifically referring hereto and shall be
binding upon all those parties who have executed such a counterpart, ratifica-
tion, or consent hereto with the same force and effect as if all such parties
had signed the same document and regardless of whether or not it is executed
by all other parties owning or claiming an interest in the lands within the
above-described unit area. |

31. SURRENDER.

Nothing in this agreement shall prohibit the exercise by any working
interest owmer of the right to surrender vested in such party in any lease,
sub=lease, or operating agreement as to all or any part of the lands covered

thereby, provided that each party who will or might acquire such working

~ interest by such surrerder or by forfeiture as hereafter set forth, is bound by

the terms of this agreement.

If as a result of any such surrender, the working interest rights as
to such lands become vesied in any party other than the fee owner of the unitizecd
substances, said party shall forfeit such rights and no further benefits from
operations hereunder as to said land shall accrue to such party, unless within
ninety (90) days thereafter said party shall execute this agreement and the unit
operating agreement as to the working interest acquired through such surrender,
effective as though such land had remained continuously subject to this agreement
and the unit operating agreement. And in the event such agreements are not so
executed, the party next in the chain of title shall be and become the cwmer of
such working interest at the end of sucﬁ 90-day period, with the same force and
effect as though such working interest had been surrendered to sﬁch party.

If as the result of any such surrender or forfeiture the working
interest rights as to such lands become vested in the fee owner of the unitized

substances, guch owner may:
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(1) Execute this agreement and the unit operating agreement as a work-

ing interesi owner, effective as though such land had remained continuously

. , subject to this agreement and the unit operating agreement.

" | (2) Again lease such lands tut only under the condition that the

' holder of such lease shall within thirty (30) days after such lands are so

“ leagsed execute this agreement and the unit operating agreement as to each

| participating area theretofore established hereunder, effective as though such
o , land had remsined continuously subject to this agreement and the unit operating
| agreement.

{3) Operate or provide for the operation of such land independently
of this agreement as to any part thereof or any o0il or gas deposits therein not
then included within a participating area.

If the fee owner of the unitized substances does not execute this
agreement and the unit operating agreement as a working interest owner or
again lease such lands as above provided with respect to each existing
participating area, within six (6) months after any such surrender or forfeiture,
such fee owner shall be deemed to have waived the right to execute the unit
operating agreement or lease such lands as to each such participating area, and
to have ag‘reed, in consideration for the compensation hereinafter provided, that e
operations hereunder as toc any 3uch participating area or areas shall not be

affected by such surrender,

TR AL g ST e

For any period the working interest in any lands are not expressly

.

committed to the unit operating agreement as the result of any such surrender

ATy

or forfeiture, the benefits and obligations of operations accruing to such

e o Sy

lands under this agreement and the unit operating agreement shall be shared by
the remaining owners of unitized working interests in accordance with their
respective participsting working interest ownerships in an& such participating
area or areas, and such owners of working interests shall compensate the fee
owner of unitized substances in such lands by paying sums equsl to the rentals,
minimum royalties, and royalties applicable to such lands under the lease in

effect when the lands were unitized, as to such participating area or areas.

Upon commitment of a working interest to this agreement and the unit
operating agreement as provided in this section, an appropriate accounting and

settlement shall be made, to reflect the retroactive effect of the commitment,

for all benefits accruing to or payments and expenditures made or incurred on

behalf of such surrendered working interest during the period between the date

Gavilan Unit Agreement - Page 28



0 . of surrender and the date of recomndtment, and payment of any moneys fourd

to be oving/gach an accounting shall be made as beiween the parties then
signatory to the unit operating agreewsnt and this agreement within thirty (30)
“ : days after the recommitment. The right to become a party to this sgreement and
the unit operating egreement as a working interest owner by reason of a
surrerder or forfeiture as provided in this sectiom shall not be defeated by the
non-existence of a unit operating agreement and in the event no unit operating
agreement is in existence and a mutually acceptable agreement between the proper
parties thereto cannot be consummated, the Supervisor and the Commissioner may
prescribe such reasonable and equitable agreement as they deem warranted under
the circumstances.

Nothing in this section shall be deemed to limit the right of joinder
or subsequent joinder to this agreement as provided elsewhere in this agreement.
The exercise of any right vested in a working interest owner to reassign such
working interest to the party from whom obtained shall be subject to the same
conditions as set forth in this section in regard to the exercise of a right to
surrender,

IN WITNESS WHERROF, this unit agreement is executed by the undersigned

parties hereto as of the dates set opposite ineir respective signatures:
UNIT OPERATOR AND WORKING INTEREST OWNER
SAN JUAN GAS CORPORATIOE
Date: By:

4 ) , President
ATTEST:

Secretary
: 1716 First National Building
Tulsa, Oklahoma

GARDNER PETROLETM COMPANY

President
ATTEST:

Cr v ooy
welIeval >

211 Mayo Building
Tulsa, Oklahoma
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Dete:

Asgistant Secretary
Skelly Building
Tulsa, (Oklehoma

Date:

ATTEST:

Assistant Secretary
P. 0. Box 2180
Houston, Texas

Pate:

ATTEST:

Secretary
P. 0. Box 900
Dellas, Texas

Date:

ATTEST:

Secretary
P. 0. Box 661
Tulsa, Oklshoma

Date:

ATTEST

Secretary
P. 0. Box 521

Tulsa, Oklahoma

Gavilan Unit Agreement - Page 30

Vice President

GILCREASE OIL COMPANY

By:

President

HUMBLE OIL & REFINING COMPANY

By:

Vice President

MAGNOLIA PETROLEUM COMPANY

By:

Vice President

GULF OIL CORPORATION

By:

Vice Preaident

SINCLAIR OIL & GAS COMPANY

By: _

Vice President

R g
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by Mr. E. M. Pilkinton, Mr. R, E. Spratt,

Unit,

SAN JUAN GAS corPoratION B
&

EXHIBIT NO,
FOSTER MORRELL CASE NO. 1066
P:‘I'ROLN:“O:NOULTM m 16' 1956

RoswmLL, NEw Msxico

\“
March 19, 1956 “

MEMORANDUM RE: Gavilan Unit, Rio Arriba County, New Mexico

4 conference was held in Washington, D. C. on March 8, 1956, attended

The conclusions reached during this conference are as follows:

1. The Unit Area to embrace all of T, 2, N., R. 2 V.,
and T. 25 N., R. 2 W., outside of the Lindrith Unit Area.

2. The Unit Agreement shall provide for 320-acre
Drilling Blocks to the base of the Mesaverde formation, to
consist of the east half (E/2) and west half (W/2) of each
Section, the exceptions thereto to be cited in the Unit
Agreement,

3. The standard form of Unit Agreement shall apply
for all formations below the Mesaverde,

4. The Unit Agreement shall include a drilling require-
ment of ten (10) wells to test the Pictured Cliffs formation
to be commenced during the first year from the effective date
of the Unit Agreement, such wells to be so located as to
deterld.ﬁe the reserves of the Unit drea, with provision that,
(2) not less than three (3) wells are to be drilled within

T. 24 N.y R. 2 V., and (b) ot less than five (5) wells are

tobedriuadwithinr.'z5u.,a.zt. With regard to the

and Mr. E. A. Finley, of the U, S.
Geological Survey, Mr, E. Alex Philiips and Mr.

Foster Morrell, on the subject
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subject to filing of forml applicatian for prelinimry approval of the Ilnit Area

e ———— e —

first ten (10) cbligation wells, the location of five (5)
of such wells shall be described by Section numbers.

5. Provision is to be included in the Unit Agreewment
that the second well shall be drilled on a Drilling Block
t0 wake the spacing of wells within the Unit Area equal to
the denaity of wells offsetting the Unit Area, or at the
election of the majority of working interest owners a second
well may be completed on & Drilling Block if and when
economic justification is determined for the drilling of
wells to a density of ome well per 160 acres,

6. A dry hole subsequently drilled on an intervening
Drilling Block shall cause 160 acres (or 40 acres, to be
subsequently determined by the applicants) on which the
well I8 drilled to be withdrawn from the participating area.

7. It is intended to follow the spacing plan of one

well located in the northwest quarter (N#}) and one well in

the southeast quarter (sz;}‘ of zach as

of cach sscticm, sxcept for
variations necessitated by topographic conditions or
irregular Drilling Blocks. L

8. San Juan Gas Corporation, an (klahoma Corporation,
of which E. Alex Phillips 1s President, will be Unit Operator.
| 9. The form of Unit Agreement may follow the form used

for the San Juan 27-5 Unit, amended as indicated above,

The above items were agreed to orally by the parties attending the

conference of March 8, 1956, They are to be recognized as informal understam:l.ngs

endthelhitlgreementastofornbytheDirectoroftheU.S.Geolog:leal&u'vey.

-2 -

T

4.’
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It was explained during the conference in Washington that I prev:lou;ly
conferred in Roswell, New Mexico, with Mr. John A. Anderson, Regionsl 01l and Qas
Supervisor, U. S. Oeclogical Survey, on the subject unit during which Mr. Anderson
expressed his preference to the use of the standard form of unit agreement for
all formmtions. The proponents of the unit expressed their preference for the
320-acre Drilling Blocks to the base of the Mesaverde formatiom and the
representatives of the U, S. Geological Survey at the comference in Washington
each expressed themselves as being in favor of such Drilling Blocks.

Foster Morrell
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SAN JUAN GAS CORPORATION

EXHIBIT NO. 2

CASE NO, 1066

PETROLEUM CONSULTANT MAY 16’ 1956

FOSTER MORRELL

Nicxson HoTml. BUILDING
RoswiaLL. NEw MEXico

May 9, 1956

O
s
4

The Director

U. S. Geclogical Survey
Depertaent of the Interior
Vashington, D. C.

Re: Area, Drilling Prograx, and
Form of Unit Agreement
Gavilan Unit, Rio Arriba County
New Mexico.

Dear Sir:

Pursuant to the regulations of December 22, 1950, 30 C.F.R. 226.2 and
226.4, Sen Juan Gas Corporaticn, 1716 First National Building, Tulsa, Okiahoms,
hereby sppliea for designation of the following-described lands as an area

logically subject to development under a unit agreement, to be known as the
Gavilan Onit:

Hew Mexico Princivel Meridian

- - 9

Sections 1 and 2: All
Section 3: R/2, B/2 /2
Section 10: E/2
Sections 11 through 14, incl.: All
Section 15: E/2
Section 22: E/2
Sections 23 through 27, inecl.: All
Section 33: §/2
Sections 34 through 36, incl.: All

Zownship 20 Norih, Range 2 Wegt

Sections 1 through 30, incl.: All
Sections 33 through 36, incl.:

containing 30,244.18 acres, more or less.

The described area adjoins to the north and east the approved Lindrith
Unit Area in which discoveries of ges in paylng quantities have “-on made in the
Pictured Cliffs formatic: and oil in quantities not sufficient “o Jjustify the
establishment of a participating area was fo-ad in the Dakota formation,

The subject lands are located on and are a part of a monoclinal dip
slope to the west and northwest in the extreme socutheastern portion of the geologic

B e s T J
~

=TuCHTal feawiie comprising ine Sen Juan Basin, Thers are no local geologic or

—




The Director, UQS'G.SQ - 2 - my 9’ 1956

gacphysical anomalies aspparent on which to delineate an area for unitization. The
unit area has been selected on a township basis similar to other uniis in Rio Arriba
Coumty.

The Gavilan Unit Area embraces a total of 30,244.18 acres, of which
20,023,94 acres or 66.21% are Federal lands, 320.00 acres or 1l.6% are State of New
Mexico lands and 9,900.24 acres or 32.73% are patented lands,

During the period from 1948 through 1952, a total of eleven wells were
drilled within the unit area, Six wells, presently shut-in, were completed for
gas production from the Pictured Cliffs forwation in reported volumes ranging from
277,000 to 1,050,000 cubic feet of gas per dsy, generally after shooting. Two wells
tested the Mesaverde fermation and one well, the Dakota, and are temporarily |
abandoned, There is no market outlet for the gas and no further drilling was |
conducted in the area until March 1956 after concerted effort by San Juan Gas
Corporation tc cbtaln operating rights to warrant sufficient drilling to assure
pipeline connections and to justify operations under a unit agreement. It is the
opinion of your applicani that with present day lnowledge of completion practices,
including sand-oil and sand-water fracing, production in paying quantities can be
developed from the Pictured Cliff formation, and if successful as anticipated, the
. Mesaverde will also be tested and developed.

Preliminary discussions as to the form of unit agreement were had with -
the Regionmal 0il and Gas Supervisor and representstives of the Washington office. me
The Supervisor expressed himself in favor of the standard form of agreemert
primarily on the basis of the question as to whether one well would estr .iish
sufficient drainage from 320-acre tract from the Pictured Cliffs formation, but
your applicant feele that the establishment thereunder of scattered participating
areas would be difficult to administer without prior agreement by the parties
involved and that one Pictured Cliffs well will adequately drain 320 acres in most,
if not all, cases. Yowr applicant and the representatives of the Washington office
at a meeting on March 8, 1956, expressed themselves as preferring the township or

go—-called drilling block type of unit agreement such as approved by your office
for development of the San Juan Basin in Rio Arriba County since November 1952,

. Of the total of seventeen drilling-block units in Rio Arribas County,

" the Plctured Cliffs formation is now being developed on such basis in the San: Juan
28-7, 29«4 and 30~4 Units and the Canyon Largo Unit and should shortly be developed
within the San Juan 27-4 and 27-5 Units. Your applicant is requesting omly that
it be afforded the opportunity to develop the Gavilan Unit on an equal basis.
Furthermore, the Oil Conservation Commission of Hew Mexico by Order No. B~794 in
Case No. 977, under date of April 19, 1956, approved the crestion of the Tapacito~-
Pictured Cliffs gas pool in T. 25 N., R. 3 W., and T. 26 N., Rs. 3 and 4 W., and
established for a temporary period of one year 320-acre drilling units within said
pocl. The area affected by said order extends to within one mile of the western

.. boundary of the Gavilan unit area.

' In consideration of all the factors involved including those mentiomed
above, your applicant hag prepared and is submitting herewlth for your consideration

and approval as to form three (3) coples of a unit agreement providing for 320-acre
drilling dlocks to the base of the Mesaverde formation. such Arilline bliccks 1o
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, consist of the E/2 and W/2 of each section, the exceptions thereto being noted in the

i unit agreemsnt, and standard form of unit sgreement provisions to apply to all forme-

; tions balow the Mesaverde, Wells to the Pictured Cliffs or Mesaverde would be located
- in the N¥/4 and SE/4 of each mection except for varietions nsceseitated by topographic
‘ : conditions for irregular drilling blocks, such exceptions being cited in Section 11 of
the unit agreement.

' As wells capable of producing unitized substances in paying quantities from

7 the Pictured Cliffs formation have already been drilled, tested and completed within

the unit area, no initiel test well for discovery is provided for in the unit agreement,

but in Section 10 thereof it is provided that the initial plan of development and

’ operation shall include provisions requiring that ten (10) wells commenced after March
1, 1956, (whether commenced before or after the effective date of the agreement), shall
be drilled to the Pictured Cliffs formation, not less than three (3) of which to be
located within T. 24 N., R. 2 W., and not less than five (5) within T. 25 N., R. 2 W,,
and further that such wells shall be so spaced over the unit area to be not less than
one mile from each other. The Unit Operator shall not be required to drill in excess
of 4,000 feet in testing the Pictured Cliffs formation. It is anticipated that
production from thet formation will be found at depths ranging from 3,400 to 3,800 feet.

Teata of existing wells show a stabilized shut-in pressure averaging 961 pounds per

3 square inch at the surface, It is the opinion of your applicant based on such well

B pressures and the study of electric logs and other well data now available to it that

L one well will drain 320 acres. However, it i3 recognized that a final decision as to

B effective well spacing can be made only after sufficient information is available from
further drilling, testing and production. Accordingly, it is further provided in
Section 11 that a second well shall be drilled on a 220-2gse dArilling block if and
when economic and reservoir conditions warrant. A second well shall also be drilled
where necegsary to protect unitized land from drainage by wells on land not committed

'\ to the agreement.

San Juan Gas Corporation is named as Unit Operetor under the form of unit
asgreement forwarded herewith for your consideration and approval. The form of the

Gavilsn Unit Agreement follows the form of the San Juan 27-5 Unit Agreement and is
underscored in red pencil where it deviates therefrom, and includes the items discussed
at the conferénce in Washington. Also a%tached are three (3) coples of preliminary
Exhibits "A" and "B" to the Gavilan Unit Agreement. The tract numbers are not shown on
Exhibit "A" as they cammot be determined finally until Exhibit "B" is completed.

Your applicant has proceeded with the initial testing of the unit area
subsequent to the conference in Wasbington, and in accordance with the suggestions
made at such conference, and has completed to date four (4) wells none of which have
been tested and is about to commence the drilling of two (2) additiomal wells. Your
early consideration of this application, the designation of the unit area amnd name,
and the approval of the proposed drilling program and form of unit agreement are
respectfully requested.

Very truly yours,

cc: Mr. John A, Andersom SAN JUAN GAS CORPORATION
Regional Oi1 and Gas Supervisor
U. S. Geologica.l Survey

e Vonl
Hoswell, NEW MEXISO COPY{Grivinal Signed) Taster moivet

San Juan Ges Cerporation Its Agent
1716 First National Bullding
Tulsa, Oklahoma
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Sea Jumm 30-5
faa Jumn 29-5
S Jusn 29-6
Sn Jasa 28.7
San Jem 31-6
Sm Jaan 324
Sm Jum 30-6
e Jam 32-5
S Jemm 284
S Jum 28-5
S dam 286
S=x Jowa 27-3
Sen dem 274
S Jowm 294
Sanpon lavgs
S Jem 29-7

(20 taits)

Asxsaga
4, 210,99

28, 500, 39
20,642.90
22,40.80
22,521, 54
22,509.17
11,006.18
10,049. 38
16,901.49
20,844, 24
25,955.29
16,733.16
17, 399.68
27,735.51
23,043.99
23,046.91
23,026,120
26,102.27
73,386.62

22200204
538,5371.75

w mm‘s¢nmm

Date igproved

4=3~30
2=27-52
11752
11-21-52
12332
1-29=53
2=11=53
2=11=53
3=10=53
3=30=53
T=24~53
8-25-53
8-31~53
8-3-53
S=3-53
B=53
9=11-53
9=-18-53




EEFORE TIE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
OF THE STATE OF EEV NMEXIC0

CASE WO, 1068
Order No. R-810

;

cause for hearing at ® o'clock A.n. oa
Hay 9, 1904, ot Santa Te, New Nextice, before Warven ¥. Baakia,
Exsminey duly appeinted the Oil Coamervation Commission of

¥ew Nemios in scesvduncs with Bule 1814 of the Bules and Regulations

of the New Nexice 0il Comservation Commissien, and was contimued to
9 o'clesk a.u. sa ny 13, 1008, at Santa Yo, Nev lexice, before the
0il Conservation Commisaisn of New Hsxice, hereimafter referred to

WY, ea this J‘motm.m.mcu-mm.
s quorua being preseat, conmidered the testimony preseated
snd the sxhibits received at said Meariag and being fully advised
ia the premisew,

Yo
: : (1} That due motice of the tine and place of heariag
u:ltbpu:nwnv beon givea as reguired by lavw, the
Commigsion Jurisdicetion ¢of thism case sad the subject matter

therant.

€8) Tiat applicaat, San Juan Gas Cerperatica, 1is the
proposed oparator of o1l and gas leanes in the Gavilan
Unit Ares, covering lands im Rio Arviba County described as fellows

TOWNREIP 24 ml RANGE 3 WEST, MM
. B/3 & R/3 ¥/2 Bectien 3

/2 Beotiea 10

All Sectieas 11 thyough 14, imecl.

B/3 Ssctioa 18 :

/3 Sectioa 323

411 Sesctioas 33 thyough 27, iacl.

B/% Bestion 33

All Bections 34 throwgh 38, imcl.

g




e R
B 2

e rE BTECRE S

S~
Case No. 1008
Ordexr Bo. R-810

35 NOETH 3 WASY, WOW
All Sectioms 33 through 38, imcl.

- €3) That iasufficient evidence was preseated by the
applicaat t¢ justifly the tenporary establishmeat of 338-acre
drilling units ia the prepesed Gavilan Usit Area.

1T t

That e applicatioa of San Juan @as Cerporatien for aa
swdex iy iahing 330-acre drilling and well
wnite in prepused Qavilan Unit Ares ia the Pictured Clifls
fersation for ecswtiia lands in Yownships B4 and 35 Nerth, Raage 3
Tont, Rie Arwviba Osunty, New Nexioco, be and the seme is heredby

»

DORE at Sants Yo, New Mexico, on the day and year
hersinahove desighated.

STATE GF BT EEXICO
OIL CORBERVATION COMMIBSION

2 _
¥. SIRE, Chalrman

4 4

ix/

A. L. vorymR, Or., and Secretary




BEFORE THE
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
Santa Fe, New Mexico
May 9, 1956

IN THE MATTER CF:

CASE NO. 1066

R e i

An

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS
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BEFORE THE
OIL COYSERVATION COMMISSION

Santa Fe, New Mexico
May 9, 1956

Application of San Juan Gas Corporation
for an order temporarily establishing

320 acre drilling units for the proposed
Gavilan Unit Area in the Pictured Cliffs
formation for certain lands in Townships
24 and 25 North, Range 2 West, Rio Arriba
County, New Mexico, and for well spaciag
thereon.

Applicant, in the above-styled cause,
seeks an order temporarily estabiishing
320 acre drilling units in the Pictured
Cliffs formation in their proposed Gavilan
Unit Area containing 30,244.18 acres; said
unit area to consist of the following
described properties:

Tb‘nshig 24 North, 2 West
ions 1 and

B/2, E/2 W/2 Section 3

E/2 Section 10

All Sections 11 through 14, incl.
E/2 Section 15

E/2 Section 22

All lections 23 through 27, incl.
8/2 tection 33
- A1l 3ections 34 through 36, incl.

Township 256 Rorth, Range 2 Vest
KXY Sections 1 through 30, incl.
All Sections 33 through 36, incl.

Applicant further seeks designation of each
drilling unit to consist of either the R/2
or W/2 of a standard section according to
the U. 8. Land Surveys and that no well be
drilled closer than 990 feet to any outer
boundary of the NW/4 or SE/4 of the section
upon which it is located.

- eap e ey e A e we ee @ an @ ew Em e En En s wm e = =

CASE NO. 10866
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.
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BEFORE:
Warren W, Mankin, Examiner

TRANSCRIPT OF HEARING

EXAMINER NANKIN: VFearing will come to order. First
case on‘the docket today is Case 1066, the application of San
Juan Gas Corporation for an order temporarily establishing 320
acre drilling units for the proposed Gavilan Unit Area of the
Pictured Ciiffs formation and for certain lands in Township 24
and 35 North, Range 2 West, Rio Arriba County, New Mexico. On

April 23, 1956, the Commissaion received a letter and a protest ;

% from the R & G Drilling Company, interested applicant in the area, ; é

in the form of a protest, which reads as follows: .j

"Comes now R and G Drilling Company, Inc., and enterg

. its protest herein to the application of San Juan Gss Corporation
for an order temporarily establishing 320 acre drilling wunits for
the Pictured Cliffs formation for certain lands in Townships 24

SR PITMAS S % R Lo ¥ e e g A L et R s e

and 25 North, Range 2 West, Rio Arriba County, New Mexicc, now
set for hearing before Warren ¥W. Mankin, Examiner, May 9, 1956,

and states:

1. That protestant, R and G Drilling Company, Inc., owns
or holds the right to drill and develop acreage in the area
! affected by the application.
§ T "2. That protestant desires to presemt testimony in
: ' opposition to the application herein and desires that the matter
L be heard by the New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission.
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"Wherefore, protestant respectfully requests that
tbis matter be set for hearing before the Commission rather
than before an examiner, in accordance with the statutes and
rules and regulations of the Commission, and at which hearing

protestant be accorded a full opportunity to cross-examine

appiicant's”vitnesses and offer testimony and evidence in opposition
to said application. Respectfully submitted, R and G Drilling
Company, Inc., by Jason W. Kellahin, Attorney."
As a result of this particular application, the Com-
mission on April 27, 1956, werote to San Juan Gas Corporation,
Rosw.1ll, New Mexico, Attention Foster Morrel, Agent, as follows:
"Reference is made to your letter dated April 25, 1956,
in which you had indicated you had received protest dated April

Z3, 1956, from R and G Drilling Company by their attormney Jason

i W. Kellabin in Case No. 1066. Case No. 1086 will come for hear-
" ing at the Examiner hearing on May 9, 1956, at Santa Fe but will

. he continued to the regular Commission hearing at 9 a.m. on May
E 16, 1956, at Santa Fe, New Mexico, signed A. L. Porter, Acting
Secretary—nirector."

| On the basis of this protest and according to the rules
and regulations of the Commission, this hearing will be continued
to the next regular hearing of the Connissibn, which will be at

. 9 a.m. on May 16, 1956. Case is continued.

|




8TATE OF NEW MEXICO )
COUNRTY OF SANTA FE )

I, Bobby Postlewaite, do hereby certify that
the foregoing and attached tramscript of proceedings
before the O0il Conservation Commission Examiner at Hobbs,
New Mexico, is a true and correct record to the bes* of
my knowledge, skill and ability.

Dated this 4th day of June, 1958.

3L
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RECE!VEOMAY 1319535

SKELLY OIL COMPANY

TULSA 2.0KLAHOMA
May 10, 1956

FRODUCTION DEPARTMENTY
4. 8. FREEMAM. vics Pagsioeny

Re: Proposed Gavilan Unit
Rio Arriba County, New Mexico

¥r, Foster Morrell
Nickson Hotel Building
Roswell, New Mexico

Dear 3Sir:

Your letter of May 2, addressed to Mr, Cashman, has
been referred to the writer for reply. You advise that Case
1066 has been set for hearing 9:00 A.M. on May 16 in Santa Fe,
whieh hesring is to cover the subject matter of 320-acre

drilling and specing units,

This is to adviss that Skelly has no objections to

the issuance of an order temporarily establishing 320-acre
drilling units for the Pictured Cliffs formation.

Yo very truly,
San Juan Gas Corporation

1716 First Nstional Building
Tulsa, Oklahoma

GNS : zmr :
cc-Mr. A. L, Cashman
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IN REPLY REFER TOx
UNITED STATES
' DEPBRAMENT ©F THE INTERIOR

GEOLOGICAL SURVEY

1955 LAY 11 Pip. 10w 3dx 6721
Roswell, New Mexico

May 10, 1956

Hr, &¢ L. Portar
Sscretary-Director

041 Conservation Commission
Sants Pe, New Mexico

Desr Mr. Porter:

SO S

; In connection with our receni dlscuss

: ofﬁoSnMﬁaWprnﬁn(leﬂ%)ror

I 320-acre Pictured Cliffs drilling wits in the Gavilsn ares, I have
received ths following informstion from Mr. H. G. Bartoa, Chief, 011
and Gas Ieasing Brauch, U, S, Geslogical Survey, on the commitments
allegedly made to Fostar Morrell emd E, Alex Phillips of Sen Juan Gas
Corporation bty Survey representeiives in Weshingtom:

{
| n March 8, Messrs. Morrell and B. Alex Phillipe discussed
; the case here in a littls more detail tui no commitamts

$on of the snnlication
en

: ' wers madé or waiver of procedure indicated. Morrell's e

memorandum of March 19 as %o his wmderstanding of the dis~

? cussion covered the points discussed but possibly gswe you

; misleading impressions by the pocr or over-sealous choice
of terms, such as "conclusions resched," “agreed to orslly,”
snd “preference for 320-acre drilling blocks."

Actmally no commitmsnts wvhatever were msde, tut willinguess
40 permit the filisg of proposals discussed was indicated im -
oxder that the merites of such proposals could be decided wpoa
the basis of the swpporting presemtations, which certainly
should incluis the propomcat's, yeours, the State's, sad my
other's pertinent. If in Morrell's eagerness to win some
point he has been a little too seslous or emphatic im his
assertions, you should not be sither surprised or alarmed but
Foeseni your arguments as youn see them without fear of yowr
being bypeassed here,

As for the block-typs mmit versus the standard form, the
extent of our commitment was that the block-typ» wmit appeered
to bestter suit certein units under fawrable conditions. As
for the 320-acre spacing, we indicsted surprise that 320-acre
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neat vhateover as o scosptable specing other “*wa t.
review a proposel vben sulmitted.®

'n- foregoing infermation showe ecnclw .ively that owr

ki oifioce mede no cenmitesntis to Mr. XKe.rol) ad 4o M.
Mmmmww.mmmnmm
area, offive is otihﬁno;hir e the results of

in the Gavilam srea to this time preses:. Do wvidenmce wpom vhich 320-acre
spacing for Pictured Cliffs prodwotisn could reasomably be based.
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PETROLEUN CONSULTANY

£ PR s

M, A. L. Porter, Jr.

0il Conservation Commission
P. O. Box 871

Santa Fe, New Mexico

Desr Mr. Porter:

Attached are three (3) copies of my application as Agent for
San Juen Gas Corporation for an order temporarily estsblishing 320-acre
drilling units for the Pictured Cliffa formetion for certain lands in
Ts. 24 ard 25 N,, R. 2 ¥., N.M.P.M,, Rio Arriba County, New Mexico.

Also attached for your information ere three (3) copies of a
map showing the srea involved in the above mentioned application and
one {1) copy of my memorandum dsted March 19, 1956, regarding a
cont‘erenoe held in Washington, D. C., on March 8, 1956, relative to

-the proposed Gavilan Unit Agreement which is the beais for the

request for the temporary well spacing order.

You will note in the application that request is made that
the matter be set for examiner hearing at Sants Fe at your earliest
corvenience.,

Your cooperation in this matter is sincerely appreciated.

f truly yours, ‘
Foster Morre Q!

F/nrd

Enclosures

cc: San Juan Gas Corporation
Tulsa, * Oklahoma

o
~aTS e
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OlL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
P. 0. POX 871

SANTA FE. NEW MEXICO

June hy 1956
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OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
P. Q. BOX 871

SANTA FE. NEW MEXICO

April 27, 1956

Ban Juaa Gas Corperation
P. O, Bex 933 .
Reowell, New Mexico

m‘ My. Foster Merrvell, Agent
Gemtlemen:

Reference is made to your letter dated April 28, 1984, in
which you indicated you had receivad a pretest dated April 33, 1956
feom R. and Q. DrMnthM:Aﬁmy. Jasea W. Kellakin,
in Cass No. 1866,

| Case Me. 1066 will coms oa for hesring at the Buaminer
m“m”. l"‘“m !’C. Mﬂnh“g“.:-s‘-.-—- (1..“'
Commnission hearing at 9 a.m. on May 16, 1956 at Samta Yo, New Mexice.

Very truly yours,

A. L. Perter, Jr.
Acting Secretary-Divecter

ALPyYh

es: R. and Q. Drilling Company
% Mr. Jusea Kellidan, Santa Fe, N. M
U. 8. Geslegical Survey .
Mr. Andersen, Reswell, N. M
El Paseo Raisssl Gas Company
My. ¥. Nerman Weedrwfl, El Pase, Tex.
San Juan Gas Cerperstion
Mz. Alex Phillips, Tulsa, Ohkla.
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MAIN OFFICE gog

FOSTER MORRELL
PETROLEUM CONSULTANT

RoswnaLlL, NEW Mxxico

April 25, 1956

Mr. W. W. Mankin

0il Conservation Commission
P. 0. Box 871

Santa Fe, New Mexico

Dear Mr. Mankin:

By letter of April 21, Mr. Jeson ¥. Kellahin
furnished me with a copy of his protest as Attorney for
R. eand G. Drilling Company, Inc., in Case No. 1066. Under
your rules and regulations this will autowmaticelly continue
the exeminer hearing in this case set for May 9 to the
regular hearing on Mey 16, 1956, I suppose that notice of
this continuance will be covered in the Gocket to be
published for the May 16 hearing and that it will be
unnecessary for me {0 appear in your office in Santa Fe
on May 9 for this case.

Please irm,

Very truly yours,

Foster Morrell '

F/nrd
Enclosure

cc: Mr. E, Alex Phillips (w/encl.)
San Juan Gas Corporation
1716 First National Buildiag
Tulsa, Oklahoma.

OR MAin 2 0420

... ot
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“ 'Vir{mtv AT LAW
el Ba's EAST SAN FRANCISCO STRELT
MR AR R ,, OB OFFiCE BOX $97

ﬂN‘l\% .‘3 . W MEXICO
TéLEreind 3-0308

Mr. A. L. Porter

01l Conservation Commission
P. 0. Box 871

Santa Fe, New Mexico

Dear Pete:

I am enclosing a copy of a protest to be entered
Cese No. 1066. I have also sent copies of this to
Fecster Morrel, John Anderson and Phil McGrath.

e bl e Bk e

Would you please notify me if this case 1Is re-set
and the date of hearing.

Yours very truly,

Qoo

Jason W. Kellahin
JWK:1m

Bnecl. (1)

e i e
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Page 1
Working Interest Owner Under

Serial No. Land Owner Option Agreemsnt, Operating
Tract Mo. of Loase Dute Parcentage Reoord Owner of Lease Overriding Royalty Agresmnt or Assigmment and
o, . Dascription Aores ~ and Tarm  of Rowaliy or Apnlioation =~~~ Osnear apd Percentags =~ Perceniags of Interest
FEDERAL_LANDS
L2A N, R 2N
1 Sec. 1: Lot 2, /4 NE/4,  724.98 S.F. 0331 U.S.A. A. G Hill John R. Certmill  2.625% Io Basn of Masaverds
Sec. 2: SE/4 5-1-48 124% Al) San Juan Gas Corporstion All
Sec. 3: Lot 1, SW/L NE/4 5 yrs. Balow lage of Masavards
Sec. 10: E/2 SE/, Ext'd. Add'l. A. G W1l Al
See. 11: SW/. 5 yrs.
Sec. 12: B/2 w/2
L2 N R 2 X
2 Sec. 5: 8/2 SE/4 640,00 S.F. 079332 U.S.A. Gulf 011 Corporstion Rose M. Reusch 2.000% To Bage of Plotured Cliffe
Sec. 8: W/2 L/2 4-1-48 1244 A1l R. & . Drilling Co., Inc. All
Sec. 26: NW/L NW/4, /L M/L 5 yrs. Below fmase of Pigtured Cliffs
Sec, 28: W/ Ext'd. Add‘1, Oulf (i1 Corporation A1l
Sec. 33: NE/4 5 yrs.
3 Sec. 2%: M/4 560,00 S.F. 079333 U.S.A. San Juan Qas Corporation C. Harry White 5.000% San Jusn Ges Corporation All
Sec. 25: M/4 4-1-48 1244 a11
Sec. 26: W/2 NB/4 5 yrs.
Sec. 35: 3/2 s®/, Ext'd. Add'l.
Sec. 36: E/2 NE/4 5 yrs.
4 Sec. 10: W/2 NE/4, NE/4 NE/4 120.00 S.F. 079335 U.S.A. . Carroll T. Payne James H. Gardner 5.000¢ Io Base of Mesaverde
 4-1-48 124% A1l San Juan Qas Corporation All
5 yra. Ralow Base of Masaverde
Ext'd. Add'l. Humble Oil & Refining
5 yrs. Company Al
5 Sec. 1: Lot 4, W 4 WW/4  240.12 S.P. 079336 U.S.A. Oulf Oil Corporetion Io Base of Piotured Clliffs
Sce. 2: W4 4=1-48 1244 ALl R. & Q. Drilling Co., Inc.All
5 yre. Balox Base of Piotured Cliffs
Ext'd, Add'l. Gulf Oil Corporation All
5 yre.

May 4, 1956
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ECOALT "B -~ GAVIILAN UMIT - RIO ARRIRA QOUNIX, NEN MEXICH Page 2
VYorking Interest Owner Under
: Serial Mo. Land Owner Option Agreement, Operating
Tract . Mo, of Lease Date Percentage Record Omner of Lesase o«.ﬂ.»&bu wbw-w.«w - Agreemant or Assignment and
FEREBAL LAMDS (Continued)
1.2 K, R 2N
6 Sec. 10: W/2 M/, 600,00 S.F, 09337 U.S.A. San Jusn Gas Corporation James H. Gardner  5.000% San Jusn Oas Corporation All
Sec. 12: W/2 WX/4, NE/4 4=-1-48 1244 A1l
Sec. 13: WW/4 WW/L, N/2 NE/4, 5 yrs.
SE/;, W/L Ext'd. Add'l.
Sec. 16: S/2 W/, 5 yrs.
Sec. 22: NMW/4 NW/4
7 Sec. 13: 8/2 NR/4 80.00 S.F. 079337-A U.S.A. E. R. Richardson Denmen Oil & To Baga of Mesaverde
4~1-48 124% A1l Drilling Corp. 3,000% San Juan Gas Corporation All
5 yrs. Beloy llase of Mesavarde ,
Ext'd., Add'l. Humble Oil & Refining
5 yrs. Cowpany All
I gi N B2 Y,
8 Sec. l4: SE/4 640,00 S.F, 079338 U.S.A, Lindsey Hooper To Basy of Mesayerds
Sec. 15: &/2 SE/4 4=1-48 1244 ALl Ssn Juan Gas Corporstion All
Sec. 22: N/2 SB/4 5 yrs. Below Jiase of Masaverde
Sec. 23: W/2 Sw/4 Ext'd, Add'l. Lindssy Hooper Al
Sec. 26: SE/4 5 yrs. .
Sec, 35: N/2 M/4
9 Seo. 25: 5/2 W/4 400,00 S.F. 079429 U.S.A A. G. HI11 To_Base of Mssaverds
Sec. 33: SE/4 8-1-48 124% A1l San Jusn Gas Corporstion All
Sec. 34: W/4 5 yrs. Below dase of Mesaverds
Ext'd. Add'l. A. G H11 A1l
5 yrs. .
10 Sec. 36: N/ SH/4, 80.00 S.F. 079457 U.G.A. Gulf 0il Corporation . To DBaps of Piotured Cliffs
W/4% SE/S 5-1-48 124% A11 R. & 3. Drilling Co., Inc.All
5 yrs. RFEEEE
Ext'd. Add'1l. OQulf 011 Corporation

5 yrs.
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Working Interest Owner Under

Mey 4, 1056

Serial MNo. Iland Owner Option Agreement, Operating
Tract No. of lease Date Percentage Record Owner of Lease Overriding Royaliy Agreemont or Assignment and
FERIRAL LAKDS (Continued) | o
L 24 Moo R 2 W,
11 Sec. 15: MW/L WE/. 40.00 S.F. 080022 U.S.A. #R. L. Davimson, Jr. Tri-State Invest- 5,000 To Bage of Mesaverde
8-1-49 124% a1 ment Company San Juan Gas Corporation All
5 yrs. Balow fRase of Mesaverde
Ext'd. Add‘l. R. L., Davisson, Jr, Al
5 yra.
L 2o N R 2 Xa
12 Sec. 22: 8/2, S/, W/. 360.00 S.F, 080468 U.S.A. E. R. Richardson Joseph R. Murray  3.000% 7To Bage of Mesaverde
8-1-48 1244 A1l San Juan Gas Corporation All
5 yrs. Beloy Rane of Mesaverde
Ext‘d, Add'l, Humble Oi1 & Refining
5 yra. Company , ALl
13 Sec. 4: Lots 3, 4 632.7 S.F, 080473 U.S.A. Allen M. Tonkin Allen M, Tonkin 0,500% Sinclair 01l & Gas Co. All
Sec. 7: lots 1, 2, 3, 4 2-1-51 124% A1l
Sec. 17: /4 W8/ 5 yrs.
?ﬁ. P““ S: Hb Nw ..w- 5 wﬁ—ﬂwo Mth-H.o
Sec. 19: lote 1, 2 5 yrs,
Sec, 30: Lot 3
L 24 Nou Ba 2 Mo
1, Sec. 13: E/2 1,080.00 S.F. 080500 U.S.A. J. A. Anderson To Bass of Mesaverde
Sec. 25: S/2, NE/4 1-1-52 124% A1l San Juan Gas Corporation All
Sec. 34: SE/4 SE/4 5 yrs. Balow Rape of Mesaverds
Sac. 35: S/2 SW/4, SE/4 Skelly Oil Company All

#Assignee under assigoment filed for approval.

T T S




Land Owper

Peroentage Record Owner of Lease

1244 ALl
U.S.A.
1244 ALl

U.S.A.
124% A1l

U.S.A.
124% A1l

U.S.A.
124% A1l

Serial No.
Tract No. of Lease Dute
e, Description Acres
FEDEBAL IANDS (Continued)
HPIFEF
15 Sec. 24: S/2 320.00 S.F. 080715-A U.S.A.
11-1-51
5 yrs.
Ext'd. to
1-31-57
16 Sec. 24: N/2 320,00 S.F., 080715-B
11-1-51
5 yra.
17  Sec. 2: Lot 1, S/2 NE/4 482.46 S.P. 081294
Sec. 11: W/2 NE/4, SE/4 NW/. 5-1-48
Sec. 13: W/2 Wi/4, SE/, NW/. 5 yrs.,
Sec. 14: E/2 N€/4, SW/4 NR/L Ext'd. Add'l,
5 yrs.
.20 Noo Be 2 X,
18 Sec. 8: SW/L NW/4, W/2 S/4 440.00  S.F. 081295
Sec, 27: SE/4 SE/4 4-1-48
Sec. 29: B/2 SE/4L, WM/4L SE/L 5 yra,
Sec. 33: W/2 SE/4 Ext'd. Add'l.
Sec. 34: N/2 NE/4 5 yrs.
19 Seec. 24: SE/Z4 SE/4 44C,00 S.F. 081296
Sec, 25: N/2 NW/4, SE/4 W/ 4=1-48
Sec, 26: S/2 SE/4, WW/, SE/4 5 yrs.
Sec. 35: S/2 SH/4 Ext'd. Add'l.
Sec. 36: W/C NE/4 5 yrs.

May 4, 1956

A. G. Hil)

J. Glenn Turner (1/2)
Oscar Abrsham (2/6)
Riesen Company (1/6)

Gardner Petroleum

Compary (1/3)
Lindsey Hooper (1/3)
Carl K., Gillette(1/3)

Gardner Petroleum

Company (1/3)
Lindsey Hooper (1/3)
Carl K. Gillette(1/3)

Gardner Petroleum

Company (1/3)
Lindsey Hooper (1/3)
Carl K. Gillette(l/3)

Overriding Royaltiy

e 4

Page 4

Working Interest Owner Under

Option Agreement, Operating
Agreemsr: or Assignment and

and Term  of Bovalty or Apmliomtion ~  Owner and Percentage ~ Percentage of Interest

A 0. BL 1/2
Magnolis Petroleum Company 1/2

A. G HL 1/2
Oscar Abrsham 2/6
Riasan Company 1/6
Io Base of Masaverde
San Juin QOas Corporstion All
Below Buse of Mesaverds
Gardner Petroleum Company 1/3
lindsey Hooper 1/3
carl K. Gillette 1/3
Io DBage .of Mesayerde
San Juan Gas Corporstion All
Below Znse of Mesaverde
Gardne:;: Petroleum Company 1/3
Lindsey Hooper 1/3
Carl K. Odllette /3
Iu_Base of Mesavards
San Junn Gas Corporstion All
Below Rnse of Mesaverde
Gardne Petroleum Company 1/3
Lindsey Hooper 1/3
Carl K, Gillette 1/3




L ARRIEA COUMTX, MEN MEXICO Page 5

Working Interest Owner Under

Serial Mo. Land Owner Option Agreement, Operating
Lease Dute Percentage Record Owner of Lease Overriding Royalty Agreement or Assignment and

Jo. _ Descxiption _Acres and Term  of Rovadty or Appliomtion . OCsper and Percentage ~ Pexceniage of Interesl
FEDERAL LAMDS (Continued) ,

L2 N R 2N

20
Sec.

Sec,
Sec.
Sec,
Sec.

May 4, 1656

3: lots 3, 4
ME/L W/4

: E/2 SW/L, NW/4 SW/4 241.00
: Lots 3, 4,
SE/L NW/L

; E/2 SW/4 520,00
: E/2 SE/L, W/4 SE/A

NE/4 SE/4
: W/2 SE/4

SE/4, NB/4 SW//

N m\N mw\

12: NW/4 SE/4
13: NW/4 SE/4
15: SE/4 SE/4
,»Qu \\o g A

S.F. 081307 U.S.A.
4-1-48 1244 A1
5 yre.

Ext'd, Add'l.

5 yrs.

S.F. 081308 U.S.A.
h=1-48 1244 A1l
5 yrs.

£xt'd. Add'l.

5 yre.

S5.F. uBl33: U.S. A.
L-1-48 124% ALl
5 yrs,

Ext'd., Add'l.

5 yrs.

. DB133:-A U.S. A

124% Al

S.F. 08131-B U.8.4A.
Lok ALl

(ardner Petroleum

Company (1/3)
Lindssy Hooper (1/3)
Carl K, Gillette (1/3)

Gerdner Petroleum
Company MH..\ 3

V
E:ammwmooﬁmww\uv
cari K. Gillette (1/3)

Gardner Petroleum

Company Mp\uv
Lindsey Hooper 1/3)
Carl K. Gillette (1/3)

C. J. wWilson

Gilcrease (il

Company
J. W. Gilliland

Ralph Gi1liland

Xo Base of Masavards
San Juan Gas Corporation All
Below Epse of Masaverds
Gardner Petroleum Ccmpeny 1/3
Lindsey Hooper 1/3
Carl K. Gillette

Io. Bass._of Masaverds
San Juan Geas Corporstion All
Below Iase of Meaaverde
Gardner Petroleum Company 1/3
Lindsey Hooper 1/3
Carl K. Gillette

_
San Juan Geas Corporation All
Below Iiase of Mssaverds
Gardner Petroleum Company 1/3
Lindsey Hooper 1/3
Carl k. Gillette 1/3

C. J. ¥Wilson All

1o Bage of Mesaverde

Sen Jusn Gas Corporation All
Below Jaase of Mesaverde
Gilcresse Oit Compeny 1/2
J. ¥, (dllilamd 1/4
Ralph Gilliland 14
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Page 6

Workirg Interest Owner Under

Serial No. Land Owner : Option Agreement, Operating
Trect No. of Lease Date Percentage Record Owner of Lease ., - Overriding Royalty Agreenent or Asaignment and
~MQ. ___Description Acres . and Term _of Bovalty or Appllieation Owner apd Percentage  Perceptpge of Interest
TEDEBAL 14MDS (Continued)
EEF
25 Sec. 23: N/2 W/4, 240,00 S.F. 081333 U.S.A. Gardner Petroleum Io Bage of Measverde
N/, W/ C 4=1=48 1244 A1l Company (1/3) Sen Juan Oas Corporation All
Sec. 26: M/, NW/4, 5 yrs. Lindsey Hooper (1/3) Below Pase of Messverde
S/2 W/, Ext'd. Add'l. Carl K. Glllette (1/3) Gerdner Petroleum Company 1/3
5 yrs. Lindssy Hooper 1/3
Carl K, Gillette 1/3
26  See. 36: N/2 W/, 120,00 S.F. 081353 U.S.A, Gardner Petroleum Io_Bas} of Meseverde
N/, N/ 5=1-48 1246 A Company (1/3) Sen Juan Oes Corporation All
5 yrs. Lindsey Hooper (1/3) Ralow leag of Mesaverde
Ext'd. Add'l, Carl F. Gillette (1/3) Gerdnir Petroleum Company 1/3
5 yrs. Lindsey Hooper 1/3
Carl K. Gillette 1/3
1,20 Moo R 2. N0
27  Sec. 12: B2 WW/4 440,00 N.M. 01355  U.S.A. L. W. Wickes /gent Io Base of Mesaverde
Sec. 13: /4 W/4, 4~1-48 124% ALl Corporation (1/2) San Juan Oas Corporation 1/2
W/, M/, E/2 K4 5 yrs. Skelly 0il L. W. Wickes Agent
Sec. 14: WW/4 SE/S Ext'd, to Company (1/4) Corpcration 1/2
Sec. 16: W/4 3-28-57 Cyprus Oil Beloy Iese of Meeaverds
Company (1/4) L. W. Wickes Agent
Corporation 1/2
Skelly 0il Cowpany 1/4

Cyprus 011 Compary /4
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Working Interest Owner Under

Serial No. Land Owner Option Agreement, Operating
Tract No. of Lease Date Percentage  Hecord Owner of Lease Overriding Royalty Agreement or Assignment and
Mo. __ Description Acrea .  and Term  of Rovaity or Appllca:ion eper and Percepiege  Percentage of Interest
FERERAL LANDS (Continued)
Lo 24 Moo Be 2 W,
28 Sec. 1l: Lots 3, 4, 485,06 N.M. 01356  U.S.A. L.W. Wickes Agent To Base of Mesaverde
’ S/2 N/4 5=1-48 121% A1l Corperation (1/2) San Juan Ces Corporation 1/2
Sec, 10: NE/4 5 yra. Skelly Oil L. W. Wickes Agent
Sec, 12: NE/Z Ext'd. Add'l. Company (1/4) Corporation 1/2
5 yrs. : Cyprus Oil Below Base of Mepaverde
Company (1/4) L. W. Wickes Agent
_ Corporation 1/2
Skelly 0il Company 1/4
Cyprus Oil Company 1/4
T 20 Noa Ba 2 X
29 Sec. 20: NE/4, NE/L SE/L 800,00 N,M, 01384  U.S.A. L. W. Wickes Agent To Bage of Mesaverde
Sec, 21: NE/4 W/} 4-1-48 1244 A1 Corporation (1/2) | San Juan Ges Corporstion 1/2
Sec. 27: W/4 5 yrs. Skally 01l L. W. Wickes Agent
Sec. 28: SB/4, S/2 NW/4 Ext'd., Add'l. Company (1/2) _ Corporation /2
Sec, 29: SE/4 NW/4, WW/4 SN/ 5 yra. Cyprus 011 Below Bage of Mesaverde
Sec. 34: /2 NE/4 Company (1/4) "L. W. Wickes Agent
Corporation 1/2
Skelly 0il Company 1/4
Cyprus 0il Company 1/4
30 Sec. 23: K2 W/, 640.00 N.M, 01385  U.S.A. L. W. Wickes Agent To Base of Masaverde
Sec, 24: NE/{ 4=1=48 1244 A1l Corporation (1/2) San Juan Gas Corporation 1/2
Sec. 25: SX/4 5 yrs. Skelly 01l _ L. ¥. Wickes Agent
Sec. 26: E/2 W/2 Ext'd. Add'l, Company (L/4) . Corporation 1/2
Sec. 35: W/, WW/4, 5 yrs. Cyprus 0il : Belox Base of Mesaverde
/4 Su/i Company (1/4) . L. W, Wickes Agent
Corporation 1/2
Skelly 0il Company 1/4
Cyprus 01l Cowpany /4

My 4, 1956

QRN Wi b



Page 8
Worldding Interest Owner Under

Serial No. Land Ownsr Option Agreement, Operating
Traoct ¥o. of Lease Date Perceatage Record Owner of Lease Overriding Royalty Agrvement or Assignment and
~Me.____Descrintion ~Aores  and Term ~ of Royalty or Appiloation Ouner sud Pexosntage  Percsntage of Interest .
ZEDERAL LANDS (Continued)
Zo 20 Moy Ba 2 W,
31 Sec. 3: MW/4 400.73 N.M. 01397  U.S.A. L. V. Wickes Agent To Fase of Mesaverds
Sec. 4: Lots 1, 2, 4=1-48 1244 a11 Corporation (1/2) Sar; Juan Gas Corporation 1/2
s/2 NE/4, S/2 W/, 5 yrs, Skelly 011 L. W. Wickes Agent
Ezxt'd. Add'l, Company (1/4) Ccrporation - 1/2
5 yrs. Cyprus Oil . Belcy Base of Masavarde .
b Cospany (1/4) L. V. Wickes Agent
3 Cerporation 1/2
; Skelly Oi{1 Company 1/4
Cyrrus 011 Company V4
A 32 Sec. 1: Lot 2, SW/4 NE/4, 320.05 N.M. 01399  U,S.A. L. W. Wickes Agent Io Eage of Mssaverds
¥/2 SE/4 4-1-48 . 12%% ALl Corporation (1/2) San Juan Qes Corporatiom 1/2
: Sec. 2: SE/ 5 yra., Skelly 0il L. W, Wickes Agent
Ext'd. Aad'l, Company (1/4) Corporation 1/2
5 yrs. Cyprus 0il Belor Bage of Mesaverde
Company (1/4) L. 7. Wokes Agent v
Corporation 1/2
Skelly 0il Company V4
Cyprus Oi1 Company /4
w T 24 Mo B 2 X
M
33 Sec. 1: N2 W/ 605,12 N.M, 01518  U.S.A. #R, L, Davisscn, Jr. Tri-State Investment 5,000% Io Buse of Mesaverde
., Sec. 3: lots 2, 3 5-1-48 1247 A11 © Company San Juan Gas Corporstion All
Sec. 1l: W/2 NW/4, W/2 SE/., 5 yras. - Deloy Base of Mesavyerde
Sec. 12: SE/4 Ext'd, Add'1l. R. L. Davisson, Jr.
Sec. L4: W/2 NE/4 5 yrs. :

Sec, 15: NE/4 Ni/2

#Asaignee under assignment filed for approval.

May 4, 1956

SR




Page 9

Working Interest Owner Under

Option Agreement, Operating
Overriding 'toyalty Agreement or Assignment and

ynex. and Lexcentage.

Serial No. Land Owner
Tract No. of Lease Date Percentage Iecord Owner of Lease
M. Degcrintion Acres Aud Jlexm Of dovaliy  or Awplication
FERERAL LANDS (Continued)
L 28 Ko Ba 2 WMo
3, See, Wi E/2 NE/ 80,00 N.M. 01524 U.S. A, E. R. Richardson
5-1-48 1244 A1l
5 yrs.
Ext'd, Add'l.
5 yrs.
1,25 Koo Ba 2 Mo
35 Sec. 1: Lot 3, SE/4 NW/4 80,09 N.M. 01525 U.S.A.  E. R. Richardson
4=1-48 1244 a1
5 yrs.
Ext'd, Add'l.
5 yrs.
36 Sec. 3: N/2 SE/4 80,00 N,M. 0180 U.S.A. Gardner Petroleum
4=1=48 1244 A1 Company (1/3)
b yre. Lindsey Hooper (1/3)
Ext'd. Add‘l. Carl K. Glllette (1/3)
5 yrs.
37 Seo. 5: lota l, 2, 160,20 N.M. 01806 U, 8. A. L. W, Wickes Agent
§/2 N&/), 4=1-48 1244 A1 Corporation (1/2)
5 yrs. Skelly 01}
Ext'd, Add'l, Company (1/4)
5 yrs. Cyprus 0il
Coxpany (1/4)

Denman 0il & 3.000% Io Bage of Mesaverde
Drilling Corp. San Juan Oas Corporation All
Selow Basg of Magavarde
Humble O11 & Refining
Company Al
Denman 01l & 3.000% To Base of Mesaverde
Drilling Corp. San Juan Gas Corporation All
Below DBase of Mesavarde
Rumble Oil & Refining
Company All
Io Base of Mesavarda
San Juan Gas Corporation Al
Below Bage of Mesaverde
Gardner Petroleum Company V\u
Lindsey Hooper
Carl XK. Mdllette H\u
Io _Rese of Mesaverds

San Juan Gas Corporatioa 1/2
L. ¥. Wckes Agent Corp. 1/2

Below Base of Masaverde

L., W. Wickes Agent
Corporation 1/2

Skelly 0il Company Vi
Cyprus Oil Company 1/4

Percentage of inleregt




May 4, 1956

¥o, of

Mo, Desariptien.
FERERAL LANDS (Continued)
I 24 Moo B 2. X,
38 Sec. 34: N2 SE/4,
SN/, SE/4
9 Sec. 34: NE/4 NE/S
L0 Sec, 133: mt\\b
L1 Sec, 27: W/2 W/,
N/, S/,
L2 See., 22: S/2 SE/,

120.00

40,00

160.00

120.00

Serial Mo,
Leases Date

N.M. 02597
8-1-48

5 yrs.

Ext'd. Add'l.

5 yrs.

N.M. 02597-A
8-~1-48

5 yrs. :
Ext'd. Add'l.
5 yrs.

N.M. 02598
8-1-48

5 yra.

Ext'd, Add‘l,
5 yrs.

N.M, 02599
m'u.l..\0m

5 yrs.
Ext'd, Add'l,

5 yra.

M. N2483
4-1-48

5 yra.

Ext'd. Add'1l,

5 yrs,

land Owmer
Percentage

Acrea . and Tarm . of Rovalty or Applicatlon

U.S.A.

124% A1l

U.S. A.
124% A1l

= ARRIDA_COMIIX, NEN MIXICQ

Reccad Owner of Lease

Working Interest Owner Under
Option. Agreemsnt, Opersting
v Agreeusnt or Assignsent and
Qunar and Percentage  Perceniage of Intareat

Overriding Royalty

Cardner Petroleum

Company Mp\uw
Lindsey Hoopar 1/3
Cerl X. Gillette (1/3)

Gilerease 01l

Company (1/2)
Ralph Gilliland (1/4)
J. W, Gilliland (1/4)

Case Pomeroy (il
Corporation

Skelly Oil1 Company

E. H. Richardson

Io_Dase of Messverde
San Juan Oes Corporation All

Below Base of Mesavards
Gaxdner Petroleum Compeny 1/3

Lindsey Hooper
Carl K, Gillette

Io Bage of Mesavards
San Juan Ges Corporation All

Below Dase of Mesaverde
Gilerease 0il Company 1/2
Ralph ({1llilend
J. W. Gi1111land

Case Pomeroy Oil Corpore- All

tion

1o Baas of Messverds
San Juan Qas Corporstion All

Below Dage of Mesaverde
Skelly Oil Company

Denman 01l &

Company

3.000% Io Base of Masayards
San Juan Oas Corporation All

Below Dase of Magaverds
Humble 01l & Refining

Page 10

/3
1/3

A1)

All




Serial No, land Owner ‘
Tract No, of Lease Date Percentage Record Owner of Lease Overriding Roymlty
-MNo. _ Descrintion Acres . and Term  of Foyedty or Application
EEQERAL LANDS (Continued)
Lo 20 N Be 2 N,
43 See. 26; E/2 NE/L 80.00 N.M. 03488 U.S. A, E. R. Richerdson Denman 0i1 &
4=1-48 1244 a11 Drilling Corp.
5 yrs.
Ext'd. Add'l,
5 yra.
L2 Naa Bo 2 X
4 Sec. 2: lot : 162,42  N.M. 03739 U. 8. A. Gilerease (il
Sec, 11: NE/4 NW/ 5-1~48 1244 AN Compeny (1/2)
Sec. 13: NE/4 NW// 5 yrs. Ralph Gilliland (1/4)
Sec. 14: NW/4 NW/. Ext'd, Add'l. J. W. Gilliland (1/4)
5 yrs,
45 See. 8: NE/, SW/. 200,00 N,M. 03740 U, 5. 4. Gilerease Ofil
Sec, 7: SW/, SE/. 4e1-48 1245 A10 Company (1/2)
Sec. 29: NW/, SE/., 5 yra. Ralph Gilliland (i/4)
Sec, 33: LT SE/L Ext'd, Add'1, J. W. 011liland (1/2)
© 5 vra.
46 Sec., 24: N/2 SE/L 8C.00 N.M. 03741 7.3, A. fdchard L. Davisson, Jr.
4=1-48 1242 A1l
5 yrs.
Ext'd, Add'1l,
5 yrs.

May 4, 1956

EEIIEEEFI..I

Page 11

Working Interest Owner Undor

Option Agreemsnt, Operating
Agreement or Assignment and

3.000% o Buss of Measverds
San Juan Gas Corporation All

Beloy Base of Mesaverde
Humble Oil & Refining
Company Al)
1o Reme of Mesaverde
San Juan Gas Corporstion All
Roloy Dase, of Mosaverde
Gilcrease 011 Company 1/2
Ralph Gilliland 1/¢
J. W. 041lilanmd 1/4
Jo Rase of Mesaverde
San Juan Gas Corporation: All
Below Baas of Mesaverde .
Gilcrease Oil Company 1/2
Ralph Gi11iland 1/4
J. W, 0illiland 1/4
o Baite of Masaverds
San Juan Qes Corporation All
Relow Bage of Mgsgverde

Richurd L. Davisson, Jr. All



Tract
Mo . Dascriptian

No. of

Serial No,
lease Date

FEDERAL LANDS (Continued )
ol Man Ba 2 Xa

47 Sec. 24: M/, SE/.
Sec. 25: W/, W/.
Sec, 26: NE/L S¥/4

48 Sec. l: SW/L SW/.
Sec. 2: SW/, w/.

b K B 2 XN,

49 Sec, 23: SE/4 NW/L
Sec. 26: RE/, W/.

50 Sec. 36: SE/4, W/,

80,00

40.00

N.M., 03742
4=1-48

5 yrs.

Ext'd, Add'l.
5 yrea.

N.M, 03744
4=1~48

S yrs,

Ext'd, Adq'l.
5 yrs,

N.M. C3745
4=1~48

5 yrs.

Ext'd, Add'1l,
5 yrs.

nM 03752
5-1-48

5 yrs.

Ext'd, Add‘l.
5 yrs.

Land Owner
Percentage

_Acres  and Term . of Jovmlty or Application

Resord Owner of Lease

- RIO ARRIBA GOUNTY, NEW MEXICO

Overriding Royslty

Gilcreage 0il

Company (1/2)
Ralph Gilliland (1/4)
Jo W, Giliiland (1/4)
Gilcrease (il

Company (1/2)
Ralph Gilliland (1/4)
Jo W, d1liland (1/2)
Gilcrease (11

Company (1/2)
Ralph Gilliland (1/%)
J. ¥, Gilliland (1/4)

Mlcrease 011 oo.MH\mv
Ralph Oillilavd (1/4)
J. ¥ Gliilend (1)

Page 12

Working Interest Owner Under
Option Agreement, Operating

Agreement or Aseignmert amd

E‘Egr’

1o Baaa of Meaaverde

San Juan Ges Corporation
kelor Bage of ikasaverde
Gil:resse 0i1 Company
Ralph Gilliland

J. W, Gi11{land
Io Dnge of Mes:verde

San Juan Ges Corporation
Gilcrease 0il Company
Ralph Gilliland

J. W. Giliiland

Io Laee of Mesaverde

Sen Juan Gas Corporation
Raloy_Dase_of Megaverde
Gilcrease 011 Company
Ralph Gilliland

J. V. M1lilard

10 Bams of Mesaverde

All

/2
1/
H\ \\4

All

1/2
1/4
1/4
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Page 13

Workng Interesi Owner Under

Serial No. Land Owner Mrtion Agreement, Operating
Tract No. of Leasge Date Percentage Record Owner of Lease Overriding loyaltiy Agreoment or ..83ignment and
No, _ Deascripiion Acrea apd Term  of Bovalily or Applicsiion Owper and Percentage  Percantege cof Iaterest
FEDERAL LANDS ( Continued)
L2 N. B 2 X,
51 Sec. 3: S/2 ww/. 80.00 N.M. 03755 U. S. A, Richard L. Davisson, To Bege of Mesaverds
4-1-48 124% Al Jr. San Juan Oea Corporation All
5 yrs. Below Bage of Mesaverde
Zxt'd., Add'i, Rictard L. Daviasson, Jr. All
5 yrs.
52 Sec. 10: NW/4 WW/4 40,00 N.M. 03756 U.S. A, Gilerease Oil To Bege of Mesaverie
4-1-48 4% A Company (1/2) San Juan Gas Corporation All
5 yra. Ralph Gillilsrd (1/4) Below Bage of Mesaverde
Ext'd. Add'l. J. W, Gilliland (1/4) Gilcrease 01l Company 1/2
5 yrs. Relph Gilliland 174
J. ¥. (d1liland 1/4
53 Sec. 10: S/2 N#/4 80.00 N.M, 03757 U.S.A. E. R. Richardson Denman 0il & 3.0004 To Baae of Mesaverde
4~1~48 1244 ALl Drilling Corp. San Juan Qus Corporation All
5 yrs, Below_Bage of Megaverds
Ext'd. Add'l. Humkle Oi1 & Refining
5 yrs. Conpany A1l
I, 24 Moo Ba 2 X,
5, Sec. 23: NE/4 320.00 N.M. 03768 U.S. A. E. R. Richardaon Denman 0il & 3.000% To Baas of Mesaverde
Sec. 35: NE/4 4=-1~4B 4% A1l Drilling Corp. San Juan Geas Corporation All
5 yrs. _ Below Rage of Mesgverde
Ext'd, Add'l. Humtle Oi)l & Refining
5 yrs. Conpany A1l

May 4, 1956

y
%
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Page 14

Working Interest Owner Under

Serial No. Jand Jwner Option Agreement, Operating
Tract No. of lease Date percentage Record Owner of Leuse Overriding Royalty Agreement or Asgignment and
_No.  Description  Acres and Jerm of Bovmily of Applicetion . _Owner and Percentage Percentage of Interegt
FEDERAL LAMDS (Continued)
1,25 Na Re 2 1o
55 Sec. 8: E/2 W/4 80.00 N.M. 03809 U.S.A. E. R. Richardson Denman 011 & 3.000¢ o Base of Mesaverde
4-1~48 1244 ALl Drilling Corp. San Jusn Gas Corporation All
5 yrs. Beloy Pase of Mesaverde
Ext'd. Add'l. Humble Ofl & R-fining
5 yrs. Compeny All
56 Sec. 5: SE/4 SW/4 400.00 N.M, 03990  U.S.A. A. G. Hill Rose M. Reusch To_bage of Mesaverde
Sec., 8: MI/4, N/, 4L-1-48 1244 A1l Sar. Juan Ges Corporation All
Sec., 21: E/2 NW/4 5 yrs. Pelcw flage of Mesaverde
Sec. 29: E/2 /4 Ext'd. Add'l. A. G Hill A1l
Sec, 34: NMW/4 5 yra.
57 Sec. 23: W2 M/4 560,00 N.M. 03991  U.S.A. A. G Hill To Bage of Meeaverde
Sec. 24: MW/4 4-1-48 1244 A1l San Juan Gas Corporation All
Sec. 25: WE/4 5 yrs. Below Base of Mesaverds
Sec. 36: W/. Ext'd. to A. G. Hill
1-31-57
T. 24 Moo B. 2 X
58 Sec. 13: M/4 1,080.00 N.M. 03992 U.S.A. A. G. Hill To Bags of Meesayerds
Sec. 22: WE/. 4-1-48 124% A1l Sar, Juan Gas Corporation All
i Sec. 23: E/2 /4, w/2 SE/4 5 yrs. E-IEEnh
, Sec. 26: SW/4, S/2 WE/4, Ext'd. Add'l. . A G HI ALl
wu/4 ME/L 5 yrs.

Sec. 27: /2 &/2
Sec. 35: W/4




Page 15

Working Interest Owner Under
Serial No. Land Owner Option Agreement, Operating

Tract No, of lease Date Percentage Record Owner of Leasge Overriding Royalty Agreement or Assignment ard
Mo. _ DPescription Acres . and Term . of Rovalty  or Application Qenex and Percentsge . Dercentage of Interest
IEDEBAL JADS (Continued)
1o 24 Mou BRa 2 X
59 Sec. 36: E/2 NE/4, B/2 SE/4, 320,00 M. 03994,  U.S A. G Hill To Bape of Mesaverds
/4, mw\ 5-1-48 wwn All San Juan Gaa Corporation All
SY/4 S84, W2 SW/s 5 yre. , Below Bagse of Mesaverds
Ext'd, Add'l. A. G, HI1 Al
5 yrs,
L2050 Moo Ba 2 Mo
60 Seec, 5: Lot 3, SE/4 NW/4, 200,04 N.M. 04073  U.S.A Eum.a&\mwﬁ I Base of Mesaverds
NE/L, SW/L, W/2 SW/, 4=1-48 1244 A1) San Juan Gas Corporation All
5> yrs, Balow
Ext'd, Add'l, Marguret/Hill M1
5 yrs. H.
61 Sec, 2: Lots 1, 2, S/2 ME/4 321.12 N.M. 04076  U,S.A. Margaret H. Hill To Baze of Masaverds :
Sec. 3: lot 1, SE/4 NB/4, 4=1=48 124¢ A1l _ San Juan Qas Corporation All
R/2 SE/4 5 yra. Delow Bazq of Mesaverde
Ext'd. Ma'l, Margsret H, Hill ALl
5 yrs.
H.
62 Sec. 3: Lot 2, SW/L NE/4, 320.55 N.M 04077 U.S.A Margaret/Hi11 Io Dase of Mesaverds
v/2 St/4 4=1-48 1284 A1 San Juan Oas Corporation All
Sec. 9: MN/4 5 yrs. Dalow Beas of Messverds
Ext'd, Md'l. : Margepe/Hi11 A
3 yre. .
63 Sec. 12: W/, 600.00 M., 04083  U.S.A A, G HILL Io Bass of Mesaverds
See. 13: MR/ WW/4 4148 12§% A1 San Jusn Gas Corporation All
See. 15: WM/4 5 yrs. Balow Rase of Masaverde
See, 16: MR/, Ext'd. to A 0 B A
See, 22: /2 W/, 1-31-57 |

My 4, 1936

A LTS ra“;,;,..C....,..v..rﬁ.»
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Tract

-0 Descriotion
FERERAL IANDS (Continued)
2o 20 Noo Re 2 Mo

& Sec. 6: lot1l

o 26 Nes Ba 2 M.

65 Sec. 36: W/2 NE/4

66 Sec. 23; E/2 SE/4
Soe. 25: W2 W/,
Sec. 26: NE/, NE/.

67 Sec. 10:
Sec. 15: NE// SE/4
Sec, 35: SE/4 NE/4,

My 4, 1956

46.24

200,00

160,00

Land Owner
Percentage

FFEFEEF

N.M, 014773 U.S.A.

7-1-54 124% A1l

5 yrs.

N.M, 015020 U, S.A.

8-1-54 1244 a1l

5 yrs.

N.M, 019399  U.S.A.

1-1-56 1242 A11

5 yra.

Unleased U.S.A.
124% ALl

Page 16

Working Interest Owner Under

tion Agreement, Operating
Overriding Royalty Agreement or Assignment and

Owner and Percentage = Percentage of Interest =

Hecerd Owner of Lease

John Fidel
R. E. McKenzie

E. R. Richerdson

3.000% Io Baje of Mesaverde
20008 San Juan Gas Corporation All

5.000% Dalqw Bage of Mesaverde
Humble Oil & Refining
Cumpany All

J. V. Fritts George Cuccia
John P, Cuccia

Vincent Cuccia

1. 88 Enp.g
1.0004 San Jusn Gas Corporation All

Below Bege of Mesaverde

Humble 011 & Refining
Company A1l

Pubco Development, Inc, Al

3.000

Pubco Development, Inc.

20,023.9, Acres

y.w.iw.r,., szbrv,t RN

o I O

R R et




Tract
Naa  Deacription

Serial No. Land Owner
No. c©f lease Dete Percentaye

Acres and Term of Rovyalty

Qecord Owior of Lesse
or Applicalion

MEXLCC

Overriding Royalty
Qwner and Percentage

B L

Page

working Interest Owner Under
Option Agreement, (peraling
Agreement or Assigrment ani
Percentnge of inteves.

SIATE LEND
Lo20 Nea Lo 2 Mo

68  Sec. 36: SW/L

9  Sec. 36: SE/4

160.00  E-1214-1 State MM
2=19=4"7 12%% 221
1C urs.

160,00 E~1214=-11 State NM
2-19-47 123% A1)
16 yrs.

TOTAL STATE LANDE -

C. 1. McMehon

George P. Caulidns, Jr.

320,00 Acres

m——r.

Io Bage of Mesavelrce
3an Juan Gea Corporaiion
2c¢low Dage of Mesaverde
. L. scMahon

QGeorge P. Caulkina, Jr.

IR e L e e Lt B

17

A1l

All



Page 18
Working Interest Owner Under

Land Owner Option Agreement, Operating
Tract No. of wage Jate Percentage Record Owner of lLease Overriding Royalty Agreement or Assignment and
Mo, _ Description —Acxea _ and Term  of Rovelty or Application g’lﬁpﬁg{
PATENTED JANDS |
Lo 20 Neo R 2 Mo
70 Sec. 1: Lot 1, SE/4 NE/, 160,02 Walter Howard Sen Juan Gas Corporation San Juan Oas Corporation  All
£/2 SE/4 124%
71 Sec. 4: SM/4, N/2 SE/, 240,00 Ruth C. L. McMehon IQ Bagie of Megaverde :
Highsud th San Juan Ges Corporation All
1244 Below Dame of Meaaverde ,
C. L. McMahon A1l
72 Sec. 4: SW/4 SE/L 40,00  6-25-47 Ruth Gardner Petroleum None Qo Baze of Mesaverde
_ 10 yre. Righsmith Company (1/3) San Juan Ges Corporation All
124%  Cerl K. Gillette (1/3) Below Base of Mesaverde
Lindsey Hooper  (1/3) Gardrer Petroleum Company 1/3
Carl K, Gillette 1/3
Lindeey Hooper 1/3
73 Sec. 4: SE/4 SE/L 40.00  6-25-47 Ruth Gilorease 011 None Io Bage of Mesavarde
10 yrs, Highsmd th Company (1/2) San Juan Gas Corporation All
1248 7. v, cdllilend  (1/4) Balow Bese of Mesaverds
Ralph G11111land  (1/2) M lcresse 01l Cowpany 1/2
J. W. (411ilend 1/4
Ralph Gilliland V4
7, Sec. 5: Si/4 MWW/, 178.92 Frederick  Cyprus 011 Io Bam of Messverde
Sec. 6: Lots 2, 3, 4 H. Davis Company (3/4) San Jusn Oas Corporation All
12%  Swelly of1 Balow ase of Mesaverds
Cowpany (1/4) ‘Cyprus Oi1 Company 3/4

Skelly 011 Company

V4




Page 19

Worling Interest Owner Under

Land Owner Option Agreement, Operating
Tract No. of Leese [ete Percentage  Record Owner of Lease {verriding Royalty Agreement or Assignment and
Mo, Degerdptdom 000 Acreg  apd Term  of Rowvalty or Applicatdon Owner and Perceptage ~ Percontage of Interest
DATENTED IAMDS (Ccntinued)
Lo 20 Moo B 2 K
75 Seec, 5: Lot 4 8G.00 7-2-47 Frederick Gllcrease 0il None To_prse of Mesaverde
Sec, 11: NE/4 N&/4, 1C yrs. H. Davis Company (1/2) San Juan Gas Corporstion All
124% 7. w. Gilliland (1/4) Below Base of Mesaverde
Ralph Gilliland (1/4) Gilcrease 0il Company 1/2
J. W, Ci1liland 1/4
Ralph Gilliland 1/4
76 Sec. 8: E/2 B/2 320,00 Costy San Juan Ges Corporation San Juan Gas Corporation  All
Sec. 9: W/Z W/2 Tackett
Estate
(Gordon Allen,
Power of
Attorney)
2%
77 Sec. 9: E/2 W/z, SE/4 320.00 D. C. Greenbriar Oil Company To Bsae of Meaaverde
Stevenson San Juan Gaes Corporation Al)
1244 Belov Bage of Memaverie
Greenbriar 01l Company A1l
78 Sec. 10: SE/4 NE/G, 320.00 Fred Davis Cyprus 0Oil To Bese of Mepaverde
N/2 SE/4, 124% Company (3/4) San Juan Gam Corporation Al
SE/4 SE/4 Skelly 01l Beloy Boae of Meaaverils
Sec. 11: SE/4 Company (1/4) Cyprus Oil Company 3/4
Skelly Ol Company 1/
79 Sec. 11: SW/. 16G.00 Fred Davis C. L. MohMabon _ To Baae of Mesaverde
1234 San Juan Gas Corporatiom Al
Balcn. Base cf Mesavarde
C. L. MclMahon Al

My 4, 19%6




-

Page 20

Working Interest Owner Imder

Land Owner Option Agreemen*, Operating
Tract No. of lesse Date Percentage  ccord Owner cf Lease Overriding roralty Agreemen’ or Assignment and
_MNo.  Description Acres and Term of Royalty or Appligcatinr Ownep and Fercentage Percentege of Interest
PATENTED LANRS (Continued)
L2 N, B 2X.
80 Sec. ll: NW/4 NE//, 120.00  7-2-47 Frederick  Gardner Petroleum None To Bas: of Mesaverde
S/2 NE/4 10 yrs. H. Devis Compary (L73) San Juan Ges Corporation All
H.B.F, 1244  cCarl K. Gillette (1/3) " Below 3ase of Meecaverde
Lindsey Hooper (1/3) Gerdner Petroleum Company 1.3
carl K. Glllette 173
Lindaey Hooper 173
81  Sec, 13: SW/4L SW/4 160.00 Floyd Koon C. L. McMahon To Bage of Mesaverde
Sec. 14: E/2 SE/4, 1245 San Juan Ges Corporation All
Sk/4 SE/4 Below age of Mesaverde
C. L. McMahon All
82 Sec. 14: NE/4 160,00 Floyd Koon Denman Oil & Denman 0{1 & Drilling ALl
1244 Drilling Corp. corp.
83 Sec. Li: MW/, 160,00  7-1-47 Geuse Dunham Gardner Petroleum None To Baas of Mesaverde
10 yrs. 1244 Company (1/4) San Juan Gas Corporation All
H.B.P. Carl K, Gillette (1/4) Below Bage of Megaverde
Lindsey liooper (1/4) Gerdnsr Petroleum Company 1.4
Gilcrease 01l Carl K. Gillette 174
Company (1/8) Lindesy Hooper A
J. ¥. Gi111land (1/16) OGilcrease 0il Company E:
Relph Oilliland (1/16) J. W, Gilliland W16
Ralph Qflliland 1/16
8, Sec, l4: /4 160,00 Geuse Dunham Cyprus 01l Compeny(3/4 Io Bamn of Mesaverds
1244  Skelly 0il Company(1/4 Sen Juan Gas Corporation All
Below jase of Mesaverde
Cyprus Oil Company 3/4
Skally Oil Company 14
My 4, 1956

PRI e e e et




Tract
. _Desgription

of leage Date

EAIENTED LANDS (Continued)

L2 N.R 2L
85 Sec. 11: Nw/4

86 Sec. 15: w/2

87 Sec, 17: SE/4

88  Sec. 17: W/ NE/Y

89 See., 17: E/2 NE/L

90  Sec. 17

N/, S/2 N/,
NE/, W/,
Sec. 8: SE/, W/

May 4, 1956

g&«f,&.avs B A OB o 2ok 1 A e e L e e i e

160,00

320,00

160.00

80,00

80.00

320.00

T S e L Y e e

Land Owner
Percentage Record Ownev of icase

EM?EEPH gation

varriding Royalty

EEEFIIEBEEL'!

Church of the C. W, Gille:ite
Nazarene

% 4

George Locer San Juan G&s Jorporation

1244 (17°2)

J. M. Pearce Cyprus 0Nii “ompany (3,4)
1244 Skelly :w Company  (1/4)

J. M. Pearce C. L. McMshon

1244

J. M. Pearce San Juan Ges Corporation

1244

Peul and San Juan Gee Corporation
Marie aAnn
Brown

1244

Page /1

Working Interes‘ Owner Under

Option Agreemen*, Operating
Agreement or Assignment and

Io Rase of Mesaverde
34an .Tuan Gas Corporation
Below Qage of Megaverde

C. W. Gille*te

San Junn Gas Corporation

Sen ,Ea: Gas oou.ub,woﬂc:

Below flage of Mesaverde
Cyprus 0Oil1 Company
sSkelly Oil1 lompany

Io 2age, of Mesaverde

San Juan Gas corporation
Below Eage of Megaverde
C. L. McMahon

San Juau Gss Corporation

San Juan Ges Corporation

All
ALl
1/2

ALl
w\.\..
1/4
All
A1l

All

Al




Land Owner
Tract No, of Lease Date Percentage
Mo. __Descrintion ~Asres
ZATEMIED LANDS (Tortinued)
La2d Noo Ba 2 X
91 Sec. 20: W/2 320,00 Paul Brown,
et al,
1244
92 Sec. 20: MW/, SE/. 40,00 Jake Fost
93 Sec. 21: W/2 ¥/2, 200,00  3-25-49 Fred Post
SE/4 SH/L 10 yra. 64
S.E. Edwarda
634
9, Sec. 20: S5/2 SE/. 320,00 S. E.Edwards
Sec. 29: NE/. 1244
Sec. 28: N/2 NW/.,
95 Sec., 21: R/2 320,00 C. C. Davis
1244
96 Sec. 22: NE/. 320,00 Walter
Sea. 23: NW/. Howard
1244
97 Sce. 23; N&/L 160,00 Ernest W,
E.B.ow
98 Sec. 23: W2 S&/i 80,00 Ernest V.

ik

"B = GAVILAN UNIT - Q10 ARRIBA COUNIY, NRW MEXIGG

Overriding Royalty

Eﬁm

Record Owner of Legse

dzation

Page 22

Working Interest Owner Under

Option Agreement, Operating
Agreemeni or Assignment and

Perceniage of Interest |

San Juan Gas Corporation

Sarn Juan Gas Ccrporation

Gardner Petroleum Company

Gulf Qi1 Corporation

Sinclair 01l & Gas

Conpany

San Juan Gas Corporation
(1/2)

Cyprus 011

Compiny (3/4)

Skelly 011

Company (1/3)

Denman 011 &

Drilling Corp.

San Juan Ges Corporation  All

San Juan GCes Corporation All

Io Bage of Megaverde

San Juan Gas Corporation All

Below fase of Masaverds

Gardner Petroleum Company All

' To Base of Plotured Gliffa Inc

R. & G. Drilling Cowpany,/All
Below Bage of Plctyred Cliffs

Qulf Ol1 Corporation
Sinclai: 01l & Qes Company All

San Juan Ges Corporation 1/2

San Jusn Gas Corporation All
Balow Mse of Mesaverds
Cyprus (i1 Company 3/4
Skelly 0i1 Company 1/4
Denman 011 & Drilling
Corporation All




Cverriding Royalty

Page 23

Working Interest Qwner Under
Option Agreenent, Operaling

Agreement or Assignment and

woer and Percentege  Percentage ol interegt

Land Owner
Tract No, of Lease Date Fercentage Hecord Owner of letse
No.  Descripiion Acresg 08 Term of Royalty or Applicaion
EATENTED LANDS (Continued)
I 23 M Ra 2 X
99 Sec. 23: NE/4 SE/L 40,00  6-30-47 Ernest W, Gardner fetroleum None
10 yrs. Hartley Company (1/3)
1244 carl K. Gillette (1/3)
Lindsey Hooper (1/3)
100  Sec., 23: SE/4 SE/L 40,00  6-3047 Ernest W. Gilcrease 011 None
10 yrs. Hartle Company (1/2)
1244 J. W. Gillilend (1/4)
Ralph Gilliland (1/4)
101  Sec. 27: NE/4, N/2 SE/4 320,00 Wm, Lewis Caswell S5ilver
Sec, 26: W/, N/, Stevenson
NWw/L, SW/4 1244
102  Sec. 28: NE/. 160,00 Dorothy San Juan Oas Corporation
Barrows (1/2)
1244 A, M. Perrine (1/2)
103 Sec. 27: NW/4 160.00 Fannie Ward San Juan Gas Corporation
1234 (1/2)
A. M. Perrine (1/2)
104 Sec. 19: lots 3, 4 307.04 Victor San Juan Uas Corporatiom
Sec. 29: W2 W/4, Horn
S/, W/, mwwa
Sec. 30: lots 1, 2

May 4, 19%6

o Bage of Megaverde

San Juan Ges Jorporation

Below Rage of Megaverde

Gerdner Petrcleum Company

Carl K. Gillette
Lindsey Hooper

lo Dase of Mesaverde
San Juan Gas Corpora*ion

Below Baae of Meaaverde
Gilcrease 0il Company

J. W. Gill{land
Ralph Gi1lilend

Caswell Silver

San Juan Gas Corporation
A. M. Perrine

San Juan Ues Corporation
A. M. Perrine

San Juan Gas Corporstion

Al
p&u

W\\w
1/ w

A1l
1/2
1/4
1/4

All

1/2
1/2

1/2
1/2

A1l




Tract
No. . Degcription

No. of

PATENIED LANDS (Continued)
Ja 22 Mo B 2 Wo
105  See. 33: W/2

106 See. 34: S/2

107  Sec. 30: lot 4
Sec. 29: W/, SN/4

108 Sec. 35: N/2 MW/,

109  Sec. 35: SE/4 NW/4

110 Sec. 35: NE/4 SW/.

May 4, 1956

lnr‘ [

Bl e DR e i

320.00

320,00
86.88

80,20

46,00

5008

N ,.L%: w_/ e m

EXHIBIT "B" =

Leasge Date
_Acreil and Term of Roysalt

6-30-47
10 yrs.

6-30-47
10 yrs.

Land Owner
Percentage Record Owner of lease

plization Owner apd Perceptage

George Boring R. & G. Drilling Co.,

6 Tne.

Wood 634

George Boring R, & G. Drilling Co.,
1249 Inc.

S. i

Edward
120

Chester N. C. L. McMahon

Hepner
1247

Chester N. Gilerease 011

Hepner Company (1/2)
124¢  J. W. clllilend (1/4)

)

Ralph Gilliland (1/4

Cheater N. Gardner woﬁ.owognw\ V
Hepner Company 3
124%  Carl K. Gillette (1/3)
Lindsey Hooper (1/3)

Overriding Hoyalty

None

Fage 24

Working Interest Owner Under
Option Agreement, Operating
Agreement or Assignment and

a4
SR

.. N - . EUR

I RO S oA Seid
L gt W R i et s L g
i A | i A

Yercenvare of Interest oo,

R. & G, Prilling Company, All
Ine.

R. & G, Drilling Company, All
Inc.

Parks All
Io Bage of Mesaverde
Sen Juan Cas Corporation All
Delow Bage of Meagverde
C. L. McMahon All
Io Bage of Mesaverde
San Juan Gesg Corporation All
Below Rage of Masaverde
Gilcrease Oil Company 1/2
J. W, Gillilend 1/4
Ralph Gilliland /4
Io Base of Mesaverda
Sen Juan Gas Corporation All
Below Dase of Mesaverds

Gardner Petroleum Company H\w
Carl K. Gillette
Lindsey Hooper H\u




Page 25

Working Interest Owner Ulnder
Land Owner Option Agreement, Operating
Tract No, of Lease Date Percentage  Recovd {wlict ! Lesse Overriding Royalty Agreement or Assignment snd

Laon roe
RATENTED LANRS (Continued)
1,20 Na B 2 X
111  Sec. 35: W/2 NE/4, 120.00 Chester N,  Cyprus 2 To Bage of Mesaverde
NW/., SE/.4 Hepner (ompany (3/4) San Jusn Ges Corporation All
128%  Skelly Ofl _ Below Dage of Mesavarde \
{ompany (1/4) Cyprus 0il Company 3/4
Skelly (13 Company 1/4
112  Sec, 35: NE/4 NE/4 40.00  6-30-47 Chester N. Richard L. Davisson, Jr. None ‘ Ic Bage of Mesaverde
10 yrs. Hepuer San Jusn Gas Corporation Al)
124% Beloy Base of Mesaverde 3
Richard L. Devisson, Jr. All
Lo 2b tos B 2 Mo
Sec. 1: Lot 1, SE/4 NE/4, 322.66 Roger J. Sen Jusn Gas Corporation Sean Juan Gas Corporstion  All
SE/4, S/2 SW/L Palmer
H, J.
Guthmarm
Thomas
McKerma
Joseph
Sommer
See., 2: lots 3, 4, 644,72 Ew«ﬁm»@ﬁ- R. & G. Drilling Oowpany, R. & G. Drilling Company, All
/2 W/4, Su/, Ine, Inc.

Sec. 3: E& IN\&. Mm.\bn
SK/4 W/4, B/2 SB/4

Seo. 10: W/2 SE/4 80,00 2-1-47 A G Magrolia Fetroleum Company Mome . Magnolia Petroleum Company All




Page 26

Working Intereat Owner Under
Land Owner Option Agreement, Operating
Tract No. of ease Date Peraentepe Record (wner of leage Overriding hovyaliy Agreement or Asaignment and

_be. . Deacripilan _Acres Apd Texm  of fovaliy or Application 2D
PATENIED LANRS (Continued)
TaZd Naa Re 2 Mo
116 Seo. 11: E/2 E/2 320,00 J. 5. Hardy Skelly il Company TIo Bage of Mesaverde
Sec. 12: W/2 W/2 1244 4 San Juan Ges Corporation All
Below Dase of Mesaverde
Skelly (il Company A1l
117 Sec. 15: S/2 NE/4, 160.00 J. B. Hardy Skelly (il Company - To Base of Mesaverde
N/2 SE/4 1237 San Juan Gas Corporation All
_ Below Base of Mesaverde
Skelly 01l Company All
118  Sec. 27: SW/4 SW/4 320,00 Paul and San Juan Ces Corporation Sen Juan (las Corporation  All
Sec. 34: MW/4, W/2 NE/4, Marie Ann ,
SE/4 NE/L Brown 124%
119  Sec. 14: SW/4 480.00 1-1-47 J. F. Brown Megnoiia Fetroleum Company Horace F. McKay, Jr., Megnolia Petroleum Company All
Sec. 27: E/2 W/2, W/2 R/2 10 yrs. et ux. $10.00 per acre out
124% of 16,25% of all

production from
SW/4 Sec. l4.

TOTAL PATENTED LANDS « 9,900,24 Acres

RECARIIINLAILIQN

LAND ACHEAGE LEQCENTAGE
Federal 20,023.94 66.21%
State 320.00 1.06%
Patented ~a000,24 32238

May 4, 1936 Totals 30,244.18 100, 00%
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R BE#ORE THE OIL CONSERVAYTION COMMISSION
" n: o) OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE APPLICATION OF
SAN JUAN GAS CORPORATION FOR AN ORDER
TEMPORARILY ESTABLISHING 320-ACRE
DRILLING UNITS FOR THE PICTURED CLIFFS
FORMATION FOR CERTAIN LANDS IN TOWNSHIPS
2, AND 25 NORTH, RANGE 2 WHST, NMPHM,

RIO ARRIBA COUNTY, NEW MEXIGO

CASE NO. 1066

Nt Nl Vg Ve Nl Nt St

PROTEST

Comes now R. and G. Drilling Company, Inc., and enters its
protest herein to the application of San Juan Gas Corporation for
an order temporarlly establishing 320-azre drilling units for the
Pictured Cliffs Formation for certain lands in Townships 24 and 25
North, Range 2 West, N.M.P.M., Rio Arriba County, New Mexicc, now
set for hearing before Warren lMankin, Examiner, May 9, 1956, and
states:

1, That protestant, R. and G. Drilling Company, Inc., owns
or holds the right to drill and develcp acresge imeduded In the
area affected by the application.

2. That protestant desires to present testimony in opposi-
tion to the spplicetion herein and desires that the matter be
heard by the New Mexico 011 Conservation Commission.

WHEREFORE, protestant respectfully_reduests that this matter
be set for hearing before the Commission rather than before an
examiner, in accordance with the statutes and rules and regula-
tions of the Commission, and at which hearing protestant be
eaccorded a full opportunity to cross-examine applicantt!s witnesses
and offer testlmony and evidence in opposition to said application.

Respectfully subnitted,
R. AND G. DRILLING CC¥PANY, INC.

ByLJLuaapa \°-t<dmLJu-
Jason W. Kellahin AN} Attorney
P. 0. Box 597
Santa Fe, New MeXxico

[




